





HIV TESTING SERVICES

CONSOLIDATED GUIDELINES ON HIV TESTING SERVICES

5Cs: CONSENT, CONFIDENTIALITY, COUNSELLING, CORRECT RESULTS AND CONNECTION

JULY 2015



CONSOLIDATED GUIDELINES ON HIV TESTING SERVICES

5Cs: CONSENT, CONFIDENTIALITY, COUNSELLING, CORRECT RESULTS AND CONNECTION

JULY 2015



A supplement to these guidelines, entitled "*Guidelines on HIV self-testing and partner notification*", was released in December 2016 and is available at:

http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/vct/hiv-self-testing-guidelines/en/

WHO Library Cataloguing-in-Publication Data

Consolidated guidelines on HIV testing services 2015.

1.AIDS Serodiagnosis - methods. 2.HIV Infections - diagnosis. 3.Counseling - organization and administration. 4.Directive Counseling - utilization. 5.Guideline. I.World Health Organization.

ISBN 978 92 4 150892 6

(NLM classification: WC 503.1)

© World Health Organization 2015

All rights reserved. Publications of the World Health Organization are available on the WHO website (www.who.int) or can be purchased from WHO Press, World Health Organization, 20 Avenue Appia, 1211 Geneva 27, Switzerland (tel.: +41 22 791 3264; fax: +41 22 791 4857; e-mail: bookorders@who.int).

Requests for permission to reproduce or translate WHO publications –whether for sale or for non-commercial distribution– should be addressed to WHO Press through the WHO website (www.who.int/about/licensing/copyright_form/en/index.html).

The designations employed and the presentation of the material in this publication do not imply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of the World Health Organization concerning the legal status of any country, territory, city or area or of its authorities, or concerning the delimitation of its frontiers or boundaries. Dotted lines on maps represent approximate border lines for which there may not yet be full agreement.

The mention of specific companies or of certain manufacturers' products does not imply that they are endorsed or recommended by the World Health Organization in preference to others of a similar nature that are not mentioned. Errors and omissions excepted, the names of proprietary products are distinguished by initial capital letters.

All reasonable precautions have been taken by the World Health Organization to verify the information contained in this publication. However, the published material is being distributed without warranty of any kind, either expressed or implied. The responsibility for the interpretation and use of the material lies with the reader. In no event shall the World Health Organization be liable for damages arising from its use.

Layout L'IV Com Sàrl, Villars-sous-Yens, Switzerland.

Printed in France.

CONTENTS

AC	ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS			
AE	ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS			
GL	.OSSA	RYxii		
E)	ECUT	IVE SUMMARY		
1	INTR	ODUCTION		
	1.1	Progress and challenges		
	1.2	Rationale		
	1.3	Scope of guidelines		
	1.4	Using these guidelines		
	1.5	Goal and objectives		
	1.6	Target audience. 9		
	1.7	Guideling principles		
2	METI	HODOLOGY		
	2.1	Overview		
	2.2	Establishing the Guideline Development Group		
	2.3	Defining the scope of the guidelines		
	2.4	Review of the evidence		
	2.5	Development of the recommendation on HIV testing, using RDTs, by trained lay providers		
	2.6	Developing the recommendation		
	2.7	Review of service delivery, implementation approaches and case examples 14		
	2.8	Additional background work		
3	PRE	TEST AND POST-TEST SERVICES		
	3.1	Introduction		
	3.2	Services prior to HIV testing		
	3.3	Services for those who test HIV-negative		
	3.4	Services for those whose HIV status is inconclusive or test results are not vet confirmed.		

	3.5	Services for those whose test results are HIV-positive	26
	3.6	Linkage to care	30
4	SER\	/ICE DELIVERY APPROACHES	37
	4.1	Principles and approaches to service delivery.	
	4.2	Good practices for effective HTS programming.	40
	4.3	HIV testing service approaches	46
5	PRIC	RITY POPULATIONS	59
	5.1	Infants and children	60
	5.2	Adolescents	63
	5.3	Pregnant women	65
	5.4	Couples and partners	66
	5.5	Men	68
	5.6	Key populations.	69
	5.7	Other vulnerable populations	70
6	STR/	TEGIC PLANNING FOR HIV TESTING SERVICES	73
	6.1	Introduction	74
	6.2	Strategic decision-making for selecting approaches to HIV testing	80
	6.3	Developing a strategic, efficient and cost-effective HIV testing services plan	89
7			
7	DIAG	NOSTICS FOR HIV DIAGNOSIS	91
7	DIAG 7.1	NOSTICS FOR HIV DIAGNOSIS	
7			92
7	7.1	Overview of HIV diagnosis	92 101
7	7.1 7.2	Overview of HIV diagnosis	92 101 105
8	7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4	Overview of HIV diagnosis	92 101 105 110
-	7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4	Overview of HIV diagnosis	92 101 105 110 115
-	7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4	Overview of HIV diagnosis	92 101 105 110 115 116
-	7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4 QUA	Overview of HIV diagnosis HIV testing strategies for diagnosis (after 18 months of age) HIV testing algorithms Retesting to verify HIV status LITY ASSURANCE OF HIV TESTING Assuring the quality of HIV testing results	92 101 105 110 115 116 120

MD

Y

7

That the

9	HIV T	ESTING IN THE CONTEXT OF SURVEILLANCE	133
	9.1	Overview	134
	9.2	Populations selected for biological surveillance	135
	9.3	Returning HIV test results to participants in biological surveillance	137
	9.4	Approaches for HIV testing in the context of surveillance	137
	9.5	Using PMTCT programme data to replace ANC sentinel surveillance data	139
	9.6	HIV case reporting	141
10	MONI	ITORING AND EVALUATION.	143
	10.1	Background and key issues	144
	10.2	Selection and use of indicators	145
RE	REFERENCES		

ANNEXES

All annexes can be found on the Internet at http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/guidelines/

Annex 1. Should trained lay providers perform HIV testing and counselling services using HIV rapid diagnostic tests?: A systematic review

Annex 2. An analysis of 48 national HIV testing and counselling policies

Annex 3. Case examples: Global examples of HIV testing services

Annex 4. Report on the attitudes, values and preferences on HIV self-testing among key populations

Annex 5. Literature review on the cost of different HIV testing services approaches

Annex 6. Mathematical model on the cost of testing pregnant women in high and very low prevalence settings

Annex 7. Diagnostics for HIV diagnosis

Annex 8. Ensuring the quality of HIV testing services

Annex 9. Quality HIV testing in programmes for prevention of mother-to-child transmission

Annex 10. A systematic review of community-based HIV testing services among the general population

Annex 11. A systematic review of community-based HIV testing services among key populations

Annex 12. Comprehensive list of HIV testing services approaches and considerations by epidemic setting

Annex 13. Indicator reference sheets for monitoring and evaluating HIV testing services

Annex 14. Comprehensive literature review on misdiagnosis of HIV status

Annex 15. Summary of the Guideline Development Group declarations of interest

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Guideline Development Group

Jamila Taiseer Al-Abri (Department of Family and Community Health, Ministry of Health, Oman), Kathleen Charters (UK Civil Society Advisory Board, United Kingdom), Martin Choo (Global Network of People Living with HIV/AIDS, Malaysia), Elizabeth Corbett (London School of Hygiene & Tropical Medicine, Malawi), Neeraj Dhingra (Ministry of Health and Family Welfare, India), Miriam Franchini (Ministry of Health, Brazil), Mehdi Karkouri (Centre Hospitalier Universitaire, Ibn, Morocco), Segundo Leon (Universidad Nacional Mayor de San Marcos, Peru), Joseph Tak Fai Lau (Chinese University of Hong Kong, Hong Kong SAR, China), Gertrude Ncube (Ministry of Health, Zimbabwe), Lisa Nelson (Global Fund to Fight Tuberculosis, HIV/AIDS and Malaria, Switzerland), Anne Ng'ang'a (National AIDS Control Programme, Kenya), Carla Obermeyer (American University of Beirut, Lebanon), Midnight Poonkasetwattana (Asia Pacific Coalition on Male Sexual Health, Thailand), Jennifer Stuart-Dixon (University of the West Indies, Jamaica), Miriam Taegtmeyer (Liverpool School of Tropical Medicine, United Kingdom), Johnny Tohme (Arab Foundation for Freedoms and Equality, Lebanon), Coumba Toure-Kane (Laboratoire de Bacteriologie, CHU Le Dantec, Senegal) and Vincent Wong (United States Agency for International Development (USAID), USA).

-

Contributors to the GRADE systematic review

Caitlin Kennedy and **Virginia Fonner** (Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, USA); **Nandi Siegfried** (independent clinical epidemiologist, South Africa) was the methodologist.

Contributors to supporting evidence

Ruanne Barnabas° and Monisha Sharma° (University of Washington, USA), Lynae Darbes, Gail Kennedy, Ryan Keating and Hilary Spindler (University of California at San Francisco, USA), Carmen Figueroa (Instituto de Salud Carlos III, Madrid, Spain), David Flynn (Griffith University, Australia), Virginia Fonner, Caitlin Kennedy and Sharon Tsui (Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, USA), Daniel Hogan (World Health Organization (WHO), Health Statistics and Information Systems), Naoko Ishikawa° (WHO Regional Office for the Western Pacific), Rebecca Mathews and Gretchen Parrott° (consultant, WHO Department of HIV), Carla Obermeyer (American University of Beirut, Lebanon) and Vincent Wong (USAID, USA).

THEFT

Special thanks to all the contributors of the case examples.

° Peer reviewer

+ Steering committee member and peer reviewer

vii

External peer reviewers

Avelin Aghoneng (Virology Laboratory CREMER-IMPM, Cameroon), Helen Ayles (ZAMBART, London School of Hygiene & Tropical Medicine, Zambia), Pamela Bachanas (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), USA), Ferenc Bagyinszky (AIDS Action Europe, European AIDS Treatment Group, Belgium), Irene Benech (CDC, USA), Nadia Badran (Soins Infirmiers et Développement Communautaire, Lebanon), Ruanne Barnabas (University of Washington, USA), Scott Billy (Society for Family Health, South Africa), Stephanie Behel (CDC, USA), Paula Braitstein (University of Toronto, Canada), Bernard Branson (Scientific Affairs, USA), Charlene Brown (USAID, USA), Jordi Casabona Barbarà (Centro de estudios epidemiologicos sobre las ITS/VIH/SIDA de Catalunya, Spain), Mohamed Chakoun (University Hospital Fattouma Bourguiba, Tunisia), Thato Chidarikire (National Department of Health, South Africa), Alison Sudo Cheng (USAID, USA), Geoffrey Chipungu (CDC, Malawi), Augustine Choko (Malawi-Liverpool-Wellcome Clinical Research Programme, Malawi), Jennifer Cohn (Médecins Sans Frontières Access Campaign, Switzerland), Brad Corner (USAID, Namibia), Lella Cosmaro (Fondazione LILA Milano ONLUS, Italy), Cari Courtenay Quirk (CDC, USA), Elliot Cowan (Principal, Partners in Diagnostics, LLC, USA), Nicos Dedes (Thetiki Foni, Positive Voice, Greece), Julie Denison (John Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, USA), Alice Desclaux (Institut de recherche pour le développement, Senegal), Krista Dong (iTeach, Ragon Institute of Massachusetts General Hospital, South Africa). Eric D'Orentizo (Solthis, France), Beatrice Dupwa (Ministry of Health, Zimbabwe), Eric Dziuban (CDC, USA), Jeffrey Eaton (Imperial College London, United Kingdom), Carol El-Hayek (Burnett Institute, Australia), Katrien Fransen (Institute of Tropical Medicine, WHO Collaborating Centre, Belgium), John Hannay (Health Resources and Services Administration, USA), Karin Hatzold (Population Services International, Zimbabwe), James Heiby (USAID, USA), Bernadette Hensen (London School of Hygiene & Tropical Medicine, United Kingdom), Mireille Kalou (CDC, USA), John Kaplan (CDC, USA), David Katz (University of Washington, USA), Cara Kosack (Médecins Sans Frontières, Netherlands), Eline Korenromp (Avenir Health, Switzerland), Jens Lundgren (Copenhagen HIV Programme, WHO Collaborative Centre on HIV and Viral Hepatitis, Denmark), Peter MacPherson (Liverpool School of Tropical Medicine, United Kingdom), Hendramoorthy Maheswaran (Malawi-Liverpool-Wellcome Clinical Research Programme, Malawi), Amy Medley (CDC, USA), Luis Mendão (European AIDS Treatment Group, Portugal), Sekesai Mtapuri-Zinvowera (National Microbiology Reference Laboratory, Zimbabwe), Chris Murrill (CDC, USA), Angelina Namibia (Positively UK, United Kingdom), Sue Napierala Mavedzenge (RTI International, USA), Oon Ng Tek (National University of Singapore, Tan Tock Seng Hospital, Singapore), Nitika Pant Pai (McGill University, Canada), Bharat Parekh (CDC, USA), John Parry (Public Health England, United Kingdom), Praphan Phanuphak (Thai Red Cross, Thailand), Andrew Phillips (University College of London, United Kingdom), Dorthe Raben (Copenhagen HIV Programme, HIV Europe, Denmark), Miriam Sabin (Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria, Switzerland), Joshua Saloman (Harvard University, USA), Monisha Sharma (University of Washington, USA), Daniel Shodell (CDC, Mozambigue), Daniel Simões (European AIDS Treatment Group, Portugal), Petra Stankard (Population

Services International, USA), Joanne Stekler (University of Washington, USA), Lara Tavoschi (European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control, Sweden), Leslie Shanks (Médecins Sans Frontières, Netherlands), Lavinia Shikongo (Society for Family Health, Namibia), Jane Thiomi (Liverpool VCT, Kenya), Joseph Tucker (UNC Project China, China), Ann-Isabelle Von Lingen (Europe AIDS Treatment Group, HIV Europe, Belgium), Francois Venter (Wits Institute for Sexual & Reproductive Health, HIV and Related Diseases, South Africa), Steven Wignall (Clinton Health Access Initiative, Indonesia), Geeganage Weersinghe (National STD/AIDS Control Programme, Ministry of Health, Sri Lanka), John Williams (CDC, USA) and Anna Żakowicz (AIDS Healthcare Foundation Europe, Netherlands).

Representatives of UN agencies and other partners

Vladanka Andreeva⁺ (Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS), Thailand), Leslie Ong (United Nations Development Programme, Thailand), Martina Brostrom,° Keith Sabin,° and Kimberly Marsh° (UNAIDS, Switzerland), Marine Guillerm° and Alan Prait° (Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria, Switzerland), Robert Matiru and Carmen Casas Perez (UNITAID, Switzerland).

WHO staff and consultants

Alice Armstrong,° Theresa Babovic, Michel Beusenberg, Jesus Maria Calleja Garcia,* Meg Doherty,* Shaffig Essajee,* Chika Hayashi,* Daniel Low-Beer,* Awandha Mahamit, Jessica Markby, * Eyerusalem Negussie, * Martina Penazzato, * Michelle Rodolph, Julie Samuelson, Nathan Shaffer, * Annette Verster° (Department of HIV), Avni Amin, Manjula Lustinarasimhan,⁺ Lori Newman,⁺ Özge Tuncalp (Department of Reproductive Health and Research), Annabel Baddeley, + Halieyusus Getahun,° Avinash Kanchar, + Alberto Matteelli + (Global TB Programme), Sonja Caffe,* Freddy Perez* (WHO Regional Office for the Americas), Phillipa Easterbrook,* Sarah Hess, Stefan Wiktor (Global Hepatitis Programme), Joumana Hermez⁺ (WHO Regional Office for the Eastern Mediterranean), Daniel Hogan° (Health Statistics and Information Systems, Mortality and Burden of Disease), Lali Khotenashvili+ (WHO Regional Office for Europe), Naoko Ishikawa, * Sandy Walker, * Dongbao Yu, Pengfei Zhao (WHO Regional Office for the Western Pacific), Buhle Ncube+ (WHO Regional Office for Africa), Brian Pazvakavamba (WHO Kenya), Razia Pendse, * Nicole Seguyv (WHO Regional Office for South-East Asia), Kamar Rezwan^o (WHO Bangladesh), Mukta Sharma° (WHO Thailand), Amitabh Suthar° (WHO Viet Nam), Willy Urassa+ (Department of Essential Medicines and Health Products).

Special thanks to the following WHO staff members and consultants who contributed to the writing, coordination and research for the guidelines: Cheryl Johnson, Anita Sands, Elizabeth Marum and Shona Dalal. The following WHO consultants were also involved in developing these guidelines: Carmen Figueroa, Antonin Jakob Kayser, Rebecca Mathews and Gretchen Parrott.

° Peer reviewer

+ Steering committee member and peer reviewer

Special thanks to the UNAIDS/WHO Working Group on Global HIV/AIDS and STI Surveillance for the writing and coordination of Chapter 9, "HIV testing in the context of surveillance", in particular, Adamma Aghaizu (Public Health England, United Kingdom), Keith Sabin, Kimberly Marsh (UNAIDS, Switzerland), Jesus Maria Calleja Garcia (WHO Department of HIV) and Anita Sands (WHO Department of Essential Medicines and Health Products).

WHO administrative support was provided by Nadia Hilal McDonald; Robert Benou and Laurent Poulain provided technical support; Thilagawthi Deivanaygam, Oyuntungalag Namjilsuren and Damian Weikum provided communication support. Ward Rinehart and Sarah Johnson (Jura Editorial Services) edited the document. Design and layout provided by L'IV Com Sàrl.

Special thanks to the WHO Guideline Review Committee and the Secretariat to the Guideline Review Committee **Susan Norris** and **Myriam Felber**.

Overall coordination

Rachel Baggaley coordinated the overall guideline development process with Cheryl Johnson, Anita Sands, Elizabeth Marum and Shona Dalal under the supervision of Andrew Ball and Gottfried Hirnschall (WHO Department of HIV).

Funding

The Unified Budget, Results and Accountability Framework of UNAIDS and the United States President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief (PEPFAR) provided the funding to support this work, including the systematic reviews of evidence, evidence compilation, development, editing and printing of the guidelines.

° Peer reviewer

+ Steering committee member and peer reviewer

ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS

AIDS	acquired immune deficiency syndrome
ANC	antenatal care
ART	anti-retroviral therapy
ARV	anti-retroviral drugs
CDC	United States Centers for Disease Control and Prevention
CLIA	chemiluminescence immunoassay
DBS	dried blood spot
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid
ECL	electrochemiluminescence immunoassay
EIA	enzyme immunoassay
eMTCT	elimination of mother-to-child transmission
EQA	external quality assessment
GRADE	Grading of Recommendations, Assessment, Development and Evaluation
HBV	hepatitis B virus
HCV	hepatitis C virus
HIV	human immunodeficiency virus
HIVST	HIV self-testing
HTS	HIV testing services
IVD	in vitro diagnostic medical device
NASBA	nucleic acid sequence-based amplification
NAT	nucleic acid testing
NGO	nongovernmental organization
OST	opioid substitution therapy
PCR	polymerase chain reaction
PEP	post-exposure prophylaxis
PEPFAR	United States President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief
PICO	population/intervention/comparison/outcome
PITC	provider-initiated testing and counselling
PMTCT	prevention of mother-to-child transmission
PrEP	pre-exposure prophylaxis

quality assurance
quality control
quality improvement
rapid diagnostic test
ribonucleic acid
standard operating procedure
sexually transmitted infection
tuberculosis
total nucleic acid
unlinked anonymous testing
United Nations
Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS
United Nations Children's Fund
United States Agency for International Development
voluntary counselling and testing
voluntary medical male circumcision
Western blot
World Health Organization

ADATERORDADAERORDADAERORDADAERORDADA



Acute infection: the period in which an individual becomes HIV-infected and before HIV antibodies can be detected by a serological assay (1).

to

X

ppt

17

th

XX

th

Analyte: a substance or chemical constituent that is analysed, generally referring to a component of blood or another bodily fluid. In the context of HIV, analytes include HIV p24 antigen and HIV-1/2 antibodies.

Assay: a complete procedure for detecting the presence of or the concentration of an analyte, including all the components of a test kit used to identify HIV p24 antigen or HIV-1/2 antibodies.

Biological surveillance: the collection and use of biological markers to inform surveillance, in this context, HIV surveillance systems. This term is replacing the term serosurveillance because biological specimens other than serum are increasingly being collected routinely.

Concentrated epidemic: HIV has spread rapidly in a defined subpopulation (such as men who have sex with men, sex workers, transgender people, people who use drugs or people in prison or other closed settings) but is not well established in the general population. This type of epidemic suggests that there are active networks of people with high risk behaviours within the subpopulation. The future course of the epidemic is determined by the nature of the links between subpopulations with a high HIV prevalence and the general population. Numerical proxy: HIV prevalence is consistently over 5% in at least one defined subpopulation but is below 1% in pregnant women attending antenatal clinics.

Confirmed: to issue an HIV status, initially reactive test results need to be confirmed according to the national validated testing algorithm.

Decentralization: the process of delegating or transferring significant authority and resources from the central ministry of health to other institutions or to field offices of the ministry at other levels of the health system (provincial, regional, district, subdistrict, primary health-care post and community).

Early infant diagnosis: testing of infants to determine their HIV status, given that HIV can be acquired in utero (during pregnancy), peripartum (during delivery), postpartum (through breastfeeding) or via parenteral exposure (2).

Eclipse period: the period between HIV infection and detection of virological markers, such as HIV RNA/DNA or HIV p24 antigen (1).

External quality assessment (EQA): inter-laboratory comparison to determine if the HIV testing service can provide correct test results and diagnosis.

Generalized epidemic: HIV is firmly established in the general population. Although subpopulations at high risk may contribute disproportionately to the spread of HIV, sexual networking in the general population is sufficient to sustain the epidemic. Numerical

proxy: HIV prevalence is consistently over 1% in pregnant women attending antenatal clinics.

HIV status: a collection of results from one or more assays. An HIV status is similar to HIV diagnosis. It refers to reports of HIV-positive, HIV-negative or HIV-inconclusive, whereas HIV diagnosis generally refers to HIV-positive diagnoses and in some cases HIV-negative diagnoses.

HIV test result: the result from a single test on a given assay.

Index testing: a focused approach to HIV testing in which the household and family members (including children) of people diagnosed with HIV are offered HIV testing services; also referred to as index case HIV testing *(3)*.

Indicator condition-guided HIV testing: a focused approach to test people more likely to be infected with HIV who are identified through indicator conditions, such as STIs, lymphoma, cervical or anal neoplasia, herpes zoster and hepatitis B/C. These conditions occur more frequently in HIV-infected people than in uninfected people, either because they share a common mode of transmission with HIV or because their occurrence is facilitated by the characteristic immune deficiency associated with HIV infection *(4)*.

Integration: the co-location and sharing of services and resources across different disease areas. In the context of HIV, this may include the provision of HIV testing, prevention, treatment and care services alongside other health services, such as TB, STI or viral hepatitis services, antenatal care (ANC), contraceptive and other family planning services and screening and care for other conditions, including noncommunicable diseases.

In vitro diagnostic (IVD) medical device: a medical device, used alone or in combination, intended by the manufacturer for the examination of specimens derived from the human body solely or principally to provide information for diagnostic, monitoring or compatibility purposes. For example, IVDs can be used for the following test purposes: diagnosis, screening, monitoring, predisposition, prognosis, prediction, determination of physiological status. Examples of IVDs include reagents, calibrators, control materials and specimen receptacles *(5)*.

Key populations: Defined groups who, due to specific higher-risk behaviours, are at increased risk for HIV *irrespective of the epidemic type or local context*. These guidelines refer to the following groups as key populations: men who have sex with men, people who inject drugs, people in prisons and other closed settings, sex workers and transgender people.

Lay provider: any person who performs functions related to health-care delivery and has been trained to deliver specific services but has not received a formal professional or paraprofessional certificate or tertiary education degree *(6)*.

Multi-analyte testing: similar to multiplex testing (see "Multiplex testing"), the term refers to the use of the same platform to test for different analytes with different sets of reagents, typically using more than one specimen (7).

Multiplex testing: testing a single specimen with one test device for more than one analyte, for example, a single test device that detects HIV-1/2 antibodies and antibodies to Treponema pallidum (syphilis) (7).

Negative predictive value: the probability that a person with a negative test result is not infected with HIV, that is, "true negative" (8).

Non-reactive test result: a test result that *does* not show a reaction indicating the presence of analyte.

Nucleic acid testing (NAT): also referred to as molecular technology, for example, polymerase chain reaction (PCR) or nucleic acid sequence-based amplification (NASBA). This type of testing can detect very small quantities of viral nucleic acid, that is, RNA, DNA or TNA, qualitatively and quantitatively (9).

Pre-test information: a dialogue and the provision of accurate information by a trained lay provider or health worker before an HIV test is performed *(10)*.

Positive predictive value: the probability that a person with a positive test result is infected with HIV, that is, "true positive" (8).

Quality assurance (QA): a part of quality management focused on providing confidence that quality requirements will be fulfilled (11).¹

Quality control (QC): a material or mechanism which, when used with or as part of a test system (assay), monitors the analytical performance of that test system (assay). It may monitor the entire test system (assay) or only one aspect of it (*11*).¹

Quality improvement (QI): a part of quality management focused on increasing the ability to fulfil quality requirements (11).¹

Quality management system: a system to direct and control an organization with regard to quality.

Reactive test result: a test result that shows a reaction to indicate the presence of analyte.

Repeat testing: refers to a situation where additional testing is performed for an individual *immediately* following initial test results, within the same testing visit, using the same assays and, where possible, the same specimen (*12*).

Retesting: There are certain situations in which individuals should be retested after a defined period of time: (1) HIV-negative people with recent or on-going risk of exposure, (2) people with an HIV-inconclusive status and (3) HIV-positive people before they enrol in care or initiate treatment. Reasons for retesting before initiation of care or treatment include ruling out laboratory or transcription error and either ruling in or ruling out seroconversion (*12, 13*).

Rapid diagnostic test (RDT): in vitro diagnostic of immunochromatographic or immunofiltration format for, in the case of HIV diagnosis, the detection of HIV-1/2 antibodies and/or HIV p24 antigen (8, 9).

Self-testing (HIVST): a process in which an individual who wants to know his or her HIV status collects a specimen, performs a test and interprets the result by him- or herself, often in private. Reactive test results must be followed by additional HIV testing services (*14*).

¹ See also, ISO 9000:2005. Quality management systems – Fundamentals and vocabulary. Geneva: International Organization for Standardization; 2005 (https://www.iso.org/obp/ui/#iso:std:iso:9000:ed-3:v1:en, accessed 30 June 2015).

Sensitivity: denotes the probability that an HIV assay will correctly identify all specimens that contain HIV-1/2 antibodies and/or HIV p24 antigen *(12)*.

Sentinel surveillance: a type of surveillance that is conducted through selected sites among populations of particular interest or that may provide approximations of prevalence for a larger population, for example, in antenatal clinics (8, 15).

Seroconversion: when an individual first produces a quantity of HIV antibodies sufficient to be detectable on a given HIV serological assay *(12)*.

Serodiscordant couple: a couple in which one partner is HIV-positive and one partner is HIV-negative *(16)*.

Serological assay: an assay that detects the presence of antibodies in human specimens, typically serum or plasma but also capillary/venous whole blood and oral fluid. RDTs, immunoassays (including EIAs, CLIAs, ECLs) and certain supplemental HIV assays are examples of serological assays (9).

Specificity: denotes the probability that the assay will correctly detect specimens that do not contain HIV-1/2 antibodies and/or HIV-1 p24 antigen.

Supplemental assay: an assay that provides additional information for specimens that a first-line assay has found to be reactive but may not be able to definitively confirm that reactivity.

Task sharing: the rational redistribution of tasks between cadres of health-care providers with longer training and other cadres with shorter training, such as trained lay providers *(6, 17)*.

Test for triage: a community-based HIV testing approach involving trained and supported lay providers conducting a single HIV RDT. The lay providers then promptly link individuals with reactive test results to a facility for further HIV testing and to an assessment for treatment. Individuals with non-reactive test results are informed of their results, referred and linked for appropriate HIV prevention services and recommended for retesting according to recent or on-going HIV risk and national guidelines *(18)*.

Testing algorithm: the combination and sequence of specific assays used within HIV testing strategies (*12*).

Testing strategy: generically describes a testing sequence for a specific objective, taking into consideration the presumed HIV prevalence in the population being tested *(19)*.

Throughput: the number of specimens per hour per operator that can be tested by an assay; the volume of clients that come through a facility, laboratory or other community-based settings.

Verified: people diagnosed HIV-positive are retested and their HIV diagnosis is verified before they initiate care or treatment.

Window period: the period between HIV infection and the detection of HIV-1/2 antibodies using serological assays, which signals the end of the seroconversion period.

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Purpose

Countries, programme managers, health workers and other stakeholders have indicated the importance of consolidating World Health Organization (WHO) guidance for HIV testing services (HTS). Thus, this guidance brings together existing guidance relevant to the provision of HTS and addresses issues and elements for effective delivery of HTS that are common in a variety of settings, contexts and diverse populations. In addition, this document provides a new recommendation to support HTS by trained lay providers, considers the potential of HIV self-testing to increase access to and coverage of HIV testing, and outlines focused and strategic approaches to HTS that are needed to support the new UN 90–90–90 global HIV targets – the first target being diagnosis of 90% of people with HIV (20). Moreover, this guidance will assist national programme managers and service providers, including those from community-based programmes, in planning for and implementing HTS.

These guidelines aim to:

- provide comprehensive evidence-based recommendations for HTS;
- support testing by trained lay providers to increase access to HTS through communitybased approaches;
- offer guidance to countries to deliver a mix of HTS approaches appropriate to their epidemic context, focusing on HTS for groups most affected and currently undiagnosed and underserved;
- provide guidance to ensure the accuracy of test results and support improvement of the quality of HTS;
- catalyse greater national and global commitment to the provision of effective HTS as a key element of comprehensive HIV programmes, with better linkage to prevention, treatment and care, to reduce HIV incidence, morbidity and mortality.

These guidelines discuss issues relating to HTS and highlight the need for tailored HTS approaches to the following population groups:

- infants
- children
- adolescents (10–19 years old)
- pregnant and postpartum women
- couples and partners
- men
- key populations.¹

¹ In this document key populations are defined as the following groups: men who have sex with men, people in prison or other closed settings, people who inject drugs, sex workers and transgender people. For further guidance on key populations, see *Consolidated* guidelines on HIV prevention, diagnosis, treatment and care for key populations (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/guidelines/keypopulations).

During global meetings and consultations in 2015, stakeholders advised WHO to consider developing a term, in place of "HIV testing and counselling", that encompasses the full range of services available. The Guideline Development Group discussed this and agreed that *HIV testing services* should be used.

Definition: HIV testing services

Throughout these guidelines the term **HIV testing services (HTS)** is used to embrace the full range of services that should be provided together with HIV testing – **counselling** (pre-test information and post-test counselling); **linkage** to appropriate HIV prevention, treatment and care services and other clinical and support services; and coordination with laboratory services to support **quality assurance** and the delivery of **correct results**. The WHO 5 Cs are principles that apply to all models of HTS and in all circumstances (see section 1.7).

Guideline development methodology

The WHO HIV Department led the development of these guidelines along with a WHO Guideline Steering Group and a Guideline Development Group of external experts.

The WHO Guideline Steering Group proposed that the consolidated HTS guidelines provide a synthesis of current recommendations on approaches to delivering HTS, including pre-test and post-test services and messaging, HIV diagnosis, quality assurance of HIV testing, HIV diagnosis in the context of surveillance and the monitoring and evaluation of HTS. The Group determined that guidelines on HTS developed prior to WHO's adoption of the Grading of Recommendations, Assessment, Development and Evaluation (GRADE) process were still valid, as these were supported by evidence and widely implemented. For example, although provider-initiated testing and counselling (PITC) was recommended in 2007, the Group determined that this widespread and evidence-based intervention *(21, 22)* did not require additional review or revisions. However, the Group did propose that the guidelines create a framework to assist countries in selecting a mix of HTS approaches and include a new recommendation for trained lay providers to conduct HIV testing services, using rapid diagnostic tests (RDTs).

In late 2014 the WHO Guideline Steering Group formed a Guideline Development Group comprising a geographically and gender-balanced group of academics, researchers, programme managers, implementers and people from community networks and organizations. From January through March 2015, WHO convened a series of virtual guideline development meetings to review the compilation of previous WHO guidelines related to HTS, to appraise the evidence for formulating a new recommendation on HIV testing by lay providers using RDTs and to review all sections of the consolidated guidelines. Following these meetings external peer reviewers, UN agency reviewers and WHO staff members from the Department of HIV as well as other WHO departments and regional teams reviewed the draft consolidated HTS guidelines.

Recommendations

Table 1 summarizes the recommendations presented in this document. All recommendations and guidance in the document derive from existing WHO guidance, with the exception of the new recommendation on HIV testing by trained lay providers.

The new recommendation on HIV testing by trained lay providers is in line with existing WHO recommendations that support task sharing in the health sector. The Guideline Development Group, using the GRADE process, assessed the quality of the available evidence as moderate. Based on this evidence the group made a strong recommendation that trained lay providers, using RDTs, can perform HIV testing.

New guidance from the WHO/UNAIDS Working Group on Global HIV/AIDS and STI Surveillance is included in this document (Chapter 9). This guidance suggests that countries and programmes use the currently recommended diagnostic testing strategy for HIV surveillance, make use of programmatic data for surveillance when possible – particularly in prevention of mother-to-child transmission programmes – and that programmes should encourage and move toward the return of test results to participants in surveillance studies.

Implications for programming

Public health considerations underlie the need to prioritize and improve access to accurate, high-quality HTS for diverse populations and settings. These guidelines aim to support countries to provide more effective and acceptable HTS as part of their HIV programmes. They also aim to expand coverage strategically in areas and among populations in greatest need, to increase access to services, to improve the quality of testing services and to help to achieve global targets – particularly the new UNAIDS target of diagnosing 90% of all people with HIV by 2020. To accomplish this, countries will need to assess their specific situations and take into account their epidemiological context and the populations most in need in their settings. It is also important to assess and, as much as possible, to address social and legal barriers to access as well as issues concerning the quality of health services.

Table 1. Summary of WHO recommendations on HIV testing services

Approach	Recommendations
Chapter 2 and Chapter 4: N	ew recommendation
HIV testing by trained lay providers using rapid diagnostic tests (RDTs)	Lay providers who are trained and supervised can independently conduct safe and effective HIV testing using RDTs (<i>strong recommendation, moderate quality of</i> <i>evidence</i>).
Chapter 3: Pre-test and pos	t-test services
Disclosure WHO (2010). Guideline on HIV disclosure counselling for children up to 12 years of age (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/ hiv_disclosure/en/).	Initiatives should be put in place to enforce privacy protection and institute policy, laws and norms that prevent discrimination and promote tolerance and acceptance of people living with HIV. This can help create environments where disclosure of HIV status is easier (<i>strong</i> <i>recommendation, low quality of evidence</i>).
Retesting WHO (2010). Delivering HIV test results and messages for re-testing and counselling in adults (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/ vct/hiv_re_testing/en/index. htm).	All settings It is recommended to offer retesting at least annually to people from key populations and to HIV-negative partners in serodiscordant couples. Depending on client risk behaviours, more frequent voluntary retesting should be offered and available.
	Generalized HIV epidemic Retest all HIV-negative pregnant women in the 3rd trimester postpartum or during labour because of the high risk of acquiring HIV infection during pregnancy.
	Concentrated HIV epidemic Retest HIV-negative pregnant women who are in a serodiscordant couple, or are from a key population group.
Retesting before ART initiation WHO (2014). WHO reminds national programmes to retest all newly diagnosed people with HIV (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/ vct/retest-newly-diagnosed- phivi-full/en/).	National programmes should retest all people newly and previously diagnosed with HIV before they enrol in care and initiate ART. Retesting people on ART is not recommended, as there are potential risks of incorrect diagnosis, particularly for in vitro diagnostics (IVDs) that use oral fluid specimens.
Chapter 4: Service delivery	
Provider-initiated testing and counselling (PITC) WHO (2007). Guidance on provider-initiated HIV testing and counselling in health facilities (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/ vct/pitc/en/index.html).	Generalized HIV epidemic PITC should be offered for: all clients and in all services (including services for sexually transmitted infection (STI), viral hepatitis, tuberculosis (TB), children under age five, immunization, malnutrition, antenatal care and all services for key populations) as an efficient and effective way to identify people with HIV.
	Concentrated HIV epidemic PITC should be offered for clients (adults, adolescents and children) in clinical settings who present with symptoms or medical conditions that could indicate HIV infection, including presumed and confirmed TB cases.

Approach	Recommendations
Provider-initated testing and counselling (continued)	Regardless of epidemic type PITC should be considered for malnutrition clinics, STI, hepatitis and TB services, ANC settings and health services for key populations. For TB settings: routine HIV testing should be offered to all clients with presumptive and diagnosed TB; partners of known HIV-positive TB patients should be offered HTS with mutual disclosure (<i>strong recommendation for all people</i>
	with HIV in all general HIV epidemic settings); and TB-control programmes should mainstream provision of HTS in their operations and routine services.
Community-based HIV testing services WHO (2013). Consolidated guidelines on the use of antiretroviral drugs for treating and preventing HIV	Generalized HIV epidemic WHO recommends community-based HIV testing services, with linkage to prevention, treatment and care services, in addition to routinely offering PITC for all populations, particularly key populations (<i>strong recommendation, low</i> <i>quality of evidence</i>).
infection (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/ guidelines/arv2013/download/ en/index.html).	Concentrated HIV epidemic WHO recommends community-based HIV testing services, with linkage to prevention, treatment and care, in addition to PITC, for key populations (<i>strong recommendation, low</i> <i>quality of evidence</i>).
Chapter 5: Priority populat	ions
Infants and children WHO (2010). WHO recommendations on the diagnosis of HIV infection in infants and children (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/ paediatric/diagnosis/en/). WHO (2011). Guideline on HIV disclosure counselling for children up to 12 years of age (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/ hiv_disclosure/en/).	 HIV-exposed infants and children younger than 18 months with unknown or uncertain HIV exposure should be tested (with a virological assay) within 4–6 weeks of birth so that those presumptively diagnosed with HIV can start ART (<i>strong recommendation, high quality of evidence</i>). HIV-exposed infants with non-detectable NAT at 4–6 weeks should undergo HIV serological testing at around nine months of age (or at the time of the last immunization visit) to rule out HIV infection. Infants whose serological assays are reactive at nine months should undergo virological testing to rule in HIV infection (<i>strong recommendation, low quality of evidence</i>). Children of school age (6–12) should be told their HIV-positive status and their parent's or caregiver's status; younger children should be told their status incrementally to accommodate their cognitive skills and abilities (<i>strong recommendation, low quality of evidence</i>).
Adolescents WHO (2013). Guidelines on HIV testing and counselling for adolescents and care for adolescents with HIV (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/ guidelines/adolescents/en/).	HIV testing services, with linkages to prevention, treatment and care, should be offered for adolescents from key populations in all settings (<i>strong recommendation, very low</i> <i>quality of evidence</i>). Adolescents with HIV should be counselled about the potential benefits and risks of disclosure of their HIV status
שמימפווורכא מעטובאנפוונארפוו <i>י</i> ן).	and empowered and supported to determine if, when, how and to whom to disclose (<i>conditional recommendation, very</i> <i>low quality of evidence</i>).

A A A A

Approach	Recommendations
Adolescents (continued)	Generalized HIV epidemic HIV testing services, with linkage to prevention, treatment and care, should be <i>offered</i> to all adolescents in generalized epidemics (<i>strong recommendation, very low quality of</i> <i>evidence</i>).
	Concentrated HIV epidemic HIV testing services, with linkage to prevention, treatment and care, should be <i>accessible</i> to adolescents in low-level and concentrated epidemics (<i>conditional recommendation</i> , <i>very low quality of evidence</i>).
Pregnant and postpartum women WHO (2013). Consolidated guidelines on the use of antiretroviral drugs for treating and preventing HIV infection	High prevalence settings PITC for women should be considered a routine component of the package of care in all antenatal, childbirth, postpartum and paediatric care settings. In such settings, where breastfeeding is the norm, lactating mothers who are HIV-negative should be retested periodically throughout the period of breastfeeding.
(http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/ guidelines/arv2013/download/ en/index.html).	 Low prevalence settings PITC can be considered for pregnant women in antenatal care as a key component of the effort to: eliminate mother-to-child transmission of HIV integrate HIV testing with testing for syphilis and viral or other key tests as relevant to the setting strengthen the underlying maternal and child health systems.
	Couples and partner testing services are recommended in antenatal care settings, facilitating provision of interventions, including ART for prevention in serodiscordant couples in all settings (<i>strong recommendation, very low quality of</i> <i>evidence</i>).
Couples and partner HIV testing and counselling WHO (2012). Guidance	 Couples and partners should be offered voluntary HIV testing services with support for mutual disclosure (<i>strong</i> <i>recommendation</i>, <i>low quality of evidence</i>).
on couples HIV testing and counselling, including antiretroviral therapy for treatment and prevention in serodiscordant couples (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/ guidelines/9789241501972/ en/index.html).	• In antenatal care settings couples and partners should be offered voluntary HIV testing services with support for mutual disclosure (<i>strong recommendation, low quality of</i> <i>evidence</i>).
	• HIV testing services for couples and partners, with support for mutual disclosure, should be offered to individuals with known HIV status and their partners (strong recommendation, low quality of evidence for all people with HIV in all epidemic settings; conditional recommendation, low quality of evidence for HIV-negative people depending on the country-specific HIV prevalence).
Key populations WHO (2014). Consolidated guidelines on HIV prevention,	 HIV testing services should be routinely offered to all key populations in the community, in closed settings such as prisons and in facility-based settings.
diagnosis, treatment and care for key populations (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/ guidelines/keypopulations/ en/).	• Community-based HIV testing services for key populations linked to prevention, treatment and care services are recommended, in addition to routine facility-based HIV testing services, in all settings (<i>strong recommendation, low quality of evidence</i>).
	• Couples and partners should be offered HIV testing services with support for mutual disclosure. This applies also to couples and partners from key populations.

240

Approach	Recommendations			
Chapter 7: Testing strategies				
Testing strategies for high and low prevalence settings WHO (2012). Service delivery approaches to HIV testing and counselling (HTC): a strategic policy framework (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/ vct/htc_framework/en/).	 High prevalence In settings with greater than 5% HIV prevalence in the population tested, a diagnosis of HIV-positive should be issued to people with two sequential reactive tests. For individuals with A1+; A2-; A3+, an HIV-inconclusive status is reported, and the client should be asked to retur in 14 days for retesting. For individuals with discrepant test results where the A1 is reactive, the A2 is non-reactive and the A3 is non-reactive (that is, A1+, then A2-, then A3-), the final result should be considered HIV-negative.			
	 Low prevalence In settings with <i>less than 5% HIV prevalence</i> in the population tested, a diagnosis of HIV-positive should be issued to people with <u>three sequential</u> reactive tests. For individuals with A1+; A2–, the final result should be considered HIV-negative. However, if A1 is a fourth generation assay (Ab/Ag) and A2 is an Ab-only assay, when A1+; A2–, the result should be considered HIV- inconclusive and the person should be retested after 14 days. For individuals with A1+; A2+; A3–, an HIV-inconclusive status is reported, and the client should be asked to return in 14 days for retesting. HIV testing services may use combinations of RDTs or combinations of RDTs/EIAs/supplemental assays rather 			
	than EIA/Western blot combinations.			
Chapter 9: HIV testing in th	le context of surveillance			
HIV testing in the context of surveillance (http://www.who.int/hiv/ strategic/surveillance/ workinggroup/en/).	 For surveillance, use a testing strategy and national validated testing algorithm that is suitable for HIV diagnosis. Use programmatic data, when possible, for HIV surveillance; particularly for prevention of mother-to-child transmission programmes. Routinely return HIV diagnoses to participants in the context of surveillance. Use HIV incidence assays for population-level incidence estimates and not for individual disease staging; returning these test results to study participants is not recommended. Use linked HIV testing for biological surveillance that is either confidential (using personally identifiable information) or anonymous (using unique study codes). 			

MA.

7

417

17

INTRODUCTION

1.1	Progress and challenges.	2
1.2	Rationale	7
1.3	Scope of guidelines	7
1.4	Using these guidelines.	7
1.5	Goal and objectives.	8
1.6	Target audience	9
1.7	Guiding principles	9



1.1 Progress and challenges

HIV testing is the gateway to HIV prevention, treatment, care and other support services. People's knowledge of their HIV status through HIV testing services (HTS) is crucial to the success of the HIV response. The Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS) and the World Health Organization (WHO) have endorsed global goals to achieve "zero new HIV infections, zero discrimination and zero AIDS-related deaths". Because of the potential serious medical, social and psychological consequences of misdiagnosis of HIV (either false-positive or false-negative), all programmes and people providing HIV testing must strive also for **zero misdiagnoses**.

XX

The overarching goals of HIV testing services are to:

- identify people with HIV through the provision of quality services for individuals, couples and families;
- effectively link individuals and their families to appropriate HIV treatment, care and support, as well as HIV prevention services, based upon their status; and
- support the scale-up of high impact interventions to reduce HIV transmission and HIV-related morbidity and mortality, that is, antiretroviral therapy (ART), voluntary medical male circumcision (VMMC), prevention of mother-to-child transmission (PMTCT), pre-exposure prophylaxis (PrEP) and post-exposure prophylaxis (PEP).

The new global 90–90–90 targets call for 90% of all people with HIV to be diagnosed, 90% of people with HIV diagnosed to receive ART and 90% of those on ART to have a suppressed viral load by 2020 (20). The first 90 – diagnosis of HIV – is essential to the second 90 – initiation of ART among people with HIV – and the ultimate outcome of the third 90 – viral load suppression among people on ART, which improves client outcomes and prevents HIV-1 transmission (23).

The challenge is to increase access to and uptake of HTS for those who remain undiagnosed and for those at greatest ongoing risk for HIV infection.

Significant increases in access to HTS

Approximately 150 million children and adults in 129 low- and middle-income countries reportedly received HIV testing services in 2014.¹ In the 77 countries that reported for both years, 33% more

¹ Global AIDS Response Progress Reporting (WHO, UNAIDS, UNICEF), 6 July 2015.

people were tested in 2013 than in 2009 (24, 25). Much of this growth stems from the expansion of provider-initiated testing and counselling (PITC) in clinical settings, the introduction of more community-based HTS and the ability to provide same-day test results, and often diagnosis, using rapid diagnostic tests (RDTs). While significant progress has been made, in 2013 it was estimated that 55% of people with HIV remain unaware of their status, and testing continues to be delivered without specifically aiming to reach those most at risk and as yet undiagnosed (26).

In high prevalence settings men lag behind

In countries with high HIV prevalence, HIV testing rates for men are generally lower than for women, as Fig. 1.1 illustrates. Global reporting suggests that this is because in these settings HTS is conducted mainly in reproductive health services, including antenatal care (ANC), where the routine offer of HIV testing is generally the norm. Additional approaches are needed to increase uptake of HTS among men, including the provision of HTS in settings that are more appropriate and acceptable to men, and to devise ways to encourage testing of male partners in high prevalence settings and of couples and male partners of women with HIV in all settings (*24*).

Provider-initiated HIV testing services need to be expanded

PITC, often referred to as routine HIV testing, can be expanded in more settings and more regions. According to Global AIDS Response Progress Reporting (WHO, UNICEF, UNAIDS), at the end of 2014, 76% of 117 reporting low- and middle-income countries had a policy of recommending PITC during all client encounters, and 90% of 39 reporting countries in the WHO African region recommended PITC in ANC settings. However, in other African countries and in Asia, HIV testing coverage of pregnant women is less than 40% (24).

Approaches are needed to increase early infant diagnosis and timely referral of infants diagnosed as HIV-positive to treatment and care. HIV testing coverage among children is low also. Although HIV testing coverage in PMTCT programmes has improved significantly over the past decade, rates of early infant diagnosis remain far from optimal. Among reporting countries in 2012, only one-third of infants born to HIV-infected mothers received a virological HIV test within the first two months of life

(24). Moreover, despite reports of a high proportion of HIV cases detected among children tested in clinical settings in countries with generalized epidemics (27–29), in many settings PITC is still rarely offered to children in TB and malnutrition clinics (30, 31). Such low HIV testing coverage for infants and children also is a missed opportunity to offer HTS to parents, caregivers and family members of children attending facility-based health services. Barriers to HIV testing among infants and children include mothers moving back to their home villages after delivery in a faraway facility, fear of disclosure of HIV status, fear of stigma and discrimination and parents' lack of knowledge of the need to enrol children in infant care, as well as impediments such as lack of transportation, inconvenient service hours and long waits at health facilities (30, 31).

Approaches are needed to increase early infant diagnosis and timely referral of infants diagnosed as HIV-positive to care and treatment. Both are key to improving health outcomes and child survival.

ADALDADADADADADADADADADADADADADADA

Fig. 1.1. Percentage of men and women ages 15–49 years who were ever tested for HIV and received their results in 15 selected countries in the WHO African Region, 2003–2011



Source: Staveteig, 2013 (22).

Adolescents, too, are underserved

While most infants with undiagnosed HIV infection will die before their fifth birthday, some long-term survivors will continue to remain unidentified as HIV-infected into adolescence. Adolescents, particularly girls, are also at risk for acquiring HIV through sexual transmission. In sub-Saharan Africa adolescents (10–19 years of age) are less likely than adults to be tested, to obtain care, to remain in care and to achieve viral suppression (*13*). Between 2005 and 2012 the number of HIV-related deaths among adolescents increased by 50% (*32*). Based on Demographic and Health Surveys and Multiple Indicator Cluster Surveys from 2008 to 2012 in the WHO African Region, fewer than one of every five girls ages 15–19 years were aware of their HIV status (*24*). Because uptake of HIV testing among adolescents is low and services for adolescents are of poor quality or in many settings have not yet been developed, there is often little support for adolescents to overcome barriers, adhere to treatment and stay in care. Therefore, high levels of HIV-related morbidity and mortality are becoming more common among adolescents (*33*).

Access for key populations should be prioritized

Key populations continue to be disproportionately affected by HIV in all settings. In 2013 there were an estimated 2 million new HIV infections worldwide. Of these, an estimated 40% occurred among key populations (*10, 34*). Within key populations adolescents (10–19 years old) and young people (15–24 years old) are at greater risk for acquiring HIV than older people (*10*). In countries with low HIV prevalence, HIV testing often takes place primarily in ANC services and does not reach key populations. The estimated HIV testing coverage among key populations in many countries remains low (*34*), and even these reports may be overestimates. In many countries data on HIV testing coverage collected for key populations are based on small samples from a limited number of settings and, therefore, may overestimate overall coverage in these populations.

Countries and programmes must prioritize and focus on tailored HTS approaches for key populations in all settings. Also, in all settings people from key populations are less likely than the general population to link to HIV services in a timely manner because their behaviour is criminalized and they experience stigma and discrimination (10). For instance, in Bangkok 25% of drug users report that they avoid health services

because they are afraid of compulsory treatment (35), and uptake of HIV services remains low. Likewise, globally, men who have sex with men report that the experience of homophobia is the most important deterrent to their use of health services (36).

To reduce HIV burden, countries and programmes must prioritize and focus on tailored HTS approaches for key populations in all settings.

Late or delayed linkage to prevention, treatment, care and support is common

Globally, many people diagnosed with HIV infection are not linked to treatment and care (13). In resource-limited settings, primarily sub-Saharan Africa, it is estimated that as much as 40% of people who are diagnosed through HIV testing services are not linked to care (25, 37, 38). Barriers that hinder or delay linkage to HIV treatment and care

persist, including transportation costs and distance to the facility, stigma, fear of disclosure, staff shortages and long waiting times (*37*), as well as policy and legal barriers that may hinder access particularly for adolescents and key populations. Ultimately, many people with HIV are diagnosed late and start ART late, with CD4 counts below 200 cells/ μ L (*39*). Such late initiation has not decreased significantly over the past decade (*39*). A combination of interventions is needed to improve linkages to prevention, treatment and care and to reduce loss to follow-up between HIV testing and treatment and care, especially for key populations.

Challenges of quality HIV testing are evident

It is important that all clients who undergo HIV testing receive the correct HIV diagnosis. In addition to strategically expanding HTS, it is equally important that all clients who undergo HIV testing receive the correct HIV diagnosis. Recent reports suggest that misdiagnosis of HIV status is occurring in resource-limited settings (40). Recent

policy analysis also suggests that only 20% of national HIV testing strategies align with WHO recommendations (*41*) (see Annex 2). An audit in three countries conducted by Médecins Sans Frontières found significant rates of false-positive diagnoses reported to individuals (2.6%–4.8%) (*42*). Retesting all individuals diagnosed HIV-positive found that 10.3% had been misdiagnosed HIV-positive in the Democratic Republic of Congo and 7.1% in Ethiopia (*42*). In Malawi, during a three-month period in 2014, 7% of people previously diagnosed HIV-positive who were retested did not have a concordant HIV-positive status and may have been misdiagnosed. Following quality improvement (QI) and re-training, during another three-month period in 2014, only 4% of the people previously diagnosed HIV-positive who were retested before ART initiation did not have concordant results (*43*). The rate of false-negative HIV statuses reported (people infected with HIV who are told they are not infected) remains unknown and is difficult to assess, as there is not routine follow-up for people who receive an HIV-negative status.

Poor quality HIV testing is multifaceted; it results from a number of factors, sometimes in combination, including poor product performance, improper storage of test kits and supplies, clerical or transcription errors, user errors in performing the test and/or interpreting the test result, lack of training, improper use of the testing strategy and/or algorithm, lack of supportive supervision and training, lack of standard operating procedures (SOPs) and poor documentation and record-keeping practices. To address these problems, effective quality assurance systems must expand along with the expanded delivery of HTS.

To close these various gaps in coverage and quality, more proactive, rights-based HIV testing approaches are needed. This includes more emphasis on quality assurance, more focused promotion of testing in geographical areas of high HIV prevalence and incidence and among key populations, and strategic investment in multiple efforts to increase demand for testing services. Also critical to closing gaps are use of a broader array of approaches to HIV testing, including couples and partner HIV testing, routine facility-based HTS in clinical settings beyond ANC and TB, community-based HTS and, potentially, HIV self-testing (HIVST) *(14, 24)*.

1.2 Rationale

These guidelines aim to address gaps and limitations in current approaches to HTS. Countries and other programme managers and health workers have indicated the importance of consolidating WHO's guidance on HTS to aid national programme managers and service providers, including those from community-based and communityled programmes, in planning for and implementing services.

1.3 Scope of guidelines

These guidelines outline a public health approach to strengthening and expanding HTS. They present and discuss a new recommendation to allow trained lay providers to perform HTS, and they compile a range of existing WHO guidelines into one consolidated document.

Summary of chapters

Chapter 2 details the methodology for development of these guidelines.

Chapter 3 describes pre-test and post-test services, including linkage to prevention, treatment and care services.

Chapter 4 provides general service delivery recommendations.

Chapter 5 addresses HTS for specific populations – infants and children, adolescents, pregnant women, couples and partners (including serodiscordant couples), men, key populations and other vulnerable populations.

Chapter 6 presents and discusses a framework for focusing HTS approaches in different epidemic and population contexts.

Chapters 7 and 8 describe help with how to conduct and assure the quality of HIV testing.

Chapter 9 discusses HIV testing and diagnosis in the context of surveillance.

Chapter 10 outlines core monitoring and evaluation considerations for HIV testing.

1.4 Using these guidelines

Like the Consolidated guidelines on the use of antiretroviral drugs for treating and preventing HIV infection (13) and the Consolidated guidelines on HIV prevention, diagnosis, treatment and care for key populations (10), these guidelines address issues across the continuum of HIV prevention, diagnosis, care, treatment and support (Fig. 1.2). These consolidated guidelines aim to cover all aspects of HTS. Each chapter contains information for specialists and includes information on specific HTS topics so

that sections and chapters can be read alone. Information from other chapters is included and cross-referenced where appropriate. In addition, some chapters will be particularly useful to specific audiences, for example, those responsible for developing HIV testing strategies and selecting HIV assays (Chapter 7), quality assurance (QA) (Chapter 8), surveillance (Chapter 9) and monitoring and evaluation of HTS (Chapter 10).



Fig. 1.2. Continuum of linkage to care and prevention

Background documents developed to support these guidelines and the systematic reviews and GRADE (Grading of Recommendations, Assessment, Development and Evaluation)¹ tables for new recommendations appear in Annex 1, published on the WHO website at http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/guidelines/.

1.5 Goal and objectives

The primary goal of these guidelines is to provide consolidated guidance for national programme managers and other decision-makers to consider in the design and management of their HIV response and particularly their approach to HIV testing services. Specific objectives in support of this goal include the following:

- consolidate existing and new guidance for HTS for all populations and settings and for various approaches so that it is easily accessible and user-friendly;
- present a new recommendation to support trained lay health providers conducting HIV testing, using RDTs, in order to increase access to testing, particularly through community-based HTS;
- consider issues relating to HIVST, including approaches to introducing and monitoring the acceptability, uptake and effectiveness of HIVST;
- update and clarify existing service delivery guidance as needed;

¹ Andrews JC, Schünemann HJ, Oxman AD, Pottie K, Meerpohl JJ, Coello PA et al. GRADE guidelines: 15. Going from evidence to recommendations: determinants of a recommendation's direction and strength. J Clin Epidemiol. 2013;66:726–35.

- provide guidance to inform strategic decision-making regarding the mix of approaches to delivering HTS that will maximize impact;
- provide specific guidance on how to implement WHO recommended testing strategies, how to validate testing algorithms, and how to better select assays to assure and improve the quality of HIV testing;
- provide guidance on HIV testing and diagnosis in the context of surveillance, emphasizing the **routine return of HIV status to individuals**.

1.6 Target audience

These guidelines address national HIV programme managers and other decision-makers, particularly within ministries of health. Such managers are responsible for the national health sector response to HIV, including HIV testing, as well as prevention, treatment and care services for the entire populations of Member States. These managers also play a key role in ensuring the availability of a continuum of prevention, treatment and care services for key populations.

These guidelines will also be of use to officers at the national level responsible for other communicable diseases, especially other forms of sexually transmitted infections (STIs), tuberculosis (TB) and viral hepatitis (HBV and HCV). These guidelines also will assist national and subnational programme managers responsible for the provision of HTS and a comprehensive range of integrated services.

Finally, these guidelines will be helpful to other implementers of HTS, including international and national nongovernmental organizations and community-based organizations. They will serve as the normative guidance to support effective funding, planning, implementation, and monitoring and evaluation of HTS for donors such as the Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria.

1.7 Guiding principles

A public health and human rights-based approach is important to delivering HTS. A human rights-based approach gives priority to such concerns as universal health coverage, gender equality and health-related rights such as accessibility, availability, acceptability and quality of services. For all HTS, regardless of approach, the actual public health benefits must always outweigh the potential harm or risk. Moreover, the chief reason for testing must always be both to benefit the individuals tested and to improve health outcomes at the population level. HTS should be expanded not merely to achieve high testing uptake or to meet HIV testing targets, but primarily to provide access for all people in need to appropriate, quality HTS that are linked to prevention, treatment, care and support services. Thus, HIV testing for diagnosis must always be voluntary, consent must be informed by pre-test information, and testing must be linked to prevention, treatment, care and support services to maximize both individual and public health benefits.

All forms of HIV testing should adhere to the WHO 5 Cs: Consent, Confidentiality, Counselling, Correct test results and Connection (linkage to prevention, treatment and care services) (44). Coerced testing is never appropriate, whether that coercion comes from a health-care provider, an employer, authorities (such as immigration services) or a partner or family member.

The 5 Cs are principles that apply to all HTS and in all circumstances

- **Consent**: People receiving HTS must give informed consent to be tested and counselled. (Verbal consent is sufficient; written consent is not required.) They should be informed of the process for HIV testing and counselling and of their right to decline testing.
- **Confidentiality:** HTS must be confidential, meaning that what the HTS provider and the client discuss will not be disclosed to anyone else without the expressed consent of the person being tested. Confidentiality should be respected, but it should not be allowed to reinforce secrecy, stigma or shame. Counsellors should discuss, among other issues, whom the person may wish to inform and how they would like this to be done. Shared confidentiality with a partner or family members trusted others and health-care providers is often highly beneficial.
- **Counselling:** Pre-test information can be provided in a group setting, but all people should have the opportunity to ask questions in a private setting if they request it. All HIV testing must be accompanied by appropriate and high-quality post-test counselling, based on the specific HIV test result and HIV status reported. Quality assurance (QA) mechanisms as well as supportive supervision and mentoring systems should be in place to ensure the provision of high-quality counselling.
- **Correct:** Providers of HIV testing should strive to provide high-quality testing services, and QA mechanisms should ensure that people receive a correct diagnosis. QA may include both internal and external measures and should receive support from the national reference laboratory. All people who receive a positive HIV diagnosis should be retested to **verify** their diagnosis before initiation of HIV care or treatment.
- Connection: Linkage to prevention, treatment and care services should include effective and appropriate follow-up, including long-term prevention and treatment support. Providing HTS where there is no access to care, or poor linkage to care, including ART, has limited benefit for those with HIV.

METHODOLOGY

2.1	Overview	12
2.2	Establishing the Guideline Development Group	12
2.3	Defining the scope of the guidelines	13
2.4	Review of the evidence	13
2.5	Development of the recommendation on HIV testing, using RDTs, by trained lay providers	13
2.6	Developing the recommendation	14
2.7	Review of service delivery, implementation approaches and case examples	14
2.8	Additional background work	15



2.1 Overview

The WHO HIV Department led the development of these guidelines in accordance with procedures and reporting standards laid out in the *WHO handbook for guideline development (45),* using the GRADE process. These consolidated guidelines on HTS combine existing WHO recommendations which had previously been developed through the GRADE process, guidance published by WHO together with UN partners and one new WHO recommendation. All current WHO recommendations that pertain to HTS are included.

1

2.2 Establishing the Guideline Development Group

The WHO HIV Department set up three groups to perform specific guideline development functions: (1) an internal **WHO HTS Guideline Steering Group** to lead the process, (2) a **Guideline Development Group** comprising 19 external experts responsible for the formulation of the new WHO recommendation, service delivery guidance and selection of case examples and for review and approval of the final content of the guidelines document, and (3) 120 **external peer reviewers**. Members of the groups were selected so as to ensure a range of expertise and experience, including appropriate geographical, gender and community representation. (See Acknowledgements for lists of participants.)

Involvement of key stakeholders

An important element of this work was engaging with a diverse set of stakeholders to update and synthesize key messages across existing WHO guidance on HTS. These stakeholders included countries (ministries of health and laboratory services), researchers, international and national implementing agencies, community networks and implementers, WHO regional and country offices and other UN agencies. Also, to maximize stakeholder engagement and ensure the relevance of the guidelines to countries, WHO solicited case examples from civil society, community-based organizations and networks, including key populations and people living with HIV, and additional experts in the field.

Declarations of interest

All Guideline Development Group participants and external peer reviewers submitted declarations of interest to the WHO secretariat. The WHO secretariat and the Guidelines Development Group reviewed all declarations and found no conflicts of interest sufficient to preclude anyone from participating in the development of the guidelines. A full compilation and summary of the declarations are available in Annex 15; see http://www. who.int/hiv/pub/guidelines/.
2.3 Defining the scope of the guidelines

To develop these guidelines, the WHO Guideline Steering Group mapped all existing WHO guidance specifically concerned with HTS (see Table 1, page xix). Then, the Group reviewed these and other materials to identify areas requiring updating, gaps, overlaps and inconsistencies. The outcome of the mapping exercise was presented to the Guidelines Development Group at several virtual scoping meetings during November and December 2014. The group reviewed the mapping, advised on the scope of the guidelines and noted areas that did not need updating and areas requiring new guidance – specifically, HIV testing, using RDTs, by trained lay providers.

2.4 Review of the evidence

These guidelines include one new recommendation, on HIV testing by trained lay providers, as well as existing recommendations. Development of the new recommendation began with a systematic review of the evidence. The Guidelines Development Group recommended commissioning new literature reviews and appraisal of existing reviews to investigate values and preferences, along with reviews of the costs and feasibility of implementation (see Annex 1). Also, WHO commissioned a new descriptive review of current national policies on trained lay providers' involvement in HIV testing to inform consideration of the feasibility of the new recommendation (see Annex 2).

2.5 Development of the recommendation on HIV testing, using RDTs, by trained lay providers

As noted, the scoping exercise identified a need for evidence-based recommendations concerning trained lay providers performing HIV testing with RDTs. The question was framed in the PICO (Population, Intervention, Comparator, Outcome) format. The WHO Guideline Steering Group drafted the PICO question. The question was circulated to the members of the Guideline Development Group, who selected and ranked the importance of a range of outcomes and gave comments. Once the PICO question was completed and agreed, external researchers used it to develop search protocols and perform a systematic review of the available scientific evidence, as described below. See Annex 1 for details.

PICO question: Should trained lay providers, using HIV rapid diagnostic tests (RDTs), perform HIV testing?

P: People who receive HTS

I: HIV testing, using HIV RDTs, performed by trained lay providers

C: HIV testing, using HIV RDTs, performed by trained health professionals (for example, nurses or doctors), or no intervention

O: Primary: (1) Measures of testing quality (quality assurance) (for example, lost or damaged/uninterpretable specimens); (2) accurate test results (sensitivity and specificity); (3) adverse events (for example, coercion, inter-partner violence, psychosocial events and/ or self-harm, stigma, discrimination); (4) uptake of HTS. **Secondary:** (5) Rate of CD4 measurement (among all participants found to have HIV, the percentage who reach this next stage of triage); (6) linkage to medical visit after diagnosis; and (7) initiation of ART (among participants eligible per national guidelines).

2.5.1 Systematic review of values and preferences

Researchers used the same search strategies to identify studies presenting information on end-users' values and preferences related to the PICO question. Researchers included studies in the values and preferences review if the studies presented primary data examining people's preferences regarding different cadres of health providers and HIV testing. These studies could be qualitative or quantitative in nature but had to present primary data; opinion pieces and review articles were not included. Researchers qualitatively summarized the values and preferences literature; this summary is presented in Annex 1.

2.5.2 Policy analysis

WHO conducted a separate analysis of national HIV testing policies to assess the overall feasibility of HIV testing provided by trained lay providers. Two researchers searched, reviewed and analysed national HIV testing policies from the Americas, Africa, Asia and Europe. From 1 November 2014 through 21 December 2014, the researchers conducted electronic searches for national HIV testing policies, using Google, governmental and nongovernmental websites and WHO databases. They also contacted WHO and UNAIDS regional technical advisors and key experts in the field. This report is presented in Annex 2.

2.6 Developing the recommendation

From January through March 2015, WHO convened 12 virtual guideline development meetings (two parallel morning and afternoon meetings on six separate occasions to allow participation from all time zones) and nine WHO Steering Group meetings. During these meetings participants considered the evidence for formulating a new recommendation and reviewed all relevant sections of the consolidated guidelines.

2.7 Review of service delivery, implementation approaches and case examples

In addition to the systematic review on trained lay providers conducting HIV testing and the review of 48 countries' policies on HIV testing (see Annex 2), two other literature reviews were conducted. Both were on community-based HTS: one among key populations and the other among the general population. Both inform the discussion of HTS approaches described in Chapter 4 and strategic decision-making described in Chapter 6.

WHO also identified examples of HTS practices in the field. These case examples offer insights into implementation of HTS, including services for key population groups. They explain why and how programmes have worked and the types of challenges faced during implementation. Case examples were solicited and collected specifically to illustrate effective and acceptable ways to deliver community-based HTS among key populations. The WHO Steering Group and Guideline Development Group then reviewed the case examples and selected the most relevant for inclusion in the guidelines. See Annex 3 for all case examples collected and more details.

KUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKU

2.8 Additional background work

As part of the guideline development process, WHO commissioned three other literature searches and mathematical modelling to provide the most up-to-date information. They include:

- Attitudes, values and preferences on HIV self-testing among key populations. This review informs Chapter 4 and discussion on HIV self-testing (see Annex 4).
- **Review of the cost of different HIV testing approaches.** The review informs Chapter 6 on the strategic selection of HTS approaches (see Annex 5).
- Mathematical model on the cost of testing pregnant women in high and very low prevalence settings. This model informs Chapter 6 on the strategic selection of HTS approaches (see Annex 6).
- Review of misdiagnosis of HIV status. This review informs Chapters 7 and 8 on HIV diagnosis and the quality of services (see Annex 14).

PRE-TEST AND POST-TEST

3.1	Introduction	18
3.2	Services prior to HIV testing	18
3.3	Services for those who test HIV-negative	24
3.4	Services for those whose HIV status is inconclusive or test results are not yet confirmed	26
3.5	Services for those whose test results are HIV-positive	26
3.6	Linkage to care.	30

KEY POINTS

- The 5 Cs are essential for all HTS: **consent, confidentiality, counselling, correct test results and connection** to HIV prevention, treatment and care (see section 1.7).
- HTS should be prioritized for and promoted to those who are at high risk and have not been tested recently.
- Verbal consent is usually adequate, but all individuals should have a private opportunity to refuse testing. Mandatory testing is never warranted.
- HTS must ensure that all tests results and client information are confidential. Although
 disclosure to sexual partners, supportive family members and health workers is often
 beneficial, this must be done only by or with the consent of the person being tested.
- Retesting for individuals thought to be in the window period is needed only for those who report specific recent risk.
- It is the ethical and professional responsibility of the person providing HIV test results to adhere to international and national guidelines to ensure **correct test results**.
- **People who test HIV-negative** will usually need only brief health information about their HIV status report, how to prevent acquisition of HIV in the future and where and how to link to HIV prevention services, as appropriate. People with significant ongoing risk may need more active support and linkage to HIV prevention services. Everyone who is diagnosed HIV-positive should receive post-test counselling, including couples where one or both are diagnosed HIV-positive.
- People whose test results are not yet confirmed or whose HIV status is reported as inconclusive need follow-up services to ensure that they receive an HIV diagnosis.
- Key populations need tailored approaches and messages.
- Connection to prevention, treatment and care is an essential component of HTS.

3 PRE-TEST AND POST-TEST SERVICES

3.1 Introduction

Linkage to appropriate services following diagnosis should be regarded as a key component of effective and comprehensive HTS. Attaining the UN 90–90–90 targets depends on the first 90 – diagnosing 90% of people with an HIV infection. Many people with HIV have already been diagnosed, as evidenced by such achievements as the estimated 13 million people on ART worldwide. Many people needing care and treatment remain

undiagnosed, however. Successful linkage from diagnosis to prevention, treatment and care services is also essential to reach the second and third 90s – that 90% of HIV-positive people who have been diagnosed are on ART and that 90% of people with HIV receiving ART have achieved viral suppression (20).

Receipt of an HIV diagnosis empowers individuals to make informed decisions about HIV prevention, treatment and care that will affect both HIV transmission and an individual's health and survival. Therefore, linkage to appropriate services following diagnosis should be regarded as a key component of effective and comprehensive HTS (see Fig. 1.2, page 8).

This chapter discusses essential services prior to HIV testing as well as post-test messages and counselling services. Post-test services are described specifically for individuals who test HIV-negative, individuals who are diagnosed HIV-positive, individuals who receive a reactive test result but need further testing and individuals who have an inconclusive HIV status. The importance of linkages to prevention, treatment and care is explained, and innovative approaches to improve successful linkages are explored.

3.2 Services prior to HIV testing

Certain basic services should be provided prior to testing *in all settings*, regardless of the approach used to deliver HTS (see Chapter 4 for description of various approaches). These services apply to all adults, couples or partners, and adolescents. Specific pre-test services for testing of children are described in *Operational guidelines on HIV testing and counselling of infants, children and adolescents for service providers in the African region* (http://tinyurl.com/hivtestguideafro) (*46*).

3.2.1 Promoting HTS

 \mathcal{T}

Many countries and programmes have vigorously promoted HTS through mass media, including radio, television, billboards and posters, the Internet and electronic social media. The use of the mass media has been shown to increase the uptake of HTS in the short term (47). In both high and low HIV prevalence countries, as a result of campaigns and promotional activities, there is widespread knowledge that HTS are available and where

they are available. For example, among countries with generalized epidemics, recent Demographic and Health Surveys indicate that in Zambia (2014) 96% and in Tanzania (2011–2012) 91% of both men and women know where to receive an HIV test. Knowledge of where to receive HIV testing in countries with concentrated epidemics is lower but still widespread. For example, among both men and women, 69% in Cambodia (2010) and 71% in Sierra Leone (2013), know where to receive a test. Some countries report gender differences. For example, in the Dominican Republic (2010) 96% of women and 85% of men knew where to receive a test, and in Ethiopia (2011) 66% of women and 82% of men knew where to receive one.

Since knowledge of HIV testing and of where it is available is widespread, the continued need for promotion addressing the general population should be assessed. Depending on the goals of the HTS programme, general promotion and awareness campaigns for HTS may no longer be necessary. Even in countries with generally widespread knowledge of HIV testing, however, promotional activities may need to focus on populations where HIV testing rates remain suboptimal, including key populations and adolescent groups, which will likely require tailored messages and approaches – for example, via social media.

Case examples: Promoting HIV testing services

- In China a 24-hour online HIV test scheduler and "Easy Tell", an anonymous partner notification system, supported HIV self-testing.
- In Macedonia members of parliament received HIV testing through mobile services; this event publicized the benefits of HIV testing.
- In Kenya a professionally designed four-phase mass media campaign significantly increased testing when it directly mentioned HIV and the personal, family and prevention benefits of testing (48).
- In Lebanon activities including word-of-mouth, outreach campaigns, referrals from health-care providers and social media promoted a specialized medical centre offering sexual health services for men who have sex with men, sex workers and transgender people.
- In Lithuania an association of women affected by HIV and their families
 organized a mobile HIV testing tour. To promote uptake, city mayors, other
 municipal leaders, public health and prison authorities, and local media were
 informed about the programme, and newspapers, radio and television presented
 over 80 communications about the mobile services.

Sources: Marum et al., 2008 (48); Annex 3.

In addition to outreach and promotion, clear signs that direct prospective clients to testing are important. This applies to testing in health facilities, in the community and through mobile services. In certain clinic settings, where HIV testing is routinely offered, such as ANC, STI clinics and TB services, signs, printed information and posters and group health education sessions can efficiently inform pregnant women, other clients and family members that testing is offered.

THEN THE FULL OF THE FULL OF

3.2.2 Creating an enabling environment

Critical enablers are elements outside of health sector interventions that allow health interventions and services to be provided effectively and safely. Examples range from tolerance among the larger population toward people from key populations to laws and policies that enable young people to be tested without parental consent. While these factors are not directly the responsibility of the health sector, health-care providers and organizations delivering HTS should work with community-based organizations, legal authorities and advocacy organizations to ensure that the environment supports and enables people to learn their HIV status. For a description of critical enablers, see Chapter 4 and the *Consolidated guidelines on diagnosis, prevention, care and treatment for key populations* (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/guidelines/keypopulations/en/) *(10)*.

WHO recommendation

Initiatives should be put in place to enforce privacy protection and institute policy, laws and norms that prevent discrimination and promote tolerance and acceptance of people living with HIV. This can help create environments where disclosure of HIV status is easier (*strong recommendation, low quality of evidence*).

Source: WHO, 2011 (49).

3.2.3 Ensuring a confidential setting and preserving confidentiality

All HTS providers must remain committed to preserving confidentiality, one of the 5 Cs of HTS (see Section 1.7). Confidentiality applies not only to the test results and reports of HIV status but also to any personal information, such as information concerning sexual behaviour and the use of illegal drugs. HTS should avoid practices that can inadvertently reveal a client's test results, or HIV status, to others in the waiting room or in the health facility. Such practices might include counselling all people diagnosed HIV-positive in a special room or by a specific provider or making it obvious to others which clients will need or is receiving additional testing or lengthy post-test counselling. Lack of confidentiality discourages people from using HTS. For example, in Cambodia some sex workers refused HIV testing because the outreach setting where peer educators were providing counselling was not perceived as private (*50*). Health workers and others who provide HIV testing may need special training and sensitization regarding the confidentiality of medical records, particularly where key populations are concerned.

3.2.4 Providing pre-test information

Historically, HIV counselling has been provided both before and after HIV testing. Before the introduction of RDTs, same-day results were not feasible, so counsellors included comprehensive information in the pre-test session in case the client did not return for their test results. Moreover, in the pre-treatment era pre-test counselling often focused on

providing a risk assessment, preparing clients to cope with an HIV-positive diagnosis in the absence of treatment and encouraging clients to return to receive their test results.

With the widespread use of HIV RDTs, most people receive their HIV test results – at least results of the first test – and often a diagnosis on the same day. Therefore, intensive pre-test counselling is no longer needed and may create barriers to service delivery (*51, 52*). **Individual risk assessment and individualized counselling during the pre-test information session is no longer recommended.** Depending on local conditions and resources, programmes may provide pre-test information through individual or group information sessions and through media such as posters, brochures, websites and short video clips shown in waiting rooms. When children and adolescents are receiving HTS, information should be presented in an age-appropriate way to ensure comprehension.

Offering or recommending HIV testing to a client or a group of clients includes providing clear and concise information on:

- the benefits of HIV testing
- the meaning of an HIV-positive and an HIV-negative diagnosis
- the services available in the case of an HIV-positive diagnosis, including where ART is provided
- the potential for incorrect results if a person already on ART is tested
- a brief description of prevention options and encouragement of partner testing
- the fact that the test result and any information shared by the client is confidential
- the fact that the client has the right to refuse to be tested and that declining testing will not affect the client's access to HIV-related services or general medical care
- potential risks of testing to the client in settings where there are legal implications for those who test positive and/or for those whose sexual or other behaviour is stigmatized
- an opportunity to ask the provider questions.

Special considerations for pregnant or postpartum women

Pre-test information or health education for women who are or may become pregnant or are postpartum should also include:

- the potential risk of transmitting HIV to the infant
- measures that can be taken to reduce mother-to-child transmission, including the provision of ART to benefit the mother and prevent HIV transmission to the infant
- counselling on infant feeding practices to reduce the risk of HIV transmission
- the benefits of early HIV diagnosis for mothers and infants
- encouragement for partner testing.

Supporting intensified tuberculosis case finding at HIV testing facilities

Tuberculosis (TB) is the most common presenting illness among people with HIV. It is fatal if undetected or untreated and is the leading cause of death among people with HIV, responsible for about one of every four HIV-associated deaths. Early detection of TB and

prompt linkage to TB treatment along with ART can prevent these deaths. HTS provides an important opportunity for intensified TB case finding and, thus, early detection and treatment of TB.

HTS should integrate screening for TB symptoms into the information session before HIV testing, both at health facilities and in communitybased testing. HTS should integrate screening for TB symptoms into the information session before HIV testing, both at health facilities and in community-based testing. All clients with TB symptoms should be thoroughly investigated, and post-test counselling should discuss the outcome of this investigation. All clients diagnosed with TB should be promptly registered

with the national TB programme and started on anti-TB treatment. HIV-positive clients diagnosed with active TB should be urgently started on ART, regardless of CD4 count, while those not having TB should consider TB preventive therapy (for example, isoniazid preventive therapy) as indicated in the schema in Fig. 3.1.

Fig. 3.1. HIV/TB testing and screening algorithm to increase TB case finding in HTS



*Per national guidelines.

XXX

23

Case example: In India intensified TB case finding is systematic at all HIV testing facilities

Health workers or trained lay providers at HIV testing facilities screen each client for the presence of cough for two weeks, fever, weight loss and night sweats or other symptoms suggestive of pulmonary or extra-pulmonary TB. This screening is an integral part of pre-test information. All symptomatic clients are systematically referred and enrolled for investigations in the same facility. This activity is routinely reported to the district, state and national levels. The following table summarizes the data for four recent years.

Year	Total clients attending HIV testing centres (excluding pregnant women)	Presumptive TB cases identified	Total TB cases diagnosed among presumptive	Proportion of HIV-positive TB patients started on ART
2010	7 678 746	484 617	51 412	57%
2011	9 774 581	580 695	55 572	59%
2012	9 193 113	552 350	46 863	59%
2013	7 264 722	620 539	64 506	88%

Source: TB India, 2014 (53).

Special considerations for couples or partners who ask to be tested together

An increasing number of countries offer couples counselling and partner testing, which promotes mutual disclosure of HIV status and increases adoption of prevention measures, especially in the case of discordant couples (one HIV-positive partner and one HIV-negative partner). The pre-test information session for couples should not ask about past sexual behaviour or risks, as this is unnecessary and may create problems for the couple. The person conducting a pre-test information session should make clear that both testing and post-test counselling can be provided individually, if either partner prefers, and that disclosure of HIV status to the other person is not required. For more information on couples testing, see *Guidance on couples HIV testing and counselling including antiretroviral therapy for treatment and prevention in serodiscordant couples* (http://apps. who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/44646/1/9789241501972_eng.pdf) *(16)*.

Special considerations for key populations

There are many reports of discrimination and stigma against people from key populations in health-care settings. In many settings health workers lack experience, knowledge or training on how to provide inclusive and non-judgemental HTS for key populations. Countries should prioritize the training of health workers so that they can provide acceptable services, better understand the needs of key populations and be familiar with local support and prevention services (10). Links with key population networks and community-based organizations to support or provide HTS, including services delivered by peers, may increase reach, uptake and acceptability.

Consent by adults

Informed consent remains one of the essential 5Cs of testing services. It should always be obtained individually and in private by an HTS provider. In most settings verbal consent for HIV testing is sufficient. The provider must ensure that the client has learned enough about testing to give informed consent. HTS may provide information about testing and the need for consent in a group setting, such as group health education, but clients should give consent in an individual and private manner. In settings such as ANC or TB clinics, where HIV testing is routine, health workers should carefully explain how a client can decline testing and ensure that each person has a private opportunity to opt out of testing. People who are under the influence of drugs or alcohol or otherwise mentally impaired should not be tested, as they are not able to give informed consent. HTS should ensure that no one coerces clients into being tested.

Consent by adolescents

Policies related to age of consent for testing can pose barriers to adolescents' access to HIV testing and other health services. While policies on age of consent for HIV testing vary among countries, ministries of health are encouraged to review these policies in light of the need to uphold adolescents' rights to make choices about their own health and well-being (with consideration for different levels of maturity and understanding). All training materials should address applicable laws and regulations regarding age of consent for HIV testing and situations in which minors may consent for themselves. All staff involved in HTS should be aware of their countries' laws and regulations. For more information see *HIV and adolescents: guidance for HIV testing and counselling and care for adolescents living with HIV* (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/guidelines/adolescents/en/) (*54*) and *Adolescent HIV testing, counselling and care: implementation for health providers and planners* (http://apps.who.int/adolescent/hiv-testing-treatment/page/Informed_consent_ and_HIV_testing) (*55*).

3.3 Services for those who test HIV-negative

Individuals who test HIV-negative should receive brief health information about their test results. Research to date has not demonstrated that a lengthy counselling session is needed or is beneficial. Further, lengthy post-test counselling for people testing negative may divert counselling resources that are needed by those who test HIV-positive, those whose results are inconclusive and those who are found to be in a serodiscordant relationship *(52, 56)*.

Counselling for those who test HIV-negative should include the following:

- an explanation of the test result and reported HIV status;
- education on methods to prevent HIV acquisition and provision of male or female condoms, lubricant and guidance on their use;
- emphasis on the importance of knowing the status of sexual partner(s) and information about the availability of partner and couples testing services;
- referral and linkage to relevant HIV prevention services, including voluntary male medical circumcision (VMMC) for HIV-negative men, PEP, PrEP for people at substantial ongoing HIV risk;

KOKLOKOKOKOKLOKOKOKOKLOKOKOKOKOKOK

- a recommendation on retesting based on the client's level of recent exposure and/or ongoing risk of exposure (see next section);
- an opportunity for the client to ask questions and request counselling.

3.3.1 Retesting during the window period

In many settings post-test counselling messages recommend that all people who have a non-reactive (HIV-negative) test result should return for retesting to rule out acute infection that is too early for the test to detect – in other words, in the window period. However, retesting is needed only for HIV-negative individuals who report recent or ongoing risk of exposure. For most people who test HIV-negative, additional retesting to rule out being in the window period is not necessary and may waste resources.

For most people who test HIV-negative, additional retesting to rule out being in the window period is not necessary. The routine and widely reiterated advice to everyone with a negative test result to retest after a "threemonth window period" is not appropriate. This is because most people who receive HIV testing and test HIV-negative, particularly where HIV testing is offered routinely in clinical settings, will not be at

risk from recent infection. For a small minority who identify a specific recent suspected exposure, retesting after four to six weeks can be advised.

See Table 3.1, page 31, and *Delivering HIV test results and messages for retesting and counselling in adults* (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/vct/hiv_re_testing/en/) (*12*) for detailed and specific guidance on messages concerning retesting.

3.3.2 Retesting for those who remain at high risk of HIV acquisition

People who are diagnosed HIV-negative but remain at high risk, such as some people from key populations, may benefit from regular retesting. Retesting gives these people both the opportunity to ensure early HIV diagnosis and to receive ongoing health education on HIV prevention. **WHO recommends that people in high-risk categories retest at least annually** (*12*).

3.3.3 Services for adolescents who test HIV-negative

Particularly in high prevalence settings, adolescents who test HIV-negative need information and education about healthy behaviours, such as correct and consistent condom use, reduction of risk-associated behaviours and prevention of HIV and unwanted pregnancy and about the need for retesting if they have new sexual partners. Those testing negative also need referral to appropriate prevention services, such as VMMC, contraception and harm reduction (54). For more information see *HIV and adolescents: guidance for HIV testing and counselling and care for adolescents living with HIV* (http://apps.who.int/iris/ bitstream/10665/94334/1/9789241506168_eng.pdf) (55).

3.3.4 Services for partners who both test HIV-negative

Particularly in high prevalence settings, couples and others who test for HIV with a sexual partner and are both diagnosed HIV-negative can benefit from the standard health information and prevention education given to individuals who test negative. In addition, the counsellor or health worker may offer further counselling at the couple's or a partner's request.

3.4 Services for those whose HIV status is inconclusive or test results are not yet confirmed

An **HIV-inconclusive status** means, in high prevalence settings, that **the first reactive test result was not confirmed** by additional testing using subsequent HIV assays or that, in low prevalence settings, the first two test results were reactive but the third assay was non-reactive (see Chapter 7). All clients with an HIV-inconclusive status should be encouraged to return in 14 days for additional testing to confirm their diagnosis.

Receiving an HIV-inconclusive status may be confusing and stressful for the individual or couple and may be difficult for the provider to explain. As with many other tests for medical conditions, resolving the discrepancy with a third test is not useful, given the high probability that it may equally produce a false-reactive result. Most, if not all, HIV-inconclusive statuses can be resolved with retesting 14 days later. (For a full discussion of discrepant test results and resolving an HIV-inconclusive status, see Chapter 7.) Clients with an HIV-inconclusive status should be told that a definitive diagnosis cannot be provided that day and that immediate referral to HIV care or ART initiation is not appropriate. They should be given a clear plan for follow-up testing.

Unconfirmed results occur when clients who have an initially reactive HIV test result do not receive additional testing in the same visit to confirm their HIV diagnosis. This may occur in community settings where only one assay is performed, an approach known as test for triage (see Chapter 4). It is the responsibility of providers and counsellors to explain that **this initial result is not an HIV diagnosis** and needs confirmation and to refer clients with a reactive test result to a site where they can receive an HIV diagnosis. These providers should encourage clients to go *as soon as possible* to a facility, such as a clinic or laboratory, for additional HIV testing and a diagnosis. It is not necessary for these clients to wait 14 days to go to the facility. After the test result is confirmed and an HIV diagnosis is given, HIV-positive clients should receive post-test counselling. In particular, **every effort is needed to reduce loss to follow-up between a test for triage and additional testing and HIV diagnosis**.

3.5 Services for those whose test results are HIV-positive

An HIV-positive diagnosis is a life-changing event. Before giving HIV-positive test results, the health worker, trained lay provider, or counsellor should keep in mind the 5 Cs of HTS, as recommended by WHO and UNAIDS, in particular **correct test results** (see section 1.7). It is the professional and ethical duty of the person providing the HIV diagnosis to ensure that testing procedures follow WHO-recommended testing strategies as described in Chapter 7.

KUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKU

A diagnosis of HIV infection is a life-changing event. Before giving these results, the provider should keep in mind the 5 Cs of HTS.

Once health workers or lay providers are confident of adherence to all measures to ensure **correct test results**, they should provide post-test health education and counselling. All post-test **counselling** should be "**client-centred**", which means avoiding formulaic messages that are the same for everyone

regardless of their personal needs and circumstances. Instead, counselling should **always be responsive** to and tailored to the unique situation of each individual or couple. Health workers, professional counsellors, social workers and trained lay providers can provide counselling. People with HIV who are trained in counselling may be particularly understanding of the needs and concerns of those who receive an HIV-positive diagnosis.

WHO good practice recommendation

To ensure that clients who are misdiagnosed are not needlessly placed on lifelong ART (with potential side-effects, waste of resources and psychosocial and emotional implications), WHO recommends that all clients be retested to verify their HIV diagnosis prior to enrolling in care and/or starting ART.

Source: WHO, 2012 (44); WHO, 2014 (57).

The information and counselling that health workers, or others, should provide to **HIV-positive clients** is listed below. Absorbing all of this information in one session may be very challenging, and a follow-up counselling session may be required. Indeed, the shock of learning of an HIV-positive diagnosis may make it difficult for a person to take in further information immediately.

- Explain the test results and diagnosis.
- **Give the client time** to consider the results and help the client cope with emotions arising from the diagnosis of HIV infection.
- Discuss **immediate concerns** and help the client decide who in her or his social network may be available to provide immediate support.
- Provide clear **information on ART** and its benefits for maintaining health and reducing the risk of HIV transmission, as well as where and how to obtain ART.
- Make an **active referral** for a specific time and date. (An active referral is one in which the tester makes an appointment for the client or accompanies the client to an appointment, including an appointment for co-located services, and enrolment into HIV clinical care.) Discuss barriers to linkage to care, same-day enrolment and ART eligibility assessment. Arrange for follow-up of clients who are unable to enrol in HIV care on the day of diagnosis.
- Provide information on how to **prevent transmission of HIV**, including information of the reduced transmission risk when virally suppressed on ART; provide male or female condoms and lubricants and guidance on their use.

- Discuss possible disclosure of the result and **the risks and benefits of disclosure**, particularly among couples and partners. Offer couples counselling to support mutual disclosure.
- Encourage and offer HIV testing for sexual partners, children and other family members of the client. This can be done individually, through couples testing, index testing or partner notification.
- Assess the risk of **intimate partner violence** and discuss possible steps to ensure the physical safety of clients, particularly women, who are diagnosed HIV-positive.¹
- Assess the risk of suicide, depression and other **mental health** consequences of a diagnosis of HIV infection.
- Provide additional referrals for prevention, counselling, support and other services as appropriate (for example, TB diagnosis and treatment, prophylaxis for opportunistic infections, STI screening and treatment, contraception, ANC, opioid substitution therapy (OST), and access to sterile needles and syringes, and brief sexuality counselling (58)).
- Encourage and provide time for the client to ask additional questions.

Case example: Adhara HIV/AIDS Association, Spain

In Seville a community-based outreach programme of the Adhara HIV/AIDS Association (http://www.adharasevilla.org) makes sure that the partner of someone testing HIV-positive is promptly linked to a consultation with an HIV specialist. They have compared this strategy with voluntary HIV testing at community centres and found that the number of newly diagnosed HIV-positive cases at the detached community centre was was lower compared with using the index partner testing strategy.

Source: Annex 3.

3.5.1 Special considerations concerning disclosure

People who test HIV-negative rarely need assistance or support with disclosing their HIV status to others. In contrast, maintaining privacy about testing HIV-positive and deciding about disclosure are serious concerns for many who are diagnosed HIV-positive.

There are three forms of disclosure relevant and appropriate to HIV testing:

• Disclosure by the individual to a sexual partner, family member or friend. Such disclosure can have considerable benefits, particularly for couples and sexual partners. However, many clients who learn that they are HIV-positive need time to absorb the diagnosis before they are ready to disclose and may benefit from additional counselling. Research findings on the consequences of disclosure, especially disclosure by women to their male partners, are mixed. Women who have experienced intimate partner violence

¹ Training in assessment of intimate partner violence and knowledge of referral sources is helpful.

prior to testing may experience violence from their partner after disclosing their HIV status. Providers and counsellors should assess the risk of intimate partner violence in the individuals they serve (59, 60) and make referrals as needed.

- Disclosure by a health worker to a sexual partner of the individual. In some settings laws or regulations require the disclosure of HIV-positive status to sexual and/or drug-injecting partners. Where this is the case, providers should discuss this with clients before asking for informed consent for testing. Providers need to be sensitive to clients who may be more susceptible to adverse outcomes of disclosure, such as discrimination, violence, abandonment or incarceration and to adapt counselling accordingly. Such clients may need additional counselling both before and after testing.
- **Disclosure by a health worker to other health workers** involved in the client's care. Providers need to inform people who test positive that, in order to assure appropriate medical care, the diagnosis will be shared with other medical workers as needed. Such disclosure should respect the client's basic right to privacy and confidentiality of all medical information.

Disclosure by a health worker to the police or other legal authorities is not considered ethical in the context of HTS unless the client has consented to this disclosure. In this case HTS providers should obtain written consent to disclose a client's HIV status to legal authorities.

3.5.2 Post-test counselling for special populations

Key populations. Intensified post-test counselling combined with follow-up counselling by community health workers significantly increases the proportion of people with HIV from key populations who enrol in HIV care *(61)*. Also, people who inject drugs are more likely to start and stay in HIV treatment if they are participating in OST programmes *(62)*. Therefore, referral to community health workers and to other services such as OST should be included in post-test counselling for people from key populations. Some people from key populations who test HIV-positive may lack social networks and/or a supportive family to help them deal with their diagnosis. These people may need additional counselling as well as peer support services to cope with this diagnosis. A peer counsellor may particularly help people understand and cope with the diagnosis and support linkage to care and treatment by serving as a "peer navigator", who assists with finding, choosing and obtaining a full range of services.

The 2014 WHO *Consolidated guidelines on HIV prevention, diagnosis, treatment and care for key populations* (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/guidelines/keypopulations/en/) (10) describes essential services for key populations. In terms of HTS these guidelines describe interventions to reduce barriers to testing and to linkage to care after testing.

Couples and partner HIV testing services. Couples counselling requires additional training and enhanced counselling skills. Post-test counselling for serodiscordant couples may be especially challenging, as these results may be hard for the provider to explain and difficult for the couple to accept. For more guidance on post-test counselling and services for discordant couples, see *Guidance on couples HIV testing and counselling including antiretroviral therapy for treatment and prevention in serodiscordant couples* (http://apps. who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/44646/1/9789241501972_eng.pdf) (*16*).

Pregnant women. Post-test counselling for pregnant women who are diagnosed with an HIV infection should include the following, in addition to the standard messages described above for all people diagnosed with HIV infection:

- **childbirth plans:** providers should encourage HIV-positive pregnant women to deliver in a health facility for their own well-being as well as to ensure access to PMTCT services;
- use of ARVs for the client's health, when indicated and available, as well as the use of ARVs to prevent transmission to the infant;
- the importance of **partner testing** and information on the availability of couples testing services;
- ensuring screening for TB and testing for other infections such as syphilis;
- counselling on adequate maternal nutrition, including iron and folic acid;
- advice on infant feeding options and support to carry out the mother's infant feeding choice;
- HIV testing for the infant and needed follow-up for HIV-exposed infants.

Adolescents. Along with standard messages for all those diagnosed with an HIV infection, post-test counselling for adolescents with HIV should include *(54)*:

- tailored help with linkage to HIV care and treatment;
- counselling, referral and linkage to specific psychosocial and mental health services tailored to both the situation in which infection happened and the developmental age of the individual;
- information on adolescents' rights and responsibilities, especially their right to confidentiality;
- an opportunity to ask questions and discuss **issues related to sexuality** and the challenges they may encounter in relationships, marriage and childbearing;
- individualized planning on how, when and to whom to disclose HIV status and engage families and peers in providing support;¹
- referral for **small-group counselling and structured peer support groups**, which may particularly benefit adolescents with HIV.

Children. Informing children of their HIV diagnosis is complex, and the approach depends on the child's age and the counselling skills of the health-care provider. For information on disclosure to children, see *Guidance on HIV disclosure counselling for children 12 years of age and younger* (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/hiv_disclosure/en/) (49).

3.6 Linkage to care

Without linkage to treatment and care, testing and learning one's HIV-positive status have limited value. Also, those who test HIV-negative, if at continuing high risk, as well as those who test HIV-positive, need linkage to prevention services. Table 3.1 classifies the variety of services that may be appropriate links for people with HIV and for people who test HIV-negative. WHO provides guidance on the HIV care and prevention services that may be offered according to client needs and overall context (*13*).

¹ Additional WHO guidance on disclosure to and by adolescents appears at: http://apps.who.int/adolescent/hiv-testing-treatment/page/ disclosure.

31

	HIV-positive	HIV-negative		
Treatment	Antiretroviral therapy			
Prevention	Male and female condoms and condom-compatible lubricants			
		PrEP for people at substantial ongoing risk of HIV-infection		
		PEP following suspected exposure		
		VMMC (in 14 priority countries)		
	Harm reduction for people who use drugs (needle and syringe programmes, OST, other drug-dependence treatment and opioid overdose prevention and management)			
	Behavioural interventions to support risk reduction, particularly for people with HIV and key populations			
Sexual and	Contraception			
reproductive health	Brief sexuality counselling			
nearth	РМТСТ			
	Cervical cancer screening			
	Anal cancer screening (for men who have sex with men)			
	STI screening	STI screening for those with ongoing risk, including key populations		
HIV testing for partners and family members	For all partners and family members (includes partner notification and index case testing)	For partners of people from key populations, where appropriate		
Retesting and confirmatory testing	Retest before ART initiation or when linked to care from community-based testing	Retest at least every 12 months if at high ongoing risk, particularly key populations		
Other clinical services	Assessment and provision of vaccinations, such as HBV for key populations, pregnant women and infants, tetanus vaccination for adolescent boys and men receiving VMMC where appropriate			
	HBV and HCV testing and treatment	HBV and HCV testing particularly for key populations, according to epidemiology, and treatment		
	Co-trimoxazole chemoprophylaxis			
	Intensified TB case finding and linkage to TB treatment			
	Provision of isoniazid preventive therapy if person does not have TB			
	Malaria prevention (such as bed nets and prophylaxis), depending on epidemiology			
Other support services	Mental health services			
	Psychosocial counselling, support and treatment adherence counselling			
	Support for disclosure and partner notification			
	Legal services			

Table 3.1. HIV care and prevention services by test status

Sources: WHO, 2013 (13); WHO, 2012 (41); WHO, 2008 (59).

Key messages about linkages and connections to prevention, treatment and care

- There appear to be good practices that support linkage to prevention, treatment and care (see box, next page). However, evidence is limited.
- All people who test HIV-positive need immediate linkage to care to maximize the benefits of ART.
- Special efforts will be needed to link people who have a reactive test result in a community setting to facility-based services for additional testing and an HIV diagnosis. For those diagnosed HIV-positive, retesting to verify diagnosis is critical before care or treatment is initiated.
- People diagnosed HIV-positive and those testing HIV-negative with ongoing HIV risk need to be linked to prevention services.
- National policies and strategic planning are needed to improve access to and uptake of HIV testing as well as linkage from testing to prevention, treatment and care.

3.6.1 Linkage to treatment and care

Linkage is defined as a process of actions and activities that support people testing for HIV and people diagnosed with HIV to engage with prevention, treatment and care services as appropriate for their HIV status. For people with HIV, it refers to the period beginning with HIV diagnosis and ending with enrolment in care or treatment *(64)*.

Linkage to care after receiving an HIV-positive diagnosis remains challenging. In resourcelimited settings, primarily sub-Saharan Africa, it is estimated that as much as 40% of people who are diagnosed through HTS are not linked to care (25, 37, 38), and late initiation of ART continues to be common (39). Factors that may contribute to poor linkage and particularly to poor rates of enrolment in care and treatment following HIV testing range from client factors, such as feeling healthy, depression, lack of social or family support and fear of disclosure, to social or cultural factors, such

as stigma and discrimination, **structural or economic factors**, including legal issues and lack of transportation, and **health system barriers**, such as poor referrals, stigmatizing or unfriendly services and long waiting times in facilities *(65, 66)*.

Good practices to increase linkage

Providers of HTS have a crucial role in ensuring linkage to care for people diagnosed with an HIV infection, whether that linkage is quick or delayed. Prompt linkage to HIV care and treatment is ideal and should be encouraged. However, many people do not link to care and treatment immediately. Often, people need time to accept the diagnosis and seek support from partners and families before linking to care (67), and others cycle in and out of care (37). Systematic reviews and several studies describe practices, listed below, that may improve linkage to care and treatment of people who have received an HIV-positive diagnosis.

Good practices include:

- **Comprehensive home-based HIV testing**, which includes offering home assessment and home-based ART initiation (*52, 68–70*);
- Integrated services, where HIV testing, HIV prevention, treatment and care, TB and STI screening and other relevant services are provided together at a single facility or site (34);
- Providing on-site or immediate CD4 testing with same-day results (37, 70–74);
- Providing assistance with transport, such as **transportation vouchers**, if the ART site is far from the HTS site (*37, 75*);
- Decentralized ART provision and community-based distribution of ART (76);
- Support and involvement of trained lay providers who are peers and act as peer navigators, expert patients/clients and community outreach workers to provide support and to identify and reach people lost to follow-up (76–78);
- Intensified post-test counselling by community health workers (79);
- Using communication technologies, such as mobile phones and text messaging, which may help with disclosure, adherence and retention (80–82), particularly for adolescents and young people (54);
- Providing brief strengths-based case management, which emphasizes
 people's self-determination and strengths, is client-led and focuses on future
 outcomes, helps clients set and accomplish goals, establishes good working
 relationships among the client, the health worker and other sources of support in
 the community, and provides services outside of office settings (52, 83, 84);
- **Promoting partner testing** may increase rates of HIV testing and linkage to care, as may approaches in PMTCT settings that encourage male involvement (85, 86).
- Intimate partner notification by the provider, with permission, is feasible in some settings; it identifies more HIV-positive people and promotes their early referral to care (87–90).

Case examples: "Test, treat and retain" – continuum of care and assessment tool in the Eastern Mediterranean

In an effort to improve linkage to services, the WHO Regional Office for the Eastern Mediterranean developed a tool to assess the barriers to HIV testing, treatment and care. As a result of this assessment, Egypt, Iran, Pakistan and Sudan all were able to identify programmatic weaknesses that caused poor linkage rates.

- In Egypt the assessment identified client factors as the key barriers to linking to HIV treatment. Clients fear disclosure and lack of confidentiality along the continuum of care.
- In Iran the assessment showed that loss to follow-up is highest among people who inject drugs; 62% of people who inject drugs who had an initial reactive RDT did not link to laboratory-based confirmatory testing.
- In Pakistan also, it was difficult to link people who inject drugs to confirmatory testing and, as appropriate, to HIV care and treatment. In fact, many people who inject drugs in Pakistan refused services, often due to fear of stigma and discrimination.
- In Sudan efforts are underway to improve linkage to care from outreach mobile testing, which has had poor linkage rates, by introducing peer navigators to help and support clients in linking to services.

Sources: EMRO, 2014 (91); Annex 3.

HIHOH

3.6.2 Linkage to HIV prevention services

A range of HIV prevention services should be available for those with HIV, in addition to timely initiation of ART (92), and for those who are HIV-negative, (see Table 3.1).

Linkage to prevention services for people who test HIV-negative is not well-documented or studied. It is important to support linkage to prevention services for those with the greatest ongoing risk, for example, people in settings of high HIV incidence, people from key populations and others at high risk of HIV, such as serodiscordant couples. In VMMC-priority countries, linking HIV-negative men to VMMC services is important. Although linkage of men and boys eligible for VMMC from HIV testing to VMMC services can be challenging, it can succeed when linkage is prioritized. For example, in a Mozambique programme where lay providers' HTS was performed, 68% of HIV-negative males were linked to VMMC services (*93*).

Case example: Government of Mozambique and Jhpiego VMMC programme

The Government of Mozambique and Jhpiego provide a voluntary medical male circumcision (VMMC) programme and a related home- and community-based HTS programme. The HTS programme uses lay providers employed by local community and faith-based groups; they are known as community counsellors. Home-based HTS has been very acceptable to Mozambican communities, with more than one million clients tested between 2007 and 2014. Over the years the role of the community counsellors has expanded to include additional health screening and education.

The Mozambican VMMC programme began in November 2009 and had reached 322 129 men as of February 2015. In 2012, as the number and capacity of VMMC sites expanded, a decision was taken to train the community counsellors to refer men testing HIV-negative at home or at other community settings to VMMC services. Considerable effort was made to ensure that the community counsellors would be perceived as credible sources of information about VMMC. First, they attended a VMMC counselling training, followed by a two-week internship at a VMMC site. During their internship, they provided HTS for VMMC clients and had the opportunity to observe client flow from group education to post-operative follow-up. Two-thirds of men linked to the VMMC site received circumcisions.

Source: Annex 3.

3.6.3 Linkage policy

Countries should consider policies and strategies to improve and prioritize linkage between HTS and prevention, treatment and care services.

For example, in 2009 the Ethiopia Ministry of Health developed its National Referral and Linkage Strategy (94). Key aspects of this strategy include activities to:

- strengthen the community environment to reduce stigma and increase communitybased support for treatment adherence and retention
- improve service delivery, reporting and feedback mechanisms
- reduce barriers to care, such as administrative processes and the requirement for identification cards for enrolment in HIV care (94).

Monitoring people's linkage following HIV testing is critical to strengthening treatment and prevention cascades. For additional guidance on the monitoring and evaluation of linkage to prevention, treatment and care services, see:

- Consolidated strategic information guide for HIV in the health sector (http://www.who. int/hiv/pub/guidelines/strategic-information-guidelines/en/) (95).
- Metrics for monitoring the cascade of HIV testing, care and treatment services in Asia and the Pacific (http://www.wpro.who.int/hiv/documents/Metrics_to_Mmnitor_and_evaluate_the_Impact_of_ART/en/) (96).

SERVICE DELIVERY APPROACHES

4

4.1	Principles and approaches to service delivery	38
4.2	Good practices for effective HTS programming	40
4.3	HIV testing service approaches	46

KEY POINTS

- There are **many facility-based and community-based approaches to delivering HTS.** Selecting approaches strategically and applying effective programming practices are critical.
- There are many advantages to integrating HIV testing with testing for HBV and HCV and with screening and testing for TB and STIs.
- Trained lay providers using RDTs should be authorized to perform HIV testing and provide pre-test information and post-test counselling. This will increase access to HTS, particularly to community-based services.
- The routine offer of HTS in clinical settings (PITC) has been widely implemented in antenatal and TB clinics in high HIV burden settings but often not in other facility settings, including paediatric clinics; this is a missed opportunity.
- WHO proposes a new approach for testing in community settings "test for triage", in which a single RDT is offered in the community with linkage to further testing in a facility to confirm an HIV-positive diagnosis and start clinical care when needed.
- HIV self-testing (HIVST) is increasingly available, both informally and in a regulated manner, in some countries. The potential benefits of HIVST, related issues and potential cautions should be weighed and considered.

4 SERVICE DELIVERY APPROACHES

4.1 Principles and approaches to service delivery

HTS can be delivered in different ways and to different people. Services can be offered in a variety of settings, both in health facilities and in the community. HTS can be offered in facilities such as primary care clinics, inpatient wards and outpatient clinics, including specialist clinics such as STI and TB clinics, in district and provincial or regional hospitals and their laboratories and in private clinical services. In the community HTS can be offered through home-based index testing or door-to-door outreach, in schools and other educational establishments and in workplaces, places of worship, parks, bars and other venues. In addition, HIV self-testing (HIVST), a process in which an individual who wants to know his or her HIV status collects a specimen, performs a test and interprets the result by him or herself, often in private, is an emerging approach that can extend HTS to people who may be unable or reluctant to attend existing HTS as well as to people who frequently retest (*14*).

Assess the situation

To identify approaches with the greatest public health benefit and impact, a situational assessment should be undertaken. This assessment should consider HTS coverage, gaps in coverage in geographic areas with high levels of undiagnosed HIV infection and among populations at high risk of HIV infection, the social and epidemiological context and the available financial and human resources.

A strategic mix of HTS approaches

A strategic mix of HTS approaches facilitates diagnosis of as many people as early as possible, with linkage to prevention, treatment, care and support for those testing HIV-positive and to prevention services for those who test HIV-negative. Countries need to consider a strategic mix of approaches to deliver HTS. The mix should facilitate the diagnosis of as many people with HIV as early as possible. In diagnosing as many people as possible, the mix should aim to maximize yield, efficiency, cost-effectiveness and equity. Equity does not mean that HTS should be provided equally across a country or population; rather it should focus HTS on populations at greatest risk for HIV and who are undeserved. Also, the mix should support timely and

complete linkage to prevention, treatment, care and support services for those testing HIV-positive. Those who test HIV-negative, particularly those at ongoing risk, need linkage to prevention services as well as to learn where and when to retest. The organization of the health system, local context, epidemiology, current testing coverage and available financial and human resources and what the intended clients want, will determine the appropriate mix of HTS approaches to reach populations at high risk and geographic areas with largely undiagnosed HIV infection *(44)*.

KOHROHIDKOHROHROHIDKOHROHID

Provide a supportive environment with critical enablers

Critical enablers are key to the success of health sector HIV interventions. Critical enablers are conditions, to some extent outside the purview of the health sector, that facilitate the accessibility, acceptability, uptake, equitable coverage, quality, effectiveness and efficiency of HIV interventions and services. These critical enablers support the uptake of HIV testing and linkages to prevention, treatment and care, especially for groups that are reluctant to use or have limited access to current HTS, such as men, adolescents, key populations and other vulnerable groups. Collaborating with other ministries, NGOs and faith-based organizations is crucial to develop the necessary strategies, activities and approaches that address critical enablers (Fig. 4.1).

Fig. 4.1. Addressing critical enablers for HTS programmes



* Includes decriminalization and age of consent.

Source: WHO, 2014 (10).

All HTS must meet standards

HTS must emphasize the WHO 5 Cs (see section 1.7). All people being tested for HIV must give **informed verbal consent to be tested** and be made **aware of their right to refuse testing**. Mandatory, compulsory or coercive HIV testing is never appropriate (44). HTS should always be provided in a respectful, non-discriminatory and ethical manner, reflecting the professional integrity of the provider and respecting the human rights of the person being tested.

All sites that provide HTS should have SOPs and ethical codes of conduct. They should protect client information and confidentiality and should employ appropriately trained and supervised health workers (including lay providers) *(97)*.

All HIV testing should follow a validated national **testing algorithm** and WHOrecommended testing strategies.¹ **This approach should include retesting all people previously diagnosed HIV-positive before they enrol in care or initiate treatment** (*57*).

All HTS should have appropriate quality assurance (QA) and quality improvement (QI) mechanisms in place (44, 95).

¹ A testing strategy refers to the sequence in which diagnostic tests are used for a specific objective, taking into consideration the presumed HIV prevalence in the population tested. A testing algorithm refers to a defined combination of specific assays within a testing strategy.

4.2 Good practices for effective HTS programming

Several WHO-recommended effective health programming practices can improve the quality and efficiency of HTS in some settings. These practices include:

- integration of HTS with other health services
- decentralization of HTS to primary health-care facilities and outside the health system (for example, workplaces, schools, places of worship)
- task sharing of HTS responsibilities to increase the role of trained lay providers (10, 13).

Definitions

Integration: the co-location and sharing of services and resources across different disease areas. In the context of HIV, this may include the provision of HIV testing, prevention, treatment and care services alongside other health services, such as TB, STI, HBV and HCV services, antenatal care, contraceptive and other family planning services, and screening and care for other conditions, including noncommunicable diseases.

Decentralization: the process of delegating or transferring significant authority and resources from the central ministry of health to other institutions or to field offices of the ministry at other levels of the health system (provincial, regional, district, subdistrict, primary health-care post and community).

Task sharing: the rational redistribution of tasks between cadres of health-care providers with longer training and other cadres with shorter training, such as trained lay providers.

4.2.1 Integration of HIV testing with other services

Integration involves not only providing related services in a single setting, but also linking recording and reporting systems to share information, with the consent of the client, and to provide referrals between settings and providers. **WHO recommends the integration of HIV services, including HTS, with a range of other relevant clinical services**, such as those for TB, maternal and child health, sexual and reproductive health, harm reduction programmes for people who inject drugs and, in priority countries, VMMC programmes (*13*). The primary purpose of such integration is to make HTS more convenient for people coming to health facilities largely for other reasons, and to increase the uptake of HIV testing. Also, certain other services, such as TB, STI and harm-reduction services, attract a clientele that is generally at high risk for HIV infection. Thus, integration with HTS and other HIV services creates the opportunity to diagnose coinfections and to start care and treatment services for all conditions at the same time and in the same place. Integration is appropriate in all epidemic settings and particularly important where HIV prevalence is high.

For clients the integration of HTS into other health services may facilitate taking care of various health needs at the same time and in the same location, saving time and money. It

will likely facilitate linkage to complementary prevention or treatment and care services and expand the reach of HIV testing to people seeking other health services. For the health system, integration may reduce duplication of services and improve coordination – for example, in stock management (98).

The goal of programme collaboration should be to create integrated delivery systems that best facilitate access and increase impact. Collaboration among programmes at every level of the health system is important to the success of HIV services and related health and social services. Aspects of coordination that need consideration include mobilizing, allocating and sharing resources (including multi-tasking and task sharing; see section 4.2.3); training, mentoring and supervising health workers;

procuring and managing medicines, test kits and other medical supplies; maintaining the quality of HIV testing; and reducing stigma and discrimination in health-care settings. The goal of programme collaboration should be to create integrated delivery systems that best facilitate access to and increase the impact of HTS, HIV treatment and other health services.

Case example: Integration of services

In Myanmar, in an effort to reduce harm associated with unsafe sexual practices among female sex workers, men who have sex with men and transgender people, Médecins du Monde provides HIV and sexual health services and psychosocial support in a friendly setting that offers various activities. Users are free to access medical care or just relax, with social activities and services offered such as meditation in dedicated areas, games, hair dressing or manicures.

Source: Annex 3.

4.2.2 Decentralization of services

In HTS *decentralization* refers to providing HTS in peripheral health facilities, communitybased venues and other locations other than sites performing confirmatory HIV testing and related services. **Decentralization of services may be appropriate in both high prevalence and low prevalence settings**. For example, providing HIV testing in places closer to people's homes may reduce transportation costs and waiting times experienced in central hospitals and, therefore, increase uptake. Task sharing, and particularly the greater involvement of trained lay providers, can facilitate efforts to decentralize health services, including HTS.

Decentralization of services, however, may not always be appropriate or acceptable to potential users. In some settings centralized HIV services may provide greater anonymity than neighbourhood services for key populations or others who fear stigma and discrimination. Also, in some low prevalence settings, decentralizing HTS may be inefficient and costly. Context, needs, service gaps and overall costs and benefits should be weighed to decide where HTS should be decentralized.

4.2.3 Task sharing of HTS: increasing the scope of work of lay providers

Task sharing: background and rationale

Many countries continue to face shortages of trained health workers. Task sharing – that is, the rational redistribution of tasks between cadres of health-care providers with longer training with cadres with shorter training – is a pragmatic response to health workforce shortages. It seeks to increase the effectiveness and efficiency of available personnel and so to enable the existing workforce to provide HTS to more people.

Task sharing to trained lay providers seeks to enable the existing workforce to provide HTS to more people. In particular, task sharing to staff that works in the community may help to address the needs of key populations and other priority groups that may be reluctant or unable to access HTS in health facilities, including linking them to services and providing ongoing care and support. Services led by trained lay

providers, including peer-based interventions, can be a welcome and thus important means of delivering services, providing information and teaching skills that promote safer behaviours. Beyond providing services, lay workers who are their clients' peers can act as role models and offer non-judgemental and respectful support that can help reduce stigma, facilitate access to services and improving their uptake (*10, 99*).

By itself, increasing task sharing and broadening the scope of responsibilities of trained lay providers will not fully rectify staff shortages and poor quality services. Task sharing is not simply a means to save resources but rather one potentially valuable tool to improve both access to and coverage of services and the quality of services.

WHO has previously recommended the use of lay providers to perform certain clinical services, including counselling and referrals, and has particularly recommended task sharing in the delivery of some HIV clinical services (*17, 151*), including in mother, newborn and child health services and promotion of HIV testing in pregnancy and prescription of ART by nurses (*6*). Task sharing to expand HTS has taken place for over a decade in many countries across the Americas (*100*), Europe (*101, 102*), sub-Saharan Africa (*103–109*) and Asia (*110*). Several systematic reviews, from various domains of health care, support the general conclusion that good health outcomes can be achieved by devolving tasks to nurses and lay or community health workers (*111–114*).

Definition

AT

Lay provider: any person who performs functions related to health-care delivery and has been trained to deliver specific services but has received no formal professional or paraprofessional certificate or tertiary education degree.

040404040404040404040404040404

Source: WHO, 2014 (6).

Review of the evidence regarding task shifting to lay providers

In this guideline WHO issues a new recommendation endorsing the provision of HTS by lay providers (see definition in box) using RDTs. A summary of the results of a systematic review of the relevant evidence and a discussion of the guidance follow. Annexes 1 and 2 provide details.

The uptake of HTS can increase when trained lay providers deliver services. In a randomized trial in an emergency department in the United States of America, the rate of uptake of HTS was higher in the trained lay providers arm than in the trained health-care professionals arm -57% (1382/2446) versus 27% (643/2409; p<.001) (100). Similarly, a pre/post study in rural Malawi reported that, after HTS was delegated from health workers with longer training to lay providers with shorter training, the uptake of HIV testing increased from 1300 to 6500 tests per month (104).

HIV testing conducted by trained lay providers is accurate and equivalent to testing by laboratory staff and health-care providers with longer training, as three studies have shown (103, 105, 110). In the Sisonke District of South Africa, of 3986 samples tested both by trained lay providers and by laboratory staff, all but 23 results matched (105). Of these 23, only two cases were deemed "critical errors": the trained lay providers found HIVpositive test results whereas the laboratory reported HIV-negative test results. The remainder were cases in which at least one result was inconclusive. Most of these were considered cases in which a trained lay provider was extra cautious and waiting for laboratory confirmation before providing the client with an HIV status. Overall, sensitivity was calculated at 98.0% (95% CI: 96.3–98.9%) and specificity at 99.6% (95% CI: 99.4–99.7%). In Malawi HIV testing performed by trained lay providers had a sensitivity of 99.6% and a specificity of 100%. Of 2911 specimens sent for laboratory confirmation, only four results did not match the results found by lay providers. Three of these four were classified as "sample peculiarities" because the results from several parallel testing strategies continued to be discordant (103). In Cambodia, of 563 specimens, trained lay providers' and laboratory staff's test results matched in all but four cases (110). Further investigation found that all test results reported by trained lay providers were correct; errors in writing reports in the laboratory explained the discrepant findings.

Values and preference

Six additional studies reported on some aspect of the values and preferences of clients concerning trained lay providers conducting HTS (two in the USA *(115, 116)* and four in sub-Saharan Africa *(108, 117–119)*. In a randomized controlled trial in the USA that included a client satisfaction survey, clients reported greater overall satisfaction with the HTS provided by trained lay providers than with HTS provided by trained health professionals (OR: 1.50; 95% CI: 1.00–2.24) *(115)*. In Botswana 46 of 47 clients who received HTS from a trained lay provider and participated in exit interviews expressed a high level of satisfaction with services and felt comfortable about returning for services in the future *(119)*. Overall, studies found support among clients for trained lay providers performing HTS, particularly in the most rigorous study, the randomized controlled trial in the USA *(100)*.

The systematic review and the values and preference search identified other benefits of trained lay providers offering testing and counselling. These include:

- **Opportunities for delivering a range of services.** Trained lay providers can deliver various health services within and beyond HIV prevention, treatment and care, including vaccination, TB and STI screening and testing and bed net distribution for malaria prevention.
- **Cost-saving**. Task sharing involving lay providers with shorter training may cost less than using health workers with longer training to perform the same tasks. Trained lay providers generally receive lower wages than health professionals. However, full programme costs, cost-effectiveness and affordability vary across settings.
- Feasible and currently supported by national policy. An analysis of national HIV testing policies in 48 countries found that trained lay providers are permitted to perform HIV testing with RDTs in 40% of countries overall and in over 60% of the 25 countries in the WHO African region. Even greater numbers of countries allow lay providers to perform pre-test information and post-test counselling (60% of the 48 countries and 80% in the WHO African region) (41) (see Annex 2). A number of countries, however, still limit these functions to health professionals with longer training.
- **Social and cultural context.** Task sharing with trained lay providers may increase the likelihood that services will be sensitive to the culture of the community (*120, 121*). In particular, trained lay providers may reach more people because they often are culturally competent at talking with their peers, particularly people from key populations and adolescents (*10, 54, 122*).

WHO recommendation

Lay providers who are trained and supervised to use rapid diagnostic tests (RDTs) can independently conduct safe and effective HIV testing services (*strong recommendation, moderate quality of evidence*).

Additional considerations

Selection. Selection of lay providers is important. For example, in Zambia clients wanted providers they could trust; such trust was based on providers' professional conduct, knowledge, politeness, adeptness in dealing with sensitive issues and ability to listen (108).

Training, mentoring and ongoing support. Like other health-care providers and laboratory technicians, lay providers need training, mentoring and supervision by on-site supervisors, ideally including someone trained in laboratory procedures. National competency standards can help to ensure that lay providers are offering high quality HTS. Standardized training should cover how to conduct full HTS procedures, including collecting specimens, performing RDTs following the validated national testing algorithm and testing strategy, providing counselling and issuing test reports as well as record-

keeping and reporting. Lay providers also should be trained in medical ethics so that they are fully aware of their duties to obtain consent and to maintain confidentiality regarding the client and the client's test results and HIV status. As with any other health workers providing HTS, ongoing supportive supervision and mentoring of lay providers should cover both the testing and counselling aspects of their work, provide up-to-date job aides and SOPs, and involve regular external quality assessment (EQA). A system for quality assurances (QA) will need to be in place for HTS provided by trained lay providers, as it should be for HTS conducted by health professionals. See Chapter 8 for additional information on QA systems.

Remuneration. Trained lay providers may cost less than health workers with longer training. However, it is important that programmes compensate trained lay providers appropriately for their work. Otherwise, high turnover is likely. These workers should receive adequate wages and/or other appropriate incentives. The main reason for involving lay workers is to increase access to HTS and not to reduce costs.

Policy and regulations. Task sharing requires government leadership, to emphasize its importance, to give priority to its implementation and to ensure an enabling regulatory framework. National policies need to establish a role for trained lay providers with special skills to perform HTS and include their terms of reference in the national salary grid (see box). Some countries may need to change regulations and policies so as to enable nurses, other non-physician health professionals and trained lay providers to offer HTS. Support from the national medical, nursing and medical technologist councils will facilitate the necessary policy changes.

Key steps for introducing HTS by lay providers

Countries should review and revise national policies to:

- permit trained lay providers to provide all testing services, including collecting specimens, performing HIV rapid diagnostic tests, interpreting test results and reporting HIV status; to give pre-test information and post-test counselling; and to support linkages to prevention, treatment and care services;
- acknowledge and adequately remunerate trained lay providers for performing HTS, in keeping with their specialized skills;
- address the roles of trained lay providers in national policies and regulatory frameworks, such as human resource for health and HIV testing policies.

4.3 HIV testing service approaches

WHO recommends making HTS available through a wide range of approaches, both in facilities and in the community, as appropriate to local epidemiology and context.

4.3.1 Facility-based HIV testing services

Facility-based HIV testing services refers to HTS provided in a health facility or laboratory setting.

Voluntary counselling and testing

Developed before treatment became available, voluntary counselling and testing (VCT) was an early model for delivering HTS in dedicated, standalone facilities. It is now recognized that HIV testing in clinical sites may be more effective when it is offered as part of general medical care. Therefore, in many settings HTS has been integrated with other health services so that it can be either offered routinely to all those attending services or offered in particular clinical settings to those with indicator conditions. However, despite limitations due to higher costs and the need for the client to initiate the process of testing, standalone HTS may still be a way to reach people that complements other approaches in some high burden settings (*123–125*).

Provider-initiated testing and counselling

Provider-initiated testing and counselling (PITC) denotes HTS that is routinely offered in a health facility. It includes providing pre-test information and obtaining consent, with the option for individuals to decline testing. PITC has proved highly acceptable and has increased the uptake of HIV testing in low- and middle-income countries. Its outcomes in terms of uptake of post-test services are similar to those of other testing approaches *(22)*.

Although it involves the routine offering of HTS, **PITC should not develop into mandatory testing or testing people without first informing them that they can decline**. PITC seeks to increase HTS coverage, to provide diagnosis earlier for those attending health facilities, to normalize HIV testing and to remove the need for personal motivation to seek HTS. It saves clients the possible embarrassment of asking for an HIV test, and it saves time for clients attending clinical services for other reasons (*126*). In low prevalence settings routine PITC will most likely not be cost-effective. However, HIV testing should still be made available for people who request testing or who exhibit clinical signs and symptoms indicative of HIV (*126–129*).

Since WHO first recommended PITC in 2007, this approach has been implemented in many clinical settings, particularly those with a high HIV burden:

• **PITC offered routinely in ANC** has proved highly acceptable in many countries (21). It has been responsible for the high level of knowledge of HIV status among women in many countries, particularly high-burden countries, allowing women to benefit from PMTCT and ART. However, rates of PITC coverage in ANC vary; the rate remains low in some settings. (See section 5.3 for recommendations on testing in ANC settings.)

• **PITC offered routinely in TB clinics**, to all TB patients, both active and presumptive cases (*130*), has proved highly acceptable (*131*). In 2014, 185 countries reported data on HIV testing for TB patients to WHO; 83 countries reported coverage of more than 75% among TB patients (*132*). In some countries, however, HIV testing is not standard practice in TB clinics, and the level of coverage remains low (*130*, *132*).

WHO recommendations

- 1. Routine HIV testing should be offered to all patients with presumptive and diagnosed TB.
- Partners of known HIV-positive TB patients should be offered HTS with mutual disclosure (strong recommendation for all people with HIV in all generalized HIV epidemic settings);
- 3. TB-control programmes should mainstream provision of HTS in their operations and routine services.

Source: WHO, 2012 (64).

- **PITC is less often offered in clinical settings**, even in high burden countries. This is a major missed opportunity. In general clinical settings PITC can have high rates of uptake and of new diagnoses (*133–137*). (See Annex 12 for guidance on strategically selecting PITC approaches for a specific setting.) Opportunities include:
 - PITC offered in clinical settings likely to be associated with higher rates of HIV infection, including STI clinics and services for key populations, including harm reduction services for people who inject drugs (126).
 - PITC offered to people presenting in inpatient and outpatient hospital settings with symptoms and clinical conditions indicative or related to HIV infection, particularly in low-level or concentrated epidemic settings; this approach has proved effective in Europe (126–129).
 - PITC offered in paediatric clinics. This approach has been effective in finding cases among previously undiagnosed children (138). PITC offered to adolescents has also proved to be efficient in high prevalence areas (54) (see Chapter 5, section 5.2 on adolescents). But PITC services for children and for adolescents are not common. In 2012 Global AIDS Response Progress Reporting (WHO/UNICEF/UNAIDS) reported that only 55% of 84 countries said that they had a national policy requiring the routine offer of HTS for children (24). In many countries policy barriers, such as age of consent laws, hinder children and adolescents from obtaining HTS (54, 55). Even where favourable policies do exist, health-care providers are often uncomfortable testing children for HIV. A recent study in Zimbabwe reported that, although health workers in a primary care setting were asked to offer HIV testing to all children of unknown status, one-third of children were not offered HIV testing. Providers reported that they did not offer HIV testing because they perceived children to be at low risk of HIV and that they had greater discomfort counselling male caregivers than female caregivers (139).

In some low prevalence settings, PITC in paediatric general clinics and inpatient settings will not be cost-effective. However, offering HIV testing to all children whose parents have HIV or to all children with conditions indicative of HIV and in malnutrition clinics may identify many infections.

• **PITC offered in VMMC services** in the 14 priority VMMC countries,¹ as part of the package of services. There is generally high uptake of PITC among VMMC clients (140, 141). According to reports from Kenya, in 2011 86% of VMMC clients accepted PITC (2% of those tested were HIV-infected and referred to care and treatment services) (139, 140). This marks an increase in HIV testing among VMMC clients in Kenya, from 60% in 2008 (140). Stock-outs of HIV test kits and long waits for HIV testing can pose challenges for sites providing HTS in the context of VMMC services, particularly in countries with high uptake such as the United Republic of Tanzania and Zimbabwe (141).

Testing for TB through HIV services

Tuberculosis is the leading cause of death among people infected with HIV (*132*). However, only an estimated 48% of TB patients with HIV receive an HIV test. HIV testing in TB settings needs scaling up (*132*). WHO recommends intensified TB case finding among people with HIV to facilitate early TB detection and treatment (*142*). HTS offer an opportunity to screen for TB and detect it early (see section 3.2.4). **Systematic TB screening should be integrated into HTS and offered wherever HIV testing is carried out and to all populations receiving HIV testing, irrespective of their test results.** Intensified TB case finding in clinical and outreach settings will facilitate early detection of HIV-associated TB and linkage to treatment. Particularly in settings with a high burden of both TB and HIV, TB case finding in HTS might also contribute appreciably to the detection and treatment of TB in general (*143, 144*) and so reduce morbidity and mortality associated with TB.

Pre-test information for all clients willing to undergo HIV testing should include information on systematic assessment of TB. Screening findings should be returned promptly so that the results can be shared with the client along with post-test HIV information. All people with TB symptoms should be promptly referred for a TB diagnostic workup that includes investigations such as sputum smear microscopy, chest X-ray, histopathology and molecular testing, depending on country context and national guidelines (*130*). If a person is found to have TB, he or she should start TB treatment promptly.

Testing for both HIV and other STIs

HIV and STI coinfection is common (145). Services providing care for STIs are one of the key entry points for HIV prevention and referral services. **WHO recommends routinely offering HIV testing to clients diagnosed with other STIs** (146). Several studies have shown that HIV testing in STI clinics is feasible and uptake of testing is high (120, 147). Treatable STIs, such as gonorrhoea and syphilis, indicate recent condomless sex and, thus, identify people at a heightened risk of HIV acquisition. People receiving STI treatment may also have primary HIV infection and, therefore, a high HIV viral load. Thus, diagnosing individuals with coinfection is important both as a prevention strategy and to improve the quality of care for people with HIV.

KONDHUNHUNUNUNUNUNUNUNUNUN

¹ Botswana, Ethiopia, Kenya, Lesotho, Malawi, Mozambique, Namibia, Rwanda, South Africa, Swaziland, United Republic of Tanzania, Uganda, Zambia and Zimbabwe.
Both syphilis testing and HIV testing should be routinely offered to women attending ANC (*146, 148*). Given their common mode of sexual transmission, HIV and syphilis coinfection is common. Syphilis infection is a recognized cofactor for HIV transmission and acquisition, and maternal syphilis infection has been associated with increased risk of mother-to-child transmission of HIV (*149*). In general, syphilis screening and treatment for pregnant women is one of the most cost-effective antenatal interventions, even in settings with a low prevalence of syphilis (*148, 150*).

Chapter 6 offers additional guidance on selecting effective approaches to HTS.

WHO recommendations

- In generalized epidemics settings routine HIV testing should be offered to all clients (adults, adolescents and children) in all clinical settings.
- In low-level or concentrated epidemic settings, HIV testing should be offered to clients (adults, adolescents and children) in clinical settings who present with symptoms or medical conditions that could indicate HIV infection, including presumed and confirmed TB cases.
- **Regardless of epidemic type** routine HIV testing should be considered for malnutrition clinics, STI, viral hepatitis and TB services, and ANC settings and for health services for key populations.

Source: WHO, 2004 (146); WHO, 2007 (126); WHO 2013 (130).

4.3.2 Community-based HIV testing services

Community-based HTS include a number of approaches – door-to-door/home-based testing and mobile outreach campaigns and testing in workplaces, parks, bars, places of worship and educational establishments. It is an important approach for increasing early diagnosis, reaching first-time testers and people who seldom use clinical services, including men and adolescents in high prevalence settings and people from key populations in all settings (*3, 13*).

Community-based HTS are now widespread, with 93 of 124 countries reporting in 2014 that their national policies support community-based HTS.¹ However, some studies find that linkage to prevention, treatment and care services following community-based HTS is suboptimal *(152)*. Linkage to prevention and treatment services is critical and should be emphasized in all community-based HTS.

Mobile/outreach HTS include outreach to community sites through mobile vans or tents, in community sites such as churches, mosques or other faith settings, in places of entertainment such as bars and clubs, at cruising sites and sauna or in schools or workplaces. Such services may be offered continuously, on a regular schedule or as a one-time or occasional promoted event. Also, outreach can be linked to public events, such as sports

¹ Global AIDS Response Progress Reporting (WHO, UNAIDS, UNICEF), 1 July 2015.

events, music performances, theatre, agricultural fairs and holiday festivals. Outreach services may be designed to serve key populations, such as "moonlight HTS", in which services are offered in the evening. HTS outreach may also be designed to serve rural populations, including pregnant women in remote areas, who may have limited access to facility-based HTS. Men in high prevalence settings can be reached through testing in market places and at transport hubs. Mobile approaches complement facility-based approaches, which often do not reach key populations because of stigma or cannot serve those in remote areas that lack health facilities.

Home-based HTS follow two main models: (1) testing that is offered door-to-door and provided to all consenting individuals, couples or families in a geographic area and (2) testing that is offered to households with a person known to have HIV (index clients) or an active or suspected TB patient, with consent obtained from the index client before the home visit. Door-to-door testing during the daytime may reach only women who are not working and younger children. Services during the evening or on weekends may increase uptake among others, including men.

National HTS campaigns are nationwide efforts to increase access to and uptake of HTS. Campaigns have been implemented in many different ways, some focusing on testing in facilities, others using a community-based approach, and some combining the two. Widespread knowledge of where to get tested makes large-scale campaigns less useful at this point. Objectives of and outcomes from national campaigns have varied with regards to coverage of different population groups, linkage and cost-effectiveness. A national HTS campaign can affect the entire population, both those at risk and those not at risk for HIV infection, by normalizing HIV testing. National campaigns can increase the number of people tested (*153*), but they can be expensive, a substantial number of people with HIV remain undiagnosed despite such campaigns, and linkage to care and treatment from campaigns has been problematic (*152*). Campaigns should not be considered in low prevalence settings unless special efforts are made to reach key populations and to support effective referral and linkage.

HTS and multi-disease campaigns offer HIV testing in addition to other health services. Depending on the context, these often include providing insecticide-treated bed nets, water filters, or screening for STIs, hepatitis, cardiovascular risk factors such as diabetes or hypertension and even depression (*154, 155*). However, these campaigns, too, can be costly and need to be evaluated. Linkage and the long-term impact of the other interventions provided have not been adequately assessed.

Workplace HTS seeks to provide formally employed men and women with access to testing. These people may have limited access to outside clinical services and may lose wages if they must leave work to seek health care. Workplace testing has been implemented with high levels of uptake and linkage to HIV and TB services, particularly in high burden settings (*156–158*).¹ Confidentiality, coercion and weak linkages to services are concerns with this approach. In the Middle East and North Africa, over 60% of HIV testing is carried out in relation to the workplace and work visa procedures and is generally mandatory (*159*). This often results in adverse outcomes for those testing HIV-positive. Workplace testing should be confidential. It should not be promoted where it is likely to be abused.

KIKIK

¹ Examples of workplace programmes include the International Labour Organization's VCT @ Work Programme (http://ilo.org/aids/ WCMS_215899/lang--en/index.htm) and the Anglo American HIV Testing Programme (http://southafrica.angloamerican.com/media/pressreleases/2012/03-12-2012.aspx).

Case example: PharmAccess, Rwanda

In 2001, to offer better services to employees, Heineken Breweries partnered with PharmAccess International Foundation (http://www.pharmaccess.org/) to launch a workplace HIV programme, called "the Heineken Access to HAART Programme", at its facilities in Gisenyi and Kigali, Rwanda. The programme offers all employees and their dependents, including children, medical care services that include HIV testing services (HTS) and access to ART. Once started on ART, the worker retains the right to care until the end of life, even if he or she is laid off from work at the company.

As of 31 May 2015, the programme has performed 2951 HIV tests for a total of 2808 eligible individuals. As a result, between 2001 and 2015, 139 HIV-positive individuals have been diagnosed. Of the individuals diagnosed with HIV, 13% (18/139) have died; 6% (8/139) were lost to follow-up; another 13% (18/139) were referred to other HIV programmes. Overall, the programme retained 68% (95/139) of individuals with HIV in the programme; 90% (86/95) are on ART and 84% of these (72/86) have an undetectable viral load. Heineken has adopted the 90–90–90 UN targets and is committed to not discriminating against individuals living with HIV.

Source: Annex 3.

HTS in educational establishments can address sexually active youth in the context of sexual health education and behaviour change interventions. In South Africa, for example, a national campaign provides HTS to students ages 12 and older (*160*). Other examples include providing HTS for children under age five in locations such as play centres (*161–164*).

School-based HTS is often controversial, however, and currently there are few programmes in schools and few studies of the approach. The rationale for offering testing in schools is that it can be challenging for a young person to seek HTS at a health facility during school hours and in a school uniform, whereas school-based testing brings services to the students. Students are very difficult to reach otherwise, as they do not use health services or community services that are used mainly by older adults. As part of a well-resourced intervention that also provides post-test counselling on risk reduction, HTS in educational establishments may be a valuable tool to turn the rising tide of infection rates among adolescent women and young men who have sex with men. More research is needed to better understand issues of confidentiality, linkages to care and adolescents' experiences with and expectations of school-based testing.

Case example: Organization for Public Health Interventions and Development (OPHID), Zimbabwe

Early diagnosis of children living with HIV is necessary for timely access to HIV care and treatment services, which optimizes outcomes. In 2008 OPHID (http://www.ophid.co.zw) developed a play centre project, as an addition to ongoing PMTCT programmes, to provide care and education to vulnerable children in three rural districts of Zimbabwe. By 2011, 176 community volunteers staffed 16 play centres serving 697 children three to five years old. As part of the programme, 59% of children enrolled in the play centre had received HIV testing services. HIV testing was offered and performed with the consent of the caregiver or guardian. All children diagnosed HIV-positive were successfully linked to ART; the use of standardized registers prevented loss to follow-up. When caretakers of children in care did not pick up their children's medications, community mobilizers visited them to offer help and support.

Source: Annex 3.

4.3.3 Test for triage: a strategy to support expanding community-based HTS

A simple approach to expanding community-based HTS is needed, particularly to reach higher risk populations who may not otherwise test for HIV and link to prevention, treatment and care.

Test for triage is an approach to support community-based HTS provided by lay providers. In this approach trained and supported lay providers conduct a single HIV RDT, referred to in Fig. 4.2 as A0. Note that A0 does not replace A1 in the national testing algorithm. If this single RDT is reactive (A0 +), the individual is promptly linked to a facility for further HIV testing, where the validated national testing algorithm is performed, beginning with A1 (see Chapter 7). If the reactive test result (A0 +) is confirmed and an individual is thus diagnosed HIV-positive, that person is then linked to clinical assessment and, if eligible, treatment. Individuals with a non-reactive test result (A0 –) are diagnosed HIV-negative, referred for and linked to appropriate HIV prevention services, and advised to retest if they have had recent or have on-going HIV risk (see section 3.4)*(12)*.

Many community-based services, particularly those offered by NGOs and other communitybased organizations, already use this "test for triage" approach. Although it may be ideal to provide a definitive diagnosis in a community setting, correctly conducting two or three RDTs for each individual with a reactive result on the initial test may be challenging. Particularly for lay providers, test for triage can reduce the complexity of testing procedures in outreach or home settings. Thus, test for triage may be particularly suited for countries without policies and infrastructure that enable lay providers or community-based organizations to perform HIV testing and issue test reports. Additionally, the "test for triage" approach can enhance access to other health services, using simple tools such as screening for cough of more than two weeks' duration and referral for TB diagnosis. Other health interventions and referrals could be included, such as blood pressure checks and referrals to reproductive health or harm-reduction services. The success of this approach

Fig. 4.2. The "test for triage" strategy



will require partnership between the trained lay providers who perform the test for triage and other health workers who conduct the additional testing required to make a diagnosis and to provide clinical assessment for ART initiation. Such a programme must have a system to support clients and minimize loss to care between initial testing in the community (the test for triage) and diagnosis in a facility.

Key advantages of the "test for triage" approach are that it:

- simplifies the scope of work for lay providers and task sharing arrangements;
- can reduce logistics, supply chain and training constraints, as a single RDT is used;
- improves access for those at highest risk and not currently testing for HIV;
- takes a first step toward introducing full community-based HTS, where a definitive diagnosis using the complete testing algorithm can be made;
- facilitates quick scale-up of HTS where HIV prevalence is high.

Potential challenges of the "test for triage" approach are that:

- in low prevalence settings, the rate of false reactive test results is higher than in high prevalence settings, which, without proper messaging, could lead to mistrust of services;
- it may be challenging to maintain an uninterrupted supply of test kits to community sites;
- lay providers may not correctly communicate the meaning of a reactive "test for triage" result, and clients may then mistake a reactive test result for an HIV-positive diagnosis;
- linkage to additional testing to confirm the HIV diagnosis may be poor;

• it may be difficult to track and monitor clients who have a reactive "test for triage" and, if confirmed HIV-positive, are then linked to HIV treatment and care.

Case example: Test for triage for community-based HTS

Although "test for triage" may be a new term, conducting one test in a community setting and then, for those with reactive results, conduct additional testing to confirm HIV status in a health facility or laboratory is routine practice in many countries.

- In Brazil collaboration between the Ministry of Health and NGOs reaches key
 populations (men who have sex with men, sex workers, people who inject drugs
 and transgender people) in venues convenient for these groups, including bars,
 clubs, saunas and city streets. One RDT using oral fluid is performed; all those
 with reactive results are referred for additional testing to confirm their HIV
 status. Between May 2014 and March 2015, 28 400 tests were performed in such
 community outreach settings.
- In Chengdu, China, a programme focused on men who have sex with men has provided testing for triage in outreach settings since 2007. By the end of 2014 it had served 18 683 men. Government-supported health facilities conducted additional testing to confirm HIV-positive status. In 2007 about 40% of men with a reactive test result went for testing to learn their HIV status. With careful follow-up, that rate improved to over 90% in 2014.

Rates of confirmed HIV-positive results after test for triage

Not all people who have a reactive test result will link to additional testing and learn their HIV status, and not all who do link are confirmed and diagnosed HIV-positive. Programmes in various countries report somewhat different rates of reactive HIV test results and HIV-positive diagnosis resulting from additional testing following test for triage.

- An NGO in Portugal has provided testing since 2011 in a community centre for men who have sex with men. Tests were reactive for 296 men (4% of those tested). Of these men, 82% underwent additional testing for confirmation of their HIV status at the National Health Service. Data on the first clinical assessment are available for 127 of those who underwent additional testing; almost all that were confirmed HIV-positive (98%) enrolled in ART immediately.
- A community-based programme in Greece reports providing free HIV testing to 13 438 people, of whom 303 had reactive RDT results. All of these people were linked to additional testing and received a diagnosis. Those diagnosed HIVpositive were referred for care and treatment.
- In Bolivia a mobile unit working during evening hours has offered HIV testing for two years to key populations including men who have sex with men, transgender people, sex workers and the homeless. Of 3371 people tested for HIV, 117 had reactive results and were referred for additional testing to confirm their HIV status. However, 51 (44%) did not undergo additional testing and did not confirm their HIV status.

Sources: Annex 3.

* IN

WHO recommendations

- In generalized epidemics settings a strategic combination of communitybased HIV testing and counselling is recommended, with linkage to prevention, treatment and care services, in addition to provider-initiated testing and counselling (*strong recommendation, low quality of evidence*).
- In all epidemic settings community-based HIV testing and counselling is recommended for key populations, with linkage to prevention, treatment and care services, in addition to provider-initiated testing and counselling (*strong recommendation, low quality of evidence*).

Source: WHO, 2013 (13); WHO, 2014 (10).

4.3.4 HIV self-testing

By giving people the opportunity to test discreetly and conveniently, HIVST may increase uptake of HIV testing among people not reached by other HIV testing services. HIV self-testing (HIVST) is a process in which an individual who wants to know his or her HIV status collects a specimen, performs a test and interprets the result by him or herself, often in private. **HIVST does not provide a definitive diagnosis**. Instead, it is an initial test (A0), as in the "test for triage" approach (see previous section). HIVST does not

replace the need for the first HIV test in the validated national testing algorithm. A reactive self-test result always requires additional testing according to the validated national diagnostic testing algorithm. Therefore, a person distributing test kits for HIVST should advise anyone who has a nonreactive self-test result to retest if he or she has had recent or has ongoing HIV risk. Also, if a person has any uncertainty about correctly conducting the test procedure and reading the test result, he or she should go for facility-based or community-based HTS instead (*14*).

By giving people the opportunity to test discreetly and conveniently, HIVST may increase uptake of HIV testing among people not reached by other HIV testing services (*69*), many of whom are first-time testers (*165*). As early as 2005 it was reported that health workers in sub-Saharan Africa were self-testing for HIV, particularly where they were concerned about confidentiality (*166–169*). In general, studies report that HIVST is highly acceptable among a variety of populations (*170–172*).

User values and preferences for accessing HIVST vary. Potential users from key population groups, particularly men who have sex with men in high-income settings, want access to test kits for HIVST over the counter or through the Internet (*172*) (see Annex 4). In particular, in the USA men who have sex with men reported that they preferred online vouchers as a way to access test kits for HIVST, which could be mailed to them (*173*). Among the general population in Malawi, people preferred to obtain test kits for HIVST from a neighbourhood volunteer (*165, 174*). In Kenya people preferred access to test kits for HIVST in health facilities (*175*).

Studies generally report that HIV self-test results can be accurate (*170, 176*) when appropriately regulated test kits are used and instructions for use are followed (*170*). HIV self-test results have been less accurate, however, when inappropriate test kits were used or instructions were unclear (*177–179*) or when the individuals self-testing have been recently infected with HIV or are living with HIV and already on ART (*180*). Mathematical modelling suggests that HIVST is cost-effective in identifying people with HIV in certain settings (*181*). With support, linkage to care can be good. For example, a cluster randomized trial of a community-based HIVST programme in Blantyre, Malawi, reported that, among adults who self-tested for HIV, the offer of optional home initiation of care resulted in a three-fold increase in the proportion of adults initiating ART compared with standard facility-based HIVST (*165, 182*). Still, where HIVST is used, this should be monitored, as experience is limited. Some countries, for example, Kenya, have already introduced questions on use of HIVST into national population-based surveys (*183*). A question regarding HIVST has been added to the Demographic and Health Surveys.

There are several ways in which test kits for HIVST could be delivered or distributed (see Fig. 4.3). Programmes may offer more or less support along a continuum, combining different levels of access and distribution sites.

Open access	Semi-restricted	Clinically restricted
SUPERVISED HIV SELF-TESTING		
	Distribution by community health workers with supervision	Supervised by a health worker in a facility
UNSUPERVISED HIV SELF-TESTING		
Over-the-counter, such as pharmacies, markets or groceries	Distribution by community-based organization, NGO or health department	Clinics distribute without supervision
Kiosks or vending machines	through community health workers without supervision	
Internet sales		

Fig. 4.3. Continuum of HIVST approaches

Globally, policy development regarding HIVST is at varying stages. The United States Food and Drug Administration approved over-the-counter sale and use of an HIV-1/2 RDT using oral fluid in the USA in 2012 (*184–186*), and approved two HIV-1/2 RDTs based on finger-stick whole blood in 2015 (*185, 186*). Several countries (Australia, China, France, Kenya and the United Kingdom) have introduced national HIV testing policies that include HIV self-testing. Several other countries (Malawi, Zambia and Zimbabwe) are considering such policies. WHO has not issued recommendations on HIVST due to gaps in the current evidence but has developed a technical update describing the potential benefits and challenges of this approach (*14*). WHO is working with collaborators to generate the evidence needed to issue recommendations and additional guidance on this topic.

Case example: Guangzhou Tongzhi, Guangdong Province, China

Guangzhou Tongzhi (GZTZ)¹, with support from the Guangzhou Centre for Disease Control and Prevention, operates HIV testing services in five cities in southern China. GZTZ also runs the website GZTZ.org. It is China's first and best-known website for men who have sex with men and transgender people and the most widely used to provide health education and to conduct surveys among men who have sex with men and transgender populations. Beginning in 2014, GZTZ has provided online support for HIV self-testing by sending HIV self-test kits to clients and providing online support and information, pre-test information and post-test counselling, referrals for further HIV testing and diagnosis and information on where and how to seek additional support services.

In five months GZTZ sold 199 HIV self-test kits to users in Guangdong province for US\$ 23, including a US\$ 16 deposit refundable following submission of feedback after self-testing. Of the 199 purchasers, 174 submitted feedback online. Of these, four reported having a reactive test result and six individuals, who might not have done so otherwise, sought follow-up care at a GZTZ facility.

Sources: Annex 3.

¹ GZTZ is adopting a new name, Lingnan Partners Community Support Center.

PRIORITY POPULATIONS

5.1	Infants and children	60
5.2	Adolescents	63
5.3	Pregnant women	65
5.4	Couples and partners.	66
5.5	Men	68
5.6	Key populations	69
5.7	Other vulnerable populations	70

KEY POINTS

This chapter considers HIV testing services for specific populations.

- Infants. Diagnosing HIV-exposed infants as early as possible through virological testing is critical to starting ART as soon as possible and thus preventing early morbidity and mortality.
- Adolescents. In high prevalence settings programmes should prioritize testing children and adolescents to diagnose and link to treatment and care those who were not reached through infant testing programmes.
- Pregnant women. In many countries offering HIV testing in ANC as part of PMTCT has led to substantial decreases in new paediatric HIV infections and increased ART coverage for women. Testing of partners and retesting of pregnant women in late pregnancy or during breastfeeding has been less widely implemented and should be prioritized in high incidence settings.
- Men. In most high prevalence countries, men have less access to HIV testing, and they are tested, diagnosed and started on ART later than women. Programmes need to find ways to increase men's access to HTS and overcome this gender gap.
- **Key populations.** In almost all countries and settings, HTS for key populations are inadequate, and their access to HIV prevention, treatment and care services remains limited. Countries should prioritize, fund and support acceptable services for key populations and recognize and address health system, social and legal barriers that currently prevent equitable access to HTS by key populations.

5 PRIORITY POPULATIONS

5.1 Infants and children

The

Mortality is very high in the first year of life among infants infected with HIV who go untreated. In this period early HIV testing, prompt return of results and rapid initiation of treatment are vital. HIV testing for infants should be implemented with the aim of identifying as many HIV-infected infants as possible as early as possible. See the glossary and Chapter 7 (particularly section 7.1.4) for details on terminology and testing strategies, including for infants.

For infants and children under 18 months, HIV infection can be diagnosed only by virological testing; maternal HIV antibodies remain in the infant's bloodstream until 18 months of age, making test results from serological assays ambiguous. Virological testing using nucleic acid testing (NAT) technologies can be conducted using dried blood spot (DBS) specimens, which are collected at local sites and sent to centralized laboratories for testing. While early testing is increasing, there are ongoing challenges of access, such as prompt return of test results and initiation of early ART among infants who test HIV-positive.

Several approaches can increase infant testing. Scaling up early infant diagnosis (EID) through task sharing with lay providers is one promising approach (78). Development, now underway, of virological assays for use at the point of care is expected to greatly improve access to early diagnosis and treatment. HIV testing at the time of birth may improve linkage to treatment and reduce loss to follow-up; however, it is likely be an effective public health strategy only in settings with a high proportion of deliveries taking place in facilities. In any case, this approach would miss infant infections that take place during breastfeeding.

For children 18 months of age and older (who were not breastfed or who have stopped breastfeeding at least six weeks earlier), standard HIV serological assays such as RDTs and EIAs can reliably determine HIV status. A negative serological test result for an infant does not completely exclude HIV exposure and infection, particularly when certain RDTs are used to test infants between four and 18 months of age, due to imperfect sensitivity during seroconversion for infection acquired postpartum through breastfeeding. During this time virological tests may be used to determine HIV infection.

 $\mathcal{H}\mathcal{D}$

WHO recommendations¹

- It is recommended that all HIV-exposed infants have HIV virological testing at four to six weeks of age or at the earliest opportunity thereafter (*strong recommendation, high quality of evidence*).
- It is recommended that well HIV-exposed infants undergo HIV serological testing at around nine months of age (or at the time of the last immunization visit). Infants who have reactive serological assays at nine months should have a virological test to identify HIV-infected infants who need ART (*strong recommendation, low quality of evidence*).
- It is recommended that children 18 months of age or older with suspected HIV infection or HIV exposure have HIV serological testing performed according to the validated national testing algorithm used in adults (*strong recommendation*, *high quality of evidence*).
- It is recommended that infants with signs or symptoms suggestive of HIV infection undergo HIV serological testing and, if reactive, should be referred for virological testing (strong recommendation, low quality of evidence).
- **Children of school age** (6–12 years old) should be told their HIV-positive status and their parent's or caregiver's status; younger children should be told their status incrementally to accommodate their cognitive skills and emotional maturity, in preparation for full disclosure (*strong recommendation, low quality of evidence*).

Source: WHO, 2010 (187); WHO, 2010 (2); WHO, 2013 (13).

5.1.1 Approaches for delivering HIV testing to infants and children

All infants whose mothers have received PMTCT services should be followed up and routinely offered EID, and those diagnosed with HIV should be started on ART. However, some infants are lost to follow-up, and some mothers with HIV may not have received PMTCT services. Prioritizing additional paediatric case finding is important. This can be achieved through the routine offer of PITC in health facilities, particularly in high prevalence settings, and also through testing the family members of index clients (see box next page).

Integration of HIV testing into child health programmes

In high prevalence settings HIV testing should be routinely available to all mothers and children through a variety of services – child health services, immunization clinics, under-5 clinics, malnutrition services, well-child services and services for hospitalized and all sick children, TB clinics, and services for orphans and vulnerable children. In Malawi, for instance, integrating testing for HIV-exposed infants at six weeks of age into routine postnatal, under-5 and immunization clinics has improved case finding and has proved acceptable and feasible (*78*).

THEN THE FORE THE FOR

¹ WHO is reviewing the evidence and plans to update recommendations on infant diagnosis in late 2015.

In low prevalence settings immunization and under-5 clinics should test HIV-exposed infants who were not tested for HIV as part of PMTCT services. HIV testing for children and other family members of anyone known to be living with HIV should be prioritized. Such testing requires systems to track mother–infant pairs – for example, by using child health and immunization records to identify HIV-exposed infants.

Testing the family members of index clients

In all settings all **children with an HIV-positive parent should be tested for HIV as a priority**. Gaps in HTS and in documenting the HIV status of children of HIV-positive parents constitute significant missed opportunities. These gaps can be closed by following up the families of cases identified in facility-based HTS and through improved case finding via ART clinics. In particular, HTS for orphans and vulnerable children in high prevalence settings, where one or both parents may have died from HIV, requires additional support (*188*).

Potential HIV testing approaches to improve HIV case finding among infants, children and adolescents

In all settings

- Offer early infant diagnosis for HIV-exposed infants.
- Offer testing to all children and adolescents presenting with indicator conditions or signs and symptoms that suggest HIV, including oral candidiasis, failure to thrive, chronic cough and skin conditions.
- Offer HIV testing to all children and adolescents attending TB clinics and malnutrition services.

In high prevalence settings also

- Offer HIV testing or retesting to mothers or infants in immunization clinics or under-5 clinics. If mothers are not available for testing or refuse testing, infant testing is an acceptable alternative. A negative serological test result for an infant does not completely exclude HIV exposure and infection, particularly when certain RDTs are used to test infants between four and 18 months of age, due to imperfect sensitivity during seroconversion for infection acquired postpartum through breastfeeding. During this time virological tests may be used to determine HIV infection.
- Offer testing to all children with parents or siblings receiving any HIV service (for example, PMTCT, ART) through home-based or facility-based HTS.
- Offer HIV testing to all children and adolescents attending paediatric inpatient health services.
- Offer HIV testing to all children and adolescents receiving orphan and vulnerable children (OVC) services.

5.2 Adolescents

In high prevalence settings there are two groups of adolescents (that is, people 10–19 years of age) who need access to HIV testing: (1) perinatally HIV-infected adolescents who were not diagnosed in infancy and (2) adolescents who acquire HIV through early sex or injecting drug use, particularly adolescents from key populations.

Perinatally infected adolescents urgently need to be diagnosed so that they can be linked to HIV care and start ART. In sub-Saharan Africa there are a significant number of undiagnosed adolescents who were infected perinatally or through transmission in health-care settings (for example, through transfusions or unsafe injections).

Particularly in high prevalence settings, adolescence may be a period of high risk of HIV infection. In such settings adolescent girls are generally at higher risk than males in their age group. In all regions adolescents from key population groups are at especially high risk for HIV infection (10).

Engaging adolescents in HIV testing, as well as in prevention, treatment and care, requires specific strategies. All HTS for adolescents, either in health services or in the community, should be based on adolescent-friendly principles to ensure that psychological as well as physical needs are addressed (*54*). Adolescents may need support particularly with issues of disclosure – when and to whom to disclose HIV-positive status (*54*) (see Chapter 3).

Involving adolescents in the design, delivery and evaluation of HIV services is necessary to ensure that these programmes address their needs (54). Services need to be convenient and available, through flexible opening hours and/or walk-in or same-day appointments. Separate hours and special events exclusively for adolescents may help overcome adolescents' concerns that older relatives, neighbours or family friends will see them attending HIV services, including HTS.

HTS for adolescents should be based on a human rights and public health approach (54). As with all HTS, HTS for adolescents should offer protection from stigma and discrimination related to HIV-positive status and risk behaviours and should also be confidential, respectful, inclusive and non-judgemental. It should provide strong referrals and linkages to HIV prevention, treatment, care and support services. When appropriate, and only with the adolescent's specific permission, health-care personnel should engage the support of adults – family members, teachers, community members – as adolescents learn to manage living with HIV.

Services for adolescents need to be tailored to different epidemiological contexts and different adolescent populations. For example, in high burden, priority countries, adolescent boys can be linked to VMMC and adolescent girls to reproductive health services. Special considerations are needed for adolescents from key populations and vulnerable adolescents, including those living on the streets, orphans, adolescents in child-headed households, girls engaged in sex with older men or in multiple or concurrent sexual partnerships and adolescents who are sexually exploited *(10)*. In some settings specific campaigns and use of social media or web-based approaches, involving adolescents in identifying communication channels and appropriate language, may help reach adolescents, including those from key populations. In low-level or concentrated

epidemic settings, however, adolescent-focused HTS for the general population usually are not prioritized due to the very low prevalence of HIV in adolescents.

Policies related to age of consent to testing can pose barriers to adolescents' access to HTS and other health services, particularly for adolescents from key populations (55). Age of consent for HTS varies from country to country. WHO recommends that children and adolescents themselves be involved in the testing decision as much as possible (55). **Governments should revisit age of consent policies in light of adolescents'** rights to make choices about their own health and well-being (with consideration for different levels of maturity and understanding). Authorities also should consider the role of surrogate decision-makers in HTS for adolescents without parents or for those unwilling to involve parents. In any case providers of HTS should be aware of laws and policies governing the age of consent and develop appropriate procedures based on this legal framework to ensure that children and adolescents have access to HTS.

WHO recommendations

- In all settings HIV testing services, with linkages to prevention, treatment and care, are recommended for adolescents from key populations (*strong recommendation, very low quality of evidence*).
- In generalized epidemic settings HIV testing services, with linkage to prevention, treatment and care, are recommended for all adolescents (*strong recommendation, very low quality of evidence*).
- In low-level and concentrated epidemic settings, we suggest that HIV testing services, with linkage to prevention, treatment and care, be accessible to all adolescents (conditional recommendation, very low quality of evidence).
- In all settings we suggest that adolescents be counselled about the potential benefits and risks of disclosure of their HIV status and empowered and supported to determine if, when, how and to whom to disclose (*conditional recommendation, very low quality of evidence*).

Source: WHO, 2013 (55).

WHO good practice recommendation

Governments should revisit age of consent policies in light of the need to uphold adolescents' rights to make choices about their own health and well-being (with consideration for different levels of maturity and understanding).

THEFT

Source: WHO, 2013 (55).

5.3 Pregnant women

HTS as early as possible during pregnancy enables pregnant women with HIV to obtain and benefit most from prevention, treatment and care and to reduce the risk of HIV transmission to their infants. **WHO recommends offering HTS to pregnant women through a PITC approach** (*126*). Globally, this approach has been widely adopted and has proved acceptable to pregnant women. It is an essential component of all PMTCT programmes (*21, 189*).

Many countries prioritize PITC in ANC as a key component of their effort to eliminate mother-to-child transmission of HIV (eMTCT). HIV testing is also being effectively combined with screening for syphilis and hepatitis B, hepatitis B vaccination for infants and other testing.

PITC in ANC settings has considerable public health benefits. Still, measures must be taken to prevent unintentionally or intentionally coercive testing (21). These measures include regular mentoring and supervision of staff, retraining where necessary and monitoring of PITC procedures to ensure their acceptability to pregnant women.

HTS for pregnant women is an entry point into couples or partner HTS. In high prevalence settings WHO recommends couples and partner HIV testing for all pregnant women and their partners (16) (see section 5.4). Particularly for women from migrant or key populations, HIV testing may also be a point of entry to a broad range of pregnancy care services (190). In low prevalence settings WHO recommends couples and partner HIV testing for pregnant women from key populations and for the partners of women diagnosed with HIV (16).

The package of care for pregnant women with HIV should include systematic screening for TB symptoms and referral and treatment as necessary. The presence of undetected TB among HIV-positive pregnant women doubles the rate of vertical HIV transmission (191).

Pregnant women testing HIV-positive must be linked to ART for PMTCT and HIV services for their own health. WHO recommends Option B+, which involves initiation of ART as soon as possible, regardless of CD4 count, and continuation of treatment for life for the mother's infection (192).

Retesting in pregnancy

Although ART prevents vertical transmission of HIV most effectively when given early in pregnancy, it has some efficacy (especially when combined with infant ARV prophylaxis) even when started late in pregnancy, at the time of delivery or during the breastfeeding period. Therefore, in high prevalence settings HTS should be recommended to all women of unknown HIV status late in pregnancy, in labour or, if that is not feasible, as soon as possible after delivery. In all settings **pregnant woman who are diagnosed HIV-positive should be retested to verify their HIV status prior to enrolling in care and/or treatment**.

In settings of high HIV incidence, follow-up through the breastfeeding period is important to determine the HIV status of the infant and to identify possible seroconversion of the mother. Also, retesting of pregnant and postpartum women who have tested HIV-negative is important. For example, a recent study in communities in Malawi, Kenya

and South Africa found that an average of 4.1% of breastfeeding women had become infected during pregnancy or breastfeeding (193). In contrast, in low prevalence settings, retesting all pregnant women in ANC or in the breastfeeding period is not warranted, as the incidence of HIV infection will be extremely low.

WHO recommendations

In high prevalence settings

- **PITC** is recommended for women as a routine component of the package of care in all antenatal, childbirth, postpartum and paediatric care settings.
- Retesting is recommended in the third trimester, or during labour or shortly after delivery, because of the high risk of acquiring HIV infection during pregnancy.
- In settings where breastfeeding is the norm, lactating mothers who are HIV-negative should be retested periodically throughout the period of breastfeeding, as there is a risk of acquiring HIV at this time and a resulting high likelihood of transmission through breast milk. Early identification of such mothers enables immediate interventions to prevent transmission to the child.

In low prevalence settings

- PITC can be considered for all pregnant women.
- HIV testing is recommended for all pregnant women from key populations or who have partners with HIV or from a key population group.

Source: WHO, 2012 (16); WHO, 2013 (13).

5.4 Couples and partners

Testing the partners of people with HIV is an efficient and effective way of identifying additional people with HIV, who also can benefit from treatment. Participating in couples and partner HTS has a number of benefits. These include adoption of prevention strategies by the couple (for example, condom use, immediate ART, PrEP), safer conception, improved uptake of and adherence to practices for PMTCT as well as to one's own ART (thus reducing transmission risk as well as

morbidity and mortality) (16). Partner testing is an efficient and effective way of identifying additional people with HIV, who also can benefit from treatment. Couples and partner HTS help more people know their HIV status, particularly men, who in generalized epidemic settings are substantially less likely to test than women. Couples and partner HTS for the partners of women attending ANC, in particular, is a focus in the 21 priority eMTCT countries¹ (194).

¹ Angola, Botswana, Burundi, Cameroon, Côte d'Ivoire, Democratic Republic of Congo, Ethiopia, Ghana, Kenya, Lesotho, Malawi, Mozambique, Namibia, Nigeria, Rwanda, South Africa, Swaziland, United Republic of Tanzania, Uganda, Zambia and Zimbabwe.

Couples and partner HTS can be conducted in various settings, including ANC and community-based TB services, through home-based HTS, during premarital health visits and in couples' HIVST (*169, 195–197*). People attending ART services can be encouraged to bring their partners to be tested. Couple and partner testing should also be a priority for people in key populations, including men who have sex with men. Programmes that particularly serve key populations should provide and encourage partner testing.

As with all HTS approaches, couples and partner HTS should be voluntary. Informed consent should be obtained from all individuals receiving HIV testing. Providers must be aware of the potential for intimate partner violence and should support people's decisions not to test with their partners.

Currently, the prevalence of serodiscordance is estimated at one-half to two-thirds of cohabitating couples or partners where one partner has HIV (*198–201*). Nonetheless, many people do not know their partner's HIV status. With the exception of a few countries such as Rwanda and Zambia, in most countries the proportion of couples and partners who test together is less than 20% (*24*). According to the WHO HIV Country Intelligence database, as of April 2014 only half (28/58) of WHO HIV focus countries made it a policy to offer ART to the HIV-positive partner in a serodiscordant couple, irrespective of CD4 count, as WHO recommends. A recent desk review of national policies in 21 priority countries found that most did not have specific targets or indicators to monitor their progress in couples and partner HTS or to measure its uptake or coverage.¹ In an associated online survey of field experts from these priority countries, less than half judged that most people would find couples and partner HTS acceptable, accessible or both.

In low-level and concentrated epidemics, couples and partner HTS should be made available for partners of people with HIV and people from key populations.

WHO recommendations

- Couples and partners should be offered HIV testing services with support for mutual disclosure (*strong recommendation, low quality of evidence*).
- Couples and partners in antenatal care settings should be offered HIV testing services with support for mutual disclosure (*strong recommendation, low quality of evidence*).
- In all epidemic settings couples and partner HIV testing services with support for mutual disclosure should be offered to all individuals whose partners have HIV.
- Partner testing for **HIV-negative people** should be offered only in high prevalence settings (*conditional recommendation, low quality of evidence*).

Source: WHO, 2012 (16).

¹ Unpublished review, Darbes L et al., 2015.

5.5 Men

In high prevalence settings fewer men than women report ever testing for HIV (24). As a consequence men are more likely to start ART at later stages of HIV infection and thus experience higher morbidity and mortality after starting ART (202, 203). There are a number of barriers to men's access to available HTS, including fear, stigma, the perception that health facilities are "female" spaces and both the direct costs and the opportunity costs of accessing services.

Greater emphasis on reaching men with HIV testing services is required in many high prevalence settings. Despite these barriers current approaches to delivering HTS can reach men. Successful approaches include PITC in ANC and other clinical settings and home-based and mobile HTS (106, 204–206). As reported in section 4.3.2, on-site

HTS at the workplace reaches men in formal employment (156–158). The availability of HTS services in VMMC clinics in the 14 VMMC priority countries has provided adolescent and adult males seeking circumcision with an opportunity to learn their HIV status. Those testing HIV-positive can be referred to prevention, treatment and care services. Although they will not have the benefit of HIV prevention from circumcision, they should not be denied circumcision if they want it nonetheless. Although these approaches do reach men, in many settings rates of men's use of available HTS remain low. This low uptake compromises the impact of proven HIV prevention interventions, including VMMC and treatment for prevention. Greater emphasis on reaching men is required in many high prevalence settings.

To increase men's uptake of ANC-based PITC, a letter to male partners of ANC clients can invite them to test at ANC (207, 208) or in a community-based setting (209). A trial in Malawi found that provider-initiated notification increased uptake of HTS among partners of those attending STI services, including male partners (204). A high proportion of these partners tested HIV-positive for the first time. This notification was undertaken with consent from the HIV-positive client who had attended STI services (87).

Men are less likely than women to use clinical health services. Therefore, communitybased approaches to reaching men, including home-based and mobile HTS, may be helpful. Mobile HTS can reach many men (206). In high prevalence settings in sub-Saharan Africa, men were as likely as women to accept an offer of home-based HIVtesting, provided services were delivered when men were at home, for example, in the evenings or during weekends (210). Home-based HTS has also been shown to reach couples and partners (106).

Maximizing men's uptake of HTS requires a strategic combination of facility- and community-based approaches. As discussed in section 4.3, selecting a strategic combination of service delivery approaches for men requires considering men's preferences, local context, epidemiology and available resources. In addition, services should be delivered at times and in locations suitable to men who are not being reached by existing services. Support for HIVST may also increase men's uptake of HIV testing (*165, 174*).

040404040404040404040404040404

5.6 Key populations

In many high prevalence settings, the HIV response has focused largely on the general population and not adequately appreciated the role of key populations in the dynamics of the epidemic. Key populations – men who have sex with men, people in prisons and other closed settings, people who inject drugs, sex workers and transgender people – continue to have limited access to health services, including HTS. In many settings these groups experience particularly high HIV incidence (10). In many high prevalence settings, however, the HIV response has focused largely on the general

population and not adequately appreciated the role of key populations in the dynamics of the epidemic. Even in countries with concentrated epidemics, efforts to reach people from each key population group often remain inadequate.

For key populations, especially those whose behaviour is criminalized, HTS services are sometimes misused in punitive or coercive ways (26). As a result, people from key populations avoid health services that they need. Stigma, discrimination, lack of confidentiality, coercion and fear of repercussions, as well as lack of appropriate health services, resources and supplies, prevent people from testing and, if HIV-positive, linking to care (211, 212). Like all HTS, programmes for key populations need to emphasize WHO's "5 Cs" – particularly consent, confidentiality and connection to comprehensive prevention, treatment and care (see section 1.7).

Community-based HTS is a critical approach for reaching people from key populations who are unlikely to go to a facility for HIV testing, particularly those who are asymptomatic. To improve access to and uptake of HIV testing, community-based HTS should be made available in locations and settings acceptable and convenient to people from key populations (*213*). Also, HIVST may prove to be another important way to increase access to HIV testing among key populations and, hence, to prevention, treatment and care services (*14*, *172*). PITC among key populations is recommended, so long as it is not compulsory or coercive and it is linked to treatment and care (*10*). In addition to HTS, testing and screening for STIs, TB and viral hepatitis should be offered to key populations. These populations are highly vulnerable to TB, particularly in countries with high burdens of both TB and HIV (*214*).

In prisons and other closed settings, offering voluntary HIV testing as part of a package of care is a critical approach (see box next page). HIV testing using RDTs could improve uptake of HTS and increase the speed with which clients receive test results and learn their HIV status. Particular attention should go to providing accurate information, obtaining informed consent and maintaining confidentiality. Also, there are often major challenges to continuity of care within closed settings and between prisons and the community (*215*); these need to be addressed.

Retesting at least annually is recommended for all people from key populations. More frequent voluntary retesting may be beneficial, depending on risk behaviours (see sections 3.3 and 7.4).

WHO recommendations

- HIV testing services should be routinely offered to all key populations in the community, closed settings such as prisons, and clinical settings.
- Community-based HIV testing services for key populations, with linkage to prevention, treatment and care services, is recommended in addition to providerinitiated testing and counselling (*strong recommendation, low quality of evidence*).
- Couples and partners should be offered HIV testing services with support for mutual disclosure. This applies also to couples and partners from key populations.

Special considerations for people in prisons and other closed settings

- It is important to guard against negative consequences of testing in prisons for example, segregation of prisoners – and to respect confidentiality. It is also important that people who test positive have access and are linked to HIV care and treatment services.
- HTS should be voluntary in all settings.
- The use of "on-site" HIV testing using RDTs can increase the likelihood that prisoners will receive their results.
- Testing in conjunction with other risk-reduction services can increase the benefits of HIV testing. Such services include provision of condoms with lubricants; STI, TB and viral hepatitis screening; and provision of sterile injection equipment and opioid substitution therapy.

Source: WHO, 2014 (10).

5.7 Other vulnerable populations

Depending on context, there are a number of other groups, in addition to key populations, that are particularly vulnerable to HIV infection. These include, in high prevalence settings, migrant workers, refugees and other displaced populations, and other country-specific populations that may be at increased risk, for example, fisherfolk and long-distance truck drivers, all of whom can be hard to reach and, typically, seldom use HIV services.

Migrant workers, refugees and people who are displaced have difficulty accessing health-care services because of stigma, language differences, lack of required documentation, lack of transportation and long distances to services, discrimination and legal barriers. Some jurisdictions mandate HIV testing of immigrants; this requirement is not justified and can exacerbate the challenges of providing voluntary health services, including voluntary HIV testing. Displacement of key populations and others through human trafficking may further complicate the provision of HTS *(216)*.

To address the needs of vulnerable populations, countries need to evaluate their epidemic and its social context and identify the groups, in addition to key populations, that are at highest risk and in need of services. Based on these assessments, programmes can adapt HTS approaches and deploy them so as to increase access to testing and uptake. Special policies and practices to protect vulnerable populations from mandatory or compulsory testing may be needed.

STRATEGIC PLANNING FOR HIV TESTING SERVICES

6

6.1	Introduction	74
6.2	Strategic decision-making for selecting approaches to HIV testing	80
6.3	Developing a strategic, efficient and cost-effective HIV testing services plan	89

KEY POINTS

- Selection and programming of HIV testing services must focus on identifying and testing people who are unaware of their HIV infection and diagnosing people earlier in the course of their infection. HIV-negative people at high ongoing risk should be linked to effective prevention services.
- Linkage to and enrolment in care and treatment following an HIV-positive test is essential to reduce HIV transmission and prevent HIV-related morbidity and mortality.
- A **mix of facility-based and community-based HTS approaches** is needed to reach different populations.
- All available epidemiologic data from surveillance, surveys, programmes and research should be used to determine geographic, population, facility and service prioritization.
- The selection of HTS approaches should be based on patterns of HIV prevalence, current HTS coverage, uptake, available resources and programme costeffectiveness at national and subnational levels, as well as the preferences of the populations to be served.
- Programmes should monitor HTS data and in general favour the HIV testing approaches that result in the highest proportion of HIV-positive diagnoses in priority populations.

6 STRATEGIC PLANNING FOR HIV TESTING Services

6.1 Introduction

When HIV testing was first introduced and few people had been diagnosed, HIV testing in almost any setting in a generalized epidemic would find a high proportion of HIV-positive cases. Thus, there seemed little need to focus services on specific populations with unmet need for HIV testing. Countries with low HIV prevalence and concentrated epidemics also often had much unmet need for HIV testing, and few data were available to inform decisions about where to strategically introduce testing services. HTS in many countries was often initially implemented in clinical settings, either widely through ANC services or as diagnostic testing offered to people with symptoms suggestive of HIV infection.

Over the past 30 years, much has changed in terms of HTS coverage and the availability of treatment and in terms of the data and tools available for informed and strategic decision-making. Between 2010 and 2014 nearly 600 million adults (ages 15+) reportedly received HIV testing services in 122 low- and middle-income countries reporting in this period.¹ The percentage of people with HIV who know their HIV status has increased substantially. UNAIDS estimates that 45% of people with HIV have been diagnosed *(20)*. The focus of HTS must now shift to **identifying and testing the remaining 55% who are unaware of their HIV infection** and to **diagnosing people earlier in their infection**. Benefits of identifying people earlier in their infection and linking them to ART sooner include reduced morbidity, mortality and HIV transmission.

In addition, **the role of retesting** is much clearer today. Offering retesting to HIVnegative people at low ongoing risk is now considered unnecessary and a waste of human and financial resources. However, this practice persists in some settings. Retesting to rule out acute infection is recommended for people with recent known exposures, and routine retesting is recommended for people at high ongoing risk of exposure (*12*). See sections 5.3 and 7.4 for more information on retesting.

Considering variations in prevalence when planning HTS

Currently, guidance on how to implement HTS is often based on the broad definitions of a generalized or a concentrated epidemic in a country, based on the prevalence threshold of >1% in the "general population" to define a generalized epidemic and of <1% in the "general population" and >5% in at least one defined subpopulation to define a concentrated epidemic. These categories are not always helpful in determining how and where to best deliver HTS among populations and locations. In most countries HIV prevalence varies greatly across the country and even within districts, metropolitan areas and service delivery settings and among sociodemographic groups. Also, within the generalized epidemics there are

THEFT

JAN J

¹ Global AIDS Response Progress Reporting (WHO, UNAIDS, UNICEF), 6 July 2015.

The broad categories of "generalized" and "concentrated" epidemic are not always helpful in determining how best to distribute HTS among populations and locations. A closer look is needed. subpopulations that have significantly higher HIV prevalence and incidence than the general population. The choice among HTS approaches will be different in a generalized epidemic with prevalence between 1% and 2% from that in an epidemic with prevalence greater than 10%.

South Africa is an example. HIV prevalence differs greatly among the provinces, with rates from above 13% in KwaZulu-Natal, Mpumalanga, Free State and the North West to 5% in Western Cape (*217*). Within provinces there are substantial differences among metropolitan areas. Residents of informal urban areas have much higher HIV prevalence than those living in formal urban areas. Among people ages 15–49 years, HIV incidence is 1.7 times higher in females than in males. The incidence among young females, ages 15–24, is over four times higher than in males in this age group (2.5% versus 0.6%) (*217*).

Kenya serves as another example. According to the 2014 Kenya HIV estimates, 65% of HIV infections are found in nine of Kenya's 47 counties *(218)*. According to the 2012 AIDS Indicator Survey, by region, infection rates in Nyanza in western Kenya were more than twice as high as in any other region and differed by sex (Fig 6.1) *(183)*. Key populations, which tend to be concentrated in certain areas, amount to less than 2% of the population but account for one-third of new infections *(183)*.



Fig. 6.1. HIV prevalence among women and men ages 15–64 years by region, Kenya AIDS Indicator Survey, 2012

Source: NASCOP, 2014 (183).

The tools for identifying these variations and using data for programming are improving. Rather than relying on one estimate for HIV prevalence for a country as in the past, now programmes often have subnational data from surveillance, surveys and programmes, with HIV prevalence data disaggregated by sex, age, risk behaviour and location. Geographic mapping can be used to plot estimated HIV prevalence, estimated HIV incidence, population density, estimated population size and location of key populations, as well as the coverage and the proportion of HIV-positive cases identified by existing testing services (see Fig. 6.2 for an example from the Dominican Republic). Populationbased surveys now include questions about HIV testing access, thus providing information about populations and locations with high unmet need for testing (*183*). Cost estimates and budgets can now be informed by actual expenditure analysis, not only at the national level but even at the site or facility level. Countries should use all available data, as well as tools for analysis and mapping, to help inform strategic decision-making. This includes decisions about how to maintain wide coverage of essential testing services, such as for pregnant women and clients with TB and STIs, as well as how to increase focused coverage for populations at high risk and for groups previously underserved.





Source: UNAIDS, WHO and the Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria, unpublished report from Dominican Republic data, 2015.

National programmes can benefit from collaborations with research partners, universities, local and international implementing partners, national statistics offices, procurement specialists and civil society organizations to gather a full array of high-

 \mathcal{T}

quality data and apply a wide range of tools to understand and analyse these data to inform HTS strategies (see Chapter 10).

A crucial feature of any HTS approach is its **linkage to care and treatment services** for those identified as HIV-positive and to prevention services for those at ongoing risk of HIV acquisition. The effectiveness of linkage varies considerably among different HTS approaches. In general, linkage to care may be easier when HTS is facility-based; still, not all facilities have successful client follow-up and enrolment. Although linkage may often be lower in community-based settings than in facilities, high levels of linkage can be achieved with support and intensive interventions. Thus, proactive linkage approaches are a critical component of comprehensive HTS. See section 3.6, which outlines various approaches that may be useful for facilitating linkage to care and treatment following HIV testing.

The success of linkage should be measured by enrolment in care and not by intermediary process indicators such as the number of referral cards issued. Without strategies that ensure linkage and enrolment in care, the effect of HTS in reducing HIV transmission, morbidity and mortality cannot be fully realized (see section 3.6). Tracking systems should be established to monitor and evaluate the success of linkage to care approaches and identify areas for improvement. The costs associated with different linkage strategies for a given HTS approach also should be considered when assessing which are most successful and should be scaled up (see Annex 5).

Financial and human resources should be allocated to ensure that HTS is available to, and used by, the largest possible number of people with HIV who remain undiagnosed. This chapter discusses key strategic decisions regarding the implementation of HTS along with tools to help inform decisions. As a first step to reaching the first 90 of the global fast track 90–90–90 targets (that is, 90% of people with HIV diagnosed) *(20)*, an **in-depth analysis of country-specific HIV epidemiology, HTS**

coverage and cost is needed. This analysis can help to identify the optimal combination of approaches to HIV testing. Financial and human resources should be allocated to ensure that HTS is available to, and used by, the largest possible number of people with HIV who remain undiagnosed.

6.1.1 Routinely offered HTS versus focused HTS

When HTS is routinely offered, every child, adolescent and adult in a given geographical location or setting is offered HIV testing. This routine testing approach can be delivered in health facilities or in the community.

Routinely offered HTS in a facility setting is often referred to as PITC (126).

- PITC is highly acceptable to both clients and providers. It is feasible, assists in the diagnosis of people with HIV who do not report or perceive their own HIV risk (219) and increases HIV case finding among infants, children and adolescents as well as adults.
- Routine offer of HTS normalizes HIV testing and reduces barriers such as stigma and discrimination, which prevent some people from seeking services.
- In high prevalence settings PITC will result in a high proportion of HIV-positive cases identified and be cost-effective, as it enables the testing of many people at a low unit

cost (220). However, it tends to reach people at later stages of disease; people diagnosed through PITC have significantly lower CD4 counts than those diagnosed through community-based approaches (3, 221).

- HIV prevalence may vary among client populations in different clinical services or facilities. Therefore, the proportion of people diagnosed HIV-positive should be closely monitored to assess whether the HIV testing strategy needs to be more focused. For example, programmes could prioritize PITC in certain clinical services or in facilities with higher positivity rates.
- PITC alone will not be adequate to reach global coverage targets, as it is available only to those who attend health facilities. Many people with HIV, especially men, key populations and adolescents during the first few years of their infection, may be asymptomatic and, therefore, unlikely to seek facility-based services unless it is for other reasons. However, the percentage of people who test HIV-positive in facility-based HTS will likely decrease as HTS and ART coverage increase. For example, in ANC settings with low HIV incidence and where a high proportion of women with HIV have been previously diagnosed, few new cases will be identified.

Routinely offered community-based HTS. In some settings approaches such as home-based (door-to-door) HTS are used to try to reach all people in a geographical area.

- This approach can be acceptable and feasible (3).
- If well-designed, it can help to reach groups such as men and adolescents who may utilize health services infrequently. Additional strategies to reach couples (222) and men, such as weekend and evening home visits, may further increase access (204).
- The proportion of HIV-positive cases identified is usually lower, but the mean CD4 count at the time of diagnosis is generally higher, than with facility-based testing (3).
- This approach is unlikely to be cost-effective outside high prevalence settings.
- Linkage to HIV care and treatment services may be difficult unless efforts to support linkage are prioritized (223).

Given current levels of undiagnosed HIV infection in many settings, and the need to use limited funds most efficiently to reach the largest number of undiagnosed people, focused community approaches to HIV testing are needed, in addition to testing in health facilities to reach men, adolescents and key populations. Home-based testing will likely be needed to achieve 90% coverage levels in high prevalence settings. However, it will likely be unfeasible in most settings, and some form and level of targeting based on epidemiology and coverage should be prioritized to increase cost-effectiveness.

Focused HTS aims to reach specific groups of people who remain undiagnosed or to prioritize implementation in specific geographical areas or clinical settings according to epidemiology and current levels of HIV testing coverage. A strategy for focused HTS should take into account the cost and the cost-effectiveness of delivering different HTS approaches in relation to locale, HTS venue, populations reached and successful linkage to care. For example, even if unit costs of outreach testing for key populations are higher

than for testing in ANC, the cost per new HIV diagnosis may be significantly lower, as the proportion of HIV-positive cases identified is likely to be much higher.

HTS can be focused on a particular:

- **population**, such as a key population or partners and family members of people with HIV (index testing). Other groups may include men and adolescents in high prevalence settings and other underserved vulnerable groups (for example, migrant workers), according to context.
- geography, such as districts or counties with high HIV prevalence or, more specifically, transport hubs, border crossings or specific urban locales where key populations work or reside. Other examples include workplace, home-based or school-based programmes in specific settings with low current HIV testing coverage and high HIV prevalence or incidence.
- health facility type, such as facilities with a high proportion of HIV-positive cases identified.
- **service**, such as offering routine testing in clinical services where HIV prevalence is likely to be high, including TB, STI, and hepatitis services and harm-reduction clinics.
- **indicator conditions**, such as offering HTS to people with specific clinical conditions associated with HIV, such as cervical or anal cancer, herpes zoster or unexplained fever (*129*).

The challenges to focused approaches to HIV testing are that, by definition, they reach only certain subpopulations, and they may be more expensive due to the effort required to reach these groups. In a clinical setting they may be more complicated to deliver and may miss people who do not disclose risk behaviours to health-care providers. They may also increase stigma and discrimination if they are seen to target certain people. For services focused for key populations, countries need strong political commitment to providing acceptable services and avoiding harm to these clients, whose behaviour may be criminalized. Qualitative research and community consultation will be critical to designing and developing approaches to deliver HTS that can reach specific populations.

Focused HTS may miss the emergence or re-emergence of high infection rates in clinics or geographical areas where testing is not or no longer offered. In countries with limited resources, decisions to focus testing on specific sites, certain clinical services and people with indicator conditions will have to be made with careful ongoing monitoring to assess the effectiveness of the approaches. Variations and trends in incidence throughout the country will also need monitoring to ascertain whether focused approaches continue to be focused on the right places and populations.

Countries need political commitment not only for providing services to key populations but also to develop systems for collecting and analysing epidemiological and programmatic data concerning them while protecting client confidentiality.

6.2 Strategic decision-making for selecting approaches to HIV testing

As discussed in Chapter 4, HTS can be delivered in different ways and to different people. HTS can be offered in a variety of settings in both health facilities and the community. To facilitate the diagnosis of as many people with HIV as early as possible, countries need to select a strategic mix of approaches to deliver HTS based on epidemiologic data, available resources and the populations that most need HTS. Also, the selection of HTS approaches should support timely and complete linkage to prevention, treatment, care and support services for those testing HIV-positive.

To develop and implement the optimal combination of approaches to HIV testing, countries will need to review national and subnational epidemiology, current HIV testing coverage (for example, the number and proportion of those ever-tested and tested in the last 12 months by population, age and sex), the costs and cost-effectiveness of different approaches and the human and financial resources available. A mix of HTS approaches that maximize linkage will likely be most cost-effective and have the greatest impact if they are focused on geographic locations and populations with high HIV prevalence (*224*).

6.2.1 Steps for selecting strategic approaches to HIV testing services in a national programme

- 1. Set HTS coverage targets.
- Review the most recent data, including data on HIV prevalence and incidence (if available), the estimated number of people with HIV in the population and the proportion undiagnosed, to understand where disproportionate undiagnosed HIV burden exists geographically and by age, sex and population group.
- **Coordinate with treatment scale-up**. The primary reason for diagnosing people with HIV is so that they can benefit from ART. Therefore, it is important to directly link HIV testing and ART targets. Plans for major scale-up of ART services will not succeed without testing. Likewise, major scale-up of HTS, which will create demand for ART, will have limited benefit without concurrently expanding ART capacity. Identify sites, geographic areas and populations where targets for enrolment in HIV care or initiation on ART are not aligned with HIV testing coverage, the proportion of HIV-positive cases identified and linked to HIV care and treatment services, and adjust plans accordingly.

2. Review effectiveness and identify gaps.

- Analyse HTS data to see what is being achieved by specific approaches in various sites and locations in terms of numbers and proportions of people tested, new cases diagnosed and enrolment in care.
- Assess commodity and human resource needs, availability and policies to identify barriers to and opportunities for expanding or shifting the focus of programmes (for example, availability of rapid test kits or trained lay providers and policies regarding task sharing).
- Assess available HTS resources, including investments by the government and all funding partners.

KUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKU

- **Revisit and revise national targets and approaches to HIV testing** so as to better reach those who are undiagnosed and to capitalize on comparative advantages and cost-effectiveness, taking into account linkage and enrolment in treatment.
- 3. Adjust programmes.
- **Develop and follow a national consensus plan** for expanding and refocusing HTS in line with the treatment plan.
- Evaluate implemented programmes through routine programme monitoring, programme-specific evaluations, surveillance and population-based surveys.

Fig. 6.3. Steps to assess and improve selection and implementation of HIV testing service approaches



6.2.2 Identifying populations and locations with high HIV prevalence and incidence

HIHH

Identifying populations at high risk for HIV infection and where they live and spend time is important for developing successful HTS. Although it is impossible to know the exact number of people with HIV infection or the number of new infections in a given area, these numbers can be estimated through the analysis of data from multiple sources. Typically, these sources include surveillance data from HIV testing among pregnant women, national household surveys, smaller studies among groups of interest such as key populations and modelling exercises such as those conducted through UNAIDS' Spectrum AIDS Impact Model (AIM) (225). Although any one data source has limitations, when used together they can paint an informative picture of HIV epidemic trends.

Data from national population-based surveys provide the most accurate information if response rates are high and there are no large biases or exclusions of specific population groups. National surveys often can determine prevalence only at the regional or provincial level. Thus, programmatic data at the district level or even the facility level should be explored for more detailed information on HIV testing coverage and the proportion of HIV-positive cases identified.

National household surveys or ANC surveillance will seldom identify key populations and marginalized vulnerable groups. Specific approaches are needed to identify key populations and people that standard surveys do not reach or identify. There may be significant differences in knowledge of HIV status between the general population and marginalized populations, such as undocumented migrants, where the great majority of those with HIV may not be aware of their status.

Data relevant to HIV testing include:

KOKOK

- **national and sub-national HIV prevalence** (and/or incidence) and population size estimates among:
 - men and women, stratified by age group to identify which ages are at highest risk
 - pregnant women attending antenatal clinics
 - key populations and other priority populations;
- number and proportion of people who are aware of their HIV status. Depending
 on the data available, this may be the proportion of individuals who have ever been
 tested for HIV or of people who were tested in the last 12 months and received their
 results. These data should be disaggregated by sex, age, geographic region, service
 delivery setting and population type;
- proportion of people tested HIV-positive who have been enrolled in HIV care and treatment services;
- **CD4 count at diagnosis**, stratified by gender and age to identify the proportion and distribution of late presenters in the population;

Fig. 6.4. Critical HIV testing services data to inform strategic planning



- HTS uptake, by HTS approach (from studies among key populations, for example);
- proportion of those tested who are HIV-positive, by population, HTS approach or facility;
- cost and cost-effectiveness of various HTS approaches (see section 6.2.4).

6.2.3 Understanding HIV testing service delivery and gaps

Following epidemiologic analysis, an assessment of current HTS coverage and mapping of HTS can determine how well services are covering populations in need. This exercise could include the following:

- Mapping of current services, including availability, uptake (by sex, age and population), coverage rate, funding source and location for all current HTS, including:
 - clinical settings providing PITC in ANC, TB, STI, harm reduction, outpatient and inpatient services
 - HTS for key populations
 - standalone testing sites (VCT)
 - specific services, such as VMMC in priority countries
 - community-based and mobile HTS
 - HIV testing at educational institutions
 - workplace HTS
 - private health-care providers (who offer HTS);
- Identification of gaps in current HTS coverage in relation to HIV burden, by geographic location and population, focusing on areas of highest prevalence or incidence that are not being reached by available services;
- Assessment of barriers to HTS, including social, cultural and geographical factors, psychosocial, behavioural factors, stigma and discrimination, gender and legal factors (including age of consent requirements) and structural and health system factors that may impede access;
- Assessment of the linkage between HTS and other programmes, in particular, enrolment in HIV treatment and care programmes following an HIV-positive diagnosis;
- Review of policies on who can perform tests, including whether lay providers can collect specimens, perform RDTs and issue test status reports; whether point-of-care testing is permitted; and what education, training and certification are required for those conducting tests;
- Assessment of site performance, including the quality of test performance.

Case example: Strategic planning for HIV testing services: data use workshops in the Republic of South Africa

In 2012 the National Department of Health (NDH) in the Republic of South Africa, with support from the US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention and the University of California at San Francisco, held a series of workshops to build capacity for the use of programme and surveillance data in strategic planning for HIV testing programmes. These workshops included sessions on compiling data from multiple sources to generate tables, charts and maps and on analyses of programme gaps and needs. This work led to action plans for improving programme alignment to populations and geographic areas with disproportionate HIV burden.

Decision-makers were interested in understanding where best to scale up community HTS and where facility HTS coverage needed strengthening. Participants concluded that, while the number of people tested in the community had increased from 2011 to 2012, community testing strategies still contributed a small proportion of the overall numbers. They also found that testing coverage in provinces and districts was not well-matched with HIV prevalence. These findings helped to guide efforts to increase HTS coverage in the higher burden districts, including expansion of community-based testing in those areas.

Sources: CDC and NDH, unpublished, 2015.

6.2.4 Assessing costs and cost-effectiveness

Cost-effectiveness analyses compare the costs and health impacts of different intervention options to identify interventions that provide good value for money. Such analyses are useful for optimizing the allocation of public health resources (226). Although important for decision-making, cost-effectiveness is only one consideration for countries designing a national HIV testing strategy. Acceptability, social and contextual factors and public health impact should be taken into consideration.

Comparing the costs associated with a given HTS approach can be challenging. Costs for similar services often differ significantly between countries and by HTS approach within a country. For example, a recent literature review from Botswana found that reported HTS costs for different approaches ranged from US\$ 5 to US\$ 75 per person tested (227). Differences in programme costs may be due to general cost differences between countries and to differences in what specific services are provided (for example, referral to a clinic for those testing HIV-positive versus enhanced linkage support), cadre of staff employed (for example, nurses versus community health workers), the ease of reaching different populations, the capacity of the health system and the level of HIV testing coverage. Also, the policies regarding who can perform HIV tests, as well as the specific testing strategy and algorithm employed, may affect costs. Direct cost comparisons of different HTS approaches are easier to interpret when they are from the same country and use the same costing inputs.
However, costs for similar HTS programmes can differ even within a country. For example, in Uganda the cost per case detected in home-based testing programmes ranged from US\$ 71 (228) to US\$ 322 (220). The cost per case detected in the latter programme was higher because it used a household index approach to testing, it tested a large number of children and adolescents, and it identified fewer HIV-positive cases. It is important not only to assess the cost per person tested but also the cost per HIV-positive case identified – and, ideally, per new case identified (Fig. 6.5). For example, the cost per person tested in a community-based programme may be higher than the cost per person tested among the general population in a facility-based setting. However, the cost per case identified may be lower in the community-based programme, or similar to those of other approaches, because of the high prevalence among key populations and their poor access to other testing venues.

Fig. 6.5 summarizes the literature on HTS studies examining cost. As the figure illustrates, facility-based approaches in low-income countries generally have the lowest cost per case identified, regardless of the proportion found to be HIV-positive. Home-based programmes, nearly all of which were in low-income countries, generally find a low proportion of HIV-positive cases and have a wide range of costs per case identified. (See Annex 5 for details.)

Fig. 6.5. Cost per case detected and proportion HIV-positive among the general population and key populations in low- to upper middle-income income countries



Source: Annex 5.

A common approach to estimating costs involves identifying and estimating costs incurred in the following broad categories:

- personnel (for example, staff salaries and allowances);
- recurrent costs (for example, HIV test kits and commodities, printed materials, office supplies);
- capital expenses, often amortized over their useful life and discounted annually at 3% (for example, office space, vehicles, equipment);
- Other economic costs, such as clients' time, donated goods and use of existing equipment may also be included, depending on the goals of the analysis.

These costs can be added to compute the total expected cost of an intervention per year. Considering the extent of costs averted also is important; for example, successful PMTCT prevents paediatric infection and thus avoids subsequent treatment costs that would have been required for the lifetime of an infected infant.

It is also important to recognize and estimate the costs averted and health impacts associated with earlier HIV diagnosis. Since 2002 average CD4 counts at ART initiation have remained at around 200 cells/ μ L *(39)*. This indicates that people continue to be diagnosed late and to start treatment, on average, about eight years after being infected *(229, 230)*. To maximize the therapeutic and preventive benefits of ART, early diagnosis and effective linkage to HIV care and treatment are critical. Therefore, approaches to HIV testing that achieve earlier diagnosis but cost more than other options may be more cost-effective than approaches that cost less but diagnose people later in the course of their infections. Many countries also combine HIV testing with testing and treatment for syphilis in ANC settings. Countries should assess the costs and the benefits of this, particularly countries that are prioritizing dual elimination of HIV and syphilis.

Health outcomes that can be used in cost-effectiveness analysis of HTS include:

- numbers of people tested
- numbers of HIV cases identified
- numbers of early diagnoses (CD4 >350 cells/µL)
- numbers of infections averted (when linked to prevention, PMTCT and ART)
- numbers of disability-adjusted life years or number of quality-adjusted life years gained (dependent not only on being diagnosed but also on CD4 count at diagnosis and whether linked to ART).

One challenge with cost-effectiveness analysis is that cost-effectiveness estimates will be overly optimistic if they omit important costs such as transportation or rent. Also, the health benefits associated with HTS are not derived from the HIV test itself, but rather from the treatment and prevention interventions that occur subsequently, which should ideally be taken into consideration in the analysis. Thus, the effectiveness of linkage from HTS to treatment is crucial to cost-effectiveness. Another challenge is that costeffectiveness analyses may not be widely generalizable across settings. Furthermore, the cost of a programme, and hence its relative cost-effectiveness, depends greatly on the details of the programme itself. For example, a programme designed to reach sex workers by running late-night "moonlight" mobile camps at various locations can have

significantly different costs than a similar approach provided in the daytime or only in a fixed location, such as a brothel. Still, both HTS approaches may be necessary to reach this key population. Finally, different approaches may be cost-effective for different populations.

Therefore, assessing which HTS approaches make the most efficient use of resources requires a detailed understanding of the approaches themselves, including how and to whom they are delivered. The final selection of HTS approaches should be informed not only by cost-effectiveness but also by HIV prevalence, unmet need (the estimated number of people with HIV who remain undiagnosed), priority populations for the country and the anticipated proportion testing HIV-positive.

Case example: Cost-effectiveness analysis for assessing different HTS strategies for PMTCT

Four illustrative country scenarios were developed based on data from Namibia, Kenya, Haiti and Viet Nam, with national HIV prevalence among females ages 15–49 years of 17%, 7%, 3% and 0.1%, respectively. Subnational HIV prevalence estimates were used to divide each country into high, medium and low burden areas (see Annex 6 for specifics of country scenarios and methodological details). Different levels of coverage for pregnant women, including coverage of ANC, HTS and ARV services, were then assigned to each sub-area for the following four strategies:

- highly focused HTS (very high coverage¹ for high burden areas and low coverage² for medium and low burden areas)
- focused HTS (very high coverage¹ for high and medium burden areas, low coverage² for low burden areas)
- current coverage (current coverage levels from national surveys)
- universal HTS (very high coverage for all pregnant women).

Standardized unit costs were applied for all scenarios except health services costs, which varied by country and were obtained from the WHO CHOICE database (2010).³ Costs included HIV testing (HIV test kits and counselling services), PMTCT costs (HIV testing, maternal and infant ARVs and health services) and total costs (PMTCT costs and paediatric treatment costs for 20 years).

Health outcomes, costs and cost-effectiveness from this analysis can be examined in different ways. The narrowest approach is to assess the number of HIV-positive cases identified under the different scenarios, the cost of HIV testing, and thus the cost per HIV case detected. In this case study the average HIV testing cost per HIV-positive mother identified across approaches in Namibia were US\$ 17.00–18.40,

¹ Very high coverage was defined as ANC coverage of 95%, HIV testing among ANC attendees of 95% and ARV coverage among mothers who tested HIV positive of 95%.

² Low coverage was defined as the current country level of ANC coverage, 20% HIV testing among ANC attendees and 95% ARV coverage among mothers who tested HIV-positive.

³ http://www.who.int/choice/cost-effectiveness/inputs/health_service/en/

in Kenya US\$ 15.07–23.80, in Haiti US\$ 29.80–35.60, and in Viet Nam US\$ 400–570. Considering this narrow definition of health benefits and costs associated with these programmes, of the four scenarios highly focused HTS was the most efficient way to detect new cases within a given country. However, highly focused HTS also results in the fewest number of HIV-positive mothers being identified, as less focused approaches provide coverage to more women.

The main limitation to considering only HIV testing costs and HIV-positive cases detected is that this approach does not account for paediatric infections averted and downstream health effects of infections, nor for the costs for providing PMTCT or for treating infected infants whose mothers did not receive PMTCT. These are important health outcomes and costs that decision-makers should consider.

Based on a broader analysis that considers PMTCT costs (including HIV testing) and infections averted by the different programmes, the current-coverage HTS approach was the least efficient in each country scenario, indicating that resources are not currently being distributed as efficiently as they could be (Appendix table 6.2A). When considering infections averted and PMTCT costs, in all four country scenarios highly focused HTS was again the most efficient strategy, followed by focused HTS and then universal HTS, which averts the greatest number of infections. Although the differences in efficiency between approaches were modest, implementing a universal HTS approach averts twice the number of new infections that highly focused HTS averts, while also costing approximately twice as much. This budgetary reality may have bearing on decision-making for HTS implementation in the context of limited resources.

Finally, the above analyses are still somewhat incomplete in that they ignore the downstream costs required to provide ART to infected newborns. When the cost of 20 years' worth of future treatment for paediatric infections was considered in addition to HIV testing and PMTCT costs, universal HTS for all pregnant women saved the most in terms of total costs in the three generalized epidemic country scenarios (that is, Haiti, Kenya and Namibia). This means that universal HTS both saves money and improves health outcomes compared with focused approaches. In Viet Nam, which has a concentrated HIV epidemic, all approaches were cost-saving compared with no PMTCT rogramme. The focused approaches saved slightly more than the universal approach. However, the number of HIV-positive mothers identified and paediatric infections averted was twice as high in the universal approach as in highly focused approaches.

Therefore, if a decision-maker is concerned about all current and future costs and health outcomes associated with a PMTCT programme, the most efficient approach for the generalized epidemic scenarios would be universal HTS for all pregnant women. This approach identifies the most HIV-positive mothers, minimizes the number of infections among infants and actually saves money compared with other approaches. In the Viet Nam-based scenario of a concentrated epidemic, the highly focused, focused or universal approach could be considered cost-effective, and all three have lower costs than no intervention.

Another consideration in addition to cost-effectiveness is a country's current coverage of both ANC and PMTCT services. In a situation where there is poor

ANC and/or PMTCT coverage, and programmes are planning their scale-up, a phased approach in which high prevalence areas are targeted first, followed by areas of lower prevalence, would likely be the most rational use of resources. However, in reality, achieving the highly focused testing and retention goals defined in this case study is likely to be difficult, and costs for reaching the final 5–10% of pregnant women are likely to be higher than for reaching women who access programmes on their own.

Ultimately, programme managers need to make difficult decisions based on available resources for HTS. Conducting cost-effectiveness analyses such as in this case study will provide information on the most efficient approach to reach the maximum number of people who need testing, treatment and care with given resources. Other non-economic reasons, such as the programmatic logistics of either initiating or withdrawing HTS, should be thought through when evaluating whether incremental gains in efficiency are worthwhile.

6.3 Developing a strategic, efficient and cost-effective HIV testing services plan

Routine HIV testing in clinical settings and focused HIV testing approaches in and outside of facilities for particular populations remain a priority for high prevalence settings. Evidence suggests (see case example above and Annex 6) that routine HIV testing for pregnant women can be beneficial and cost-effective, even in low prevalence settings if the costs due to averted HIV infections among infants and improvement of mothers' lives are considered. However in many settings with low HIV prevalence and limited resources, implementing all of these approaches will be challenging and focused testing based on the positivity rate, and the resultant cost per HIV case detected can guide prioritization; if HTS coverage is low, countries could consider geographic prioritization.

Table 6.1 suggests the combinations of HIV testing approaches that countries could consider based on epidemiological context.

As HTS are scaled up, more people will become aware of their HIV status and be treated, and HIV prevalence and incidence will decrease. As a result, the proportion of people who test HIV-positive will begin to drop. Some clinical settings, such as TB, STI, harm reduction and key population clinics, likely will continue to find a higher proportion of HIV-positive people than general outpatient settings. In generalized epidemic settings, offering routine HIV testing to children in specialized facilities, such as malnutrition and under-5 clinics, may also yield higher rates of HIV-positive case detection. Routine monitoring data should guide ongoing adaptation of programme strategies to keep pace with shifts in context and disease burden over time.

In some settings programmes should implement location-specific prioritization cautiously and review this prioritization regularly, as HIV prevalence may not always be a good indicator of trends in HIV incidence. If HTS is not provided in some facility- or community-based settings and data are not collected regularly through surveillance or

surveys, changes in the underlying epidemiology of different groups may be missed in these underserved areas.

Ensuring that HIV testing programmes are reaching their intended populations and identifying previously undiagnosed HIV-positive people will require continued monitoring and evaluation. For long-term success, the impact of different HTS approaches on uptake, the proportion that test HIV-positive, cost and changes in the prevalence of HIV in different population groups must be evaluated and measured regularly, and programmes must be adjusted appropriately.

Table 6.1. Summary of routinely offered and focused HIV testing approaches that can be considered for generalized and concentrated epidemic settings

			alized settings	Concentrated epidemic settings		
Ap	proaches to HIV testing	Routinely offered	Focused	Routinely offered	Focused	
He	alth facility-based approaches					
1.	Primary care settings for adults, adolescents and paediatric clients (including integrated VCT)	~			~	
2.	Antenatal clinics	~		~	~	
3.	TB clinics	~		v		
4.	STI clinics	~		 ✓ 		
5.	Drug dependence and harm reduction services	~		 ✓ 		
6.	Indicator condition-based testing	~		v		
7.	Risk-based screening		~		~	
Pa	rtner/index testing (in all HTS)					
1.	Index testing of family members		~		~	
2.	Partner testing (for all partners)		~			
3.	Partner testing (for all partners of people with HIV)		~		~	
Co	mmunity-based approaches					
1.	HIV and multi-disease campaigns	~	~			
2.	Home-based/door-to-door testing	~	~			
3.	Mobile/outreach for key populations		~		~	
4.	Mobile/outreach for the general population (for example, men, young people)		~			
5.	Workplace testing		~			
6.	School/educational institution testing		~			
7.	Services for orphans and vulnerable children	~	~			
8.	HIV self-testing*	~	~		~	
Ge	ographic prioritization					
1.	Regional (for high prevalence areas) – facility- and/or community-based		~		~	
2.	Facility (by proportion of cases diagnosed HIV-positive)		~		~	

* As yet, WHO does not formally recommend HIVST, but pilot projects and programmes should be considered. See Annex 12 for details on HTS approaches and considerations by epidemic setting.

DIAGNOSTICS FOR HIV DIAGNOSIS

7.1	Overview of HIV diagnosis	92
7.2	HIV testing strategies for diagnosis (after 24 months of age).	101
7.3	HIV testing algorithms	105
7.4	Retesting to verify HIV status	110



- Rapid diagnostic tests (RDTs) are a critical tool for scaling up HIV testing services. They can be performed by trained lay providers, health-care workers and laboratory professionals in various settings, irrespective of the infrastructure, as they do not require specialized equipment or specimen collection by venepuncture.
- **Immunoassays** such as enzyme immunoassays (EIAs), chemiluminescence immunoassays (CLIAs) and electrochemiluminescence immunoassays (ECLs) are best suited to settings with high throughput of clients and where infrastructure (electricity, cold storage, climate-controlled rooms) and skilled staff are consistently available. These assays are typically used only with serum/plasma specimens, which require specimen collection by venepuncture.
- The length of the window period is determined primarily by the type of serological assay used and by an individual's immune response.
- The first-line assay (A1) for any testing algorithm should be the most sensitive assay available, with more specific assays used as second-line (A2) and third-line (A3), irrespective of the assay format.
- Retesting to verify HIV diagnosis is recommended:
 - for all individuals with newly established HIV-inconclusive results and
 - for all individuals who have tested HIV-positive, before they enrol in care and start ART.
- Retesting is also recommended for certain individuals with ongoing risk who test HIVnegative.
- Retesting is not recommended for individuals on ART. For individuals who have taken PEP, for infants exposed to PMTCT regimens via their mothers and for individuals taking PrEP, negative status should be interpreted with caution.

DIAGNOSTICS FOR HIV DIAGNOSIS

See glossary on page xii and Annexes 7 and 8 for a detailed description of HIV in vitro diagnostic (IVD) formats discussed in this chapter.

7.1 Overview of HIV diagnosis

HIV testing may take place at any level of the health-care system, and a diagnosis can be established for a majority of individuals on the same day. Many people will access HIV testing in their community (level 0) or in primary care facilities (level 1). Fig. 7.1 depicts how HIV testing services are typically organized and shows the different assay formats that could be available at each of the levels (for both facility-based and community-based testing). The degree of infrastructure required for the assay format, such as need for reliable electricity and climate-controlled testing rooms, as well as the staff skills and competencies required, will determine how complex an assay can be used in a given testing setting.



Fig. 7.1. A tiered testing service, with assay format menu and staff qualifications

Lab-NAT: laboratory-based nucleic acid testing; POC-NAT: nucleic acid testing at point-of-care; CLIA: chemiluminescence immunoassay; EIA: enzyme immunoassay; WB: Western blot; RDT: rapid diagnostic test.

Source: WHO, 2012 (231).

 \mathcal{T}

7.1.1 Basic principles for performing HIV testing

All HIV testing should be performed in accordance with the assay manufacturer's instructions for use (the package insert). In addition, SOPs and job aids should be developed that help testing providers to minimize testing and reporting errors and, thus, to improve the quality of the testing results. See Chapter 8 for details on how to assure the quality of HIV testing.

For people over 24 months of age, HIV is typically diagnosed through the detection of HIV antibodies (a serological marker) and/or HIV p24 antigen rather than direct detection of the components of the virus itself (virological markers). Serological assays used for HIV diagnosis detect HIV-1/2 antibodies, with fourth generation assays incorporating detection of both HIV-1/2 antibodies and HIV p24 antigen. When initial HIV testing cannot discern a diagnosis, supplemental assays may be used, such as assays that detect HIV p24 antigen only or assays that can detect specific types of HIV-1/2 antibodies. These are discussed in detail in section 7.1.2. Fig. 7.2 illustrates the types of assays that can be used at different points in the natural history of HIV infection.

Fig. 7.2. Detecting HIV-infection with various formats and generations of in vitro diagnostics over the natural history of infection



Days post infection

Source: Rosenberg et al., 2015 (1).

Generation	Antigen source and attributes of the assays
First generation	Crude viral lysate as antigen
	Relatively sensitive but lacked relative specificity. Detects immunoglobulin G antibodies (lgG) only.
Second generation	Recombinant proteins and synthetic peptides as antigen
	Improved specificity and sensitivity. Detects IgG only.
Third generation	Recombinant proteins as antigen, with same antigen conjugated to enzyme (antigen sandwich)
	Further refines sensitivity and specificity. Detects IgG and immunoglobulin M antibodies (IgM).
Fourth generation	Recombinant proteins as antigen and monoclonal antibodies
	Detects IgM and IgG antibodies and HIV p24 antigen; therefore, increased sensitivity in early infection, that is, during seroconversion.

Table 7.1. HIV serological assays

HOHOH

For a period of about 10 days following HIV infection, known as the **eclipse period**, no currently available serological or virological assay can detect any marker of HIV infection. The end of the eclipse period is marked by the appearance of HIV RNA or DNA detectable by nucleic acid testing (NAT) and then HIV p24 antigen, detectable by immunoassay (IA). The period prior to detection of HIV-1/2 antibodies is often referred to as "acute infection" *(1, 23)*. The number of HIV virus particles rises rapidly during acute infection and may be associated with higher infectivity and rate of transmission. As the level of HIV-1/2 antibodies increases, these antibodies form immune complexes with free HIV antigen circulating in the bloodstream. Thus, free HIV antigen is captured (complexed) and, therefore, unable to bind to monoclonal antibody presented on the test device. As a result, the level of detectable HIV antigen decreases. The detection of HIV-1/2 antibodies by serological assay signals the end of seroconversion and, therefore, the window period for diagnosis.

The duration of the window period depends on three main factors: (1) the genetics of the **virus**, (2) the genetics and immunocompetence of the **host** and (3) what exactly the **assay** detects (antigen, antibodies). In particular, the format of the assay determines its ability to detect early HIV antibodies (including IgM, IgA, IgG); this may also depend on the specimen type, such as oral fluid, venous or capillary whole blood and serum/ plasma. The shortest window period is generally observed with fourth generation serological assays, followed by third and then second generation assays, with first generation assays having the longest window period. Among RDTs, those using oral fluid specimens exhibit the very longest window period, irrespective of their generation, likely because the concentration of HIV-1/2 antibodies is lower in oral fluid than in other specimen types. However, they have been successfully used in many settings, particularly where high HIV incidence is not expected (*180, 232, 233*).

7.1.2 Types of HIV assays

Serological assays are the most commonly used assays for the diagnosis of HIV. The type and format of the assay selected will depend on a variety of factors, most importantly ease of use and the characteristics of the testing site such as storage facilities, infrastructure and level of staff skills.

The test results of any visually read assay (such as RDTs or simple assays) should ideally be reread by an independent second reader within the time frame recommended in the instructions for use. Timely rereading is critical; the second reader must not read the test result after the maximum incubation time specified by the manufacturer. The second reader need be trained only in reading the test results and does not necessarily need to be trained to perform the assay itself. Table 7.2 describes different formats of HIV assays and their characteristics.

Diagnostic sensitivity is defined as the percentage of HIV-infected individuals who are identified as HIV-positive by the assay. **Analytical sensitivity** describes the smallest amount of analyte (HIV-1/2 antibodies and/or HIV-1 p24 antigen) that an assay can accurately measure. **Seroconversion sensitivity** refers to the ability of any assay to detect HIV infection during or soon after seroconversion. It is important to note that the adaptive immune response may decline after HIV acquisition, which results in lower levels of specific gp41 HIV antibodies. Thus, false-negative test results may be more common with RDTs that contain gp41 as their antigen source, and particularly for oral fluid specimens, as the level of HIV-1/2 antibodies in oral fluid is orders of magnitude less than in other specimen types (*180, 234, 235*). Other variables to consider when choosing an assay include the HIV variants in a particular geographical region, for example, HIV-1 group O or HIV-2. HIV-1 group O is prevalent in western Africa, but the strain has been reported worldwide. Some, but not all, current assays claim detection of group O HIV infections (*9, 97, 236*).

Diagnostic specificity is defined as the percentage of HIV-uninfected individuals who are identified by the assay as HIV-negative. *Analytical specificity* is the ability of an assay to identify a particular analyte (HIV-1/2 antibodies and/or HIV p24 antigen), rather than others, in a specimen and thus rule out false reactivity. False reactivity refers to a reaction on a given assay that is not confirmed by additional testing and, therefore, is ruled as false (not true). An understanding of false reactivity, including cross-reactivity within the specific testing population, is critical to constructing accurate testing algorithms (237, 238). Heightened false cross-reactivity is likely to be related to alteration of the immune response, that is, polyclonal B-lymphocyte activation caused by exposure to an infection other than HIV (237). These heightened rates of cross-reactivity are observed particularly for assays containing one antigen; they may vary in different populations and over time. Additional exogenous factors and endogenous substances have some effect on the performance of certain generations of assays (239–241). Therefore, it is important to understand the limitations of the assays; these are typically described in the manufacturer's instructions for use. Table 7.3 lists causes of falsenegative and false-positive test results.

ADALDADADADADADADADADADADADADADADA

7.2. Formats of HIV assays and their operational characteristics
ir operationa
ays and thei
s of HIV ass
7.2. Format
Table 7.2. F

XJX

 \sim

1

7

AT

Testing location ^c	Community and all facilities	Community and all facilities	Levels 1, 2	Levels 1, 2	Levels 2, 3, 4	Levels 3, 4	Levels 3, 4	Levels 3, 4	Levels 3, 4	Levels 1, 2	Levels 2, 3	Levels 3, 4
<u> </u>	Commur and all facilities	Commu and all facilities	Leve	Leve	Leve	Leve	Leve	Leve	Leve	Leve	Leve	Leve
Storage conditions	~2–30 °C or 2–8 °C	~2–30 °C	2−8 °C	28 °C	2–8 °C	2–8 °C	2–8 °C	Cold chain	2–8 °C	~2-30 °C or 2-8 °C	~2-30 °C	Cold chain
Specimen type	Serum, plasma, venous/ capillary whole blood	Serum, plasma, venous/capillary whole blood, oral fluid	Serum, plasma	Serum, plasma	Serum, plasma	Serum, plasma	Serum, plasma	Whole blood, dried blood spot	Serum, plasma	Depends on format	Whole blood	Whole blood, dried blood spot
Specimen throughput	5 per 5 minutes ^b	10 per 15 minutes ^b	8 per 30 minutes ^b	$15 \text{ per } 2 \text{ hours}^b$	90 per hour ^b	50 per hour	100 per hour, no need to batch	Depends on format	15 per 8 hours ^b	Depends on format	Depends on format	Depends on format
Time to result	<3 minutes	15–30 minutes	<30 minutes	2 hours	2–3 hours	<2 hours	<2 hours	<5 hours	<8 hours	Depends on format	<1 hour	<5 hours
Number of steps	3-4	1–2	3-4ª	2 a	Manually loaded ^a	Moderately automated ^a	Highly automated	Highly automated ^ª	Manually loaded ^a	Depends on format	Depends on format	Highly automated
Format	Immunofiltration (vertical flow)	Immunochromatographic (lateral flow)	Indirect solid-phase enzyme immunoassays (e.g. comb or bead assays)	Agglutination	Enzyme immunoassay (microtitre plate)	Enzyme immunoassay (simple immunoanalysers)	Random access chemiluminescence and electrochemiluminescence immunoanalysers	Qualitative nucleic acid testing (laboratory-based)	Western blot, line immunoassays	RDTs for supplemental use only	Qualitative nucleic acid testing (point-of-care)	Qualitative nucleic acid testing (laboratory-based)
Type	Rapid diagnostic tests		Simple assays		Immunoassays			Nucleic acid testing	Assays for supplemental	use only		

^a Precision pipette required.
 ^b If batched in one run.
 ^c See Fig. 7.1.

7

Y

×

Table 7.3. Common causes of false results in HIV serological assays

Potential causes of false non-reactive (negative) test results, irrespective of assay format

Biological error

Ongoing seroconversion

Divergent HIV strain

Inhibitory factors in specimen

Human error

No specimen or insufficient specimen added

Too much buffer added

Test kits stored outside of recommended storage conditions (either too hot or too cold) during transport or storage, leading to denaturation of reagents or test devices

Use of expired reagents or test devices

Manufacturing error

Manufacturing defects due to lapse in quality management system

Potential causes of false-reactive (positive) test results, irrespective of assay format

Biological error

Non-specific IgG binding

Cross-reactive antigens

Contaminating proteins in specimen

Human error

Test kits stored outside of recommended storage conditions (either too hot or too cold) during transport or storage, leading to denaturation of reagents or test devices

Over-interpretation of weakly reactive test lines on visually read assays

Manufacturing error

Manufacturing defects due to lapse in quality management system

It is recommended that any reactive HIV test result be confirmed with a second assay (in settings where prevalence is \geq 5%) or with both a second and third assay (in settings where prevalence is <5%). HIV serological assays typically have exceptionally high sensitivity and specificity compared with those of assays for other infectious diseases. That being the case, there is generally a trade-off that favours sensitivity over specificity for the first-line HIV assay so as not to miss true positive specimens. Additional testing is required to resolve cases of false reactivity (that is, to rule out false positives) and to verify reactivity (that is, to rule in true positives).

Annex 7 describes each test format in detail.

7.1.3 Use of fourth generation serological assays

Fourth generation serological assays (RDTs, EIAs, CLIAs, ECLs) that detect both HIV p24 antigen and HIV-1/2 antibodies have the potential to identify infected individuals earlier in the course of disease. In other words, these assays greatly shorten the diagnostic window period (Fig. 7.2). Thus, fourth generation serological assays are a suitable choice for a first-line assay when seroconversion sensitivity is preferred, such as in blood screening.

Certain fourth generation serological assays can produce a result that indicates whether the assay is reactive to HIV p24 antigen or to HIV-1/2 antibodies, rather than combined detection of these markers. Thus, it is theoretically possible to identify individuals with acute infection (HIV p24 antigen present but non-reactive for HIV-1/2 antibodies). However, recently published data show that the HIV p24 antigen detection component of some fourth generation RDTs lacks analytical and diagnostic sensitivity *(242–245)*. A further caveat is that the presence of HIV p24 antigen should not always be interpreted as acute infection. This is because levels of free and circulating HIV p24 antigen can be detected again late in the course of HIV infection, when the immune (antibody) response wanes and a lack of HIV-1/2 antibodies (and, therefore, rising titres of HIV p24 antigen) are observed.

Due to the high sensitivity of both third and fourth generation serological assays, a certain low level of false reactivity is to be expected. Therefore, any testing algorithm using a third or fourth generation serological assay as the first-line assay should include more specific second-line and third-line assays to verify the HIV diagnosis and rule out false reactivity.

7.1.4 HIV RDTs for use in infants and children

Many settings use HIV-1/2 RDTs to assess HIV exposure in infants and children younger than 18 months and to diagnose HIV infection in children older than 18 months. The performance of these assays is acceptable for infants younger than four months. Concerns have been raised, however, concerning the reliability of certain serological assays between four and 18 months, most notably for second generation RDTs that do not include detection of IgM *(220, 246, 247)*. For this reason HIV testing of the mother is preferable, whenever possible, to rule out HIV exposure of the infant and to diagnose the mother. Where possible, use of virological testing to rule in HIV infection should be considered if HIV infection is suspected. Serological testing of the child, according to the validated national testing algorithm, should be repeated after 18 months of age to assess final status, with the caveat that exposure to ART may lead to false-negative results with certain serological assays.

7.1.5 Specimen types used for HIV testing

Specimen integrity is critical to the accuracy of HIV testing. Each manufacturer specifies in the instructions for use the recommended specimen collection procedures, the storage

requirements and specimen stability after collection. These instructions always take precedence, but for a broad summary, see Table 7.4. When the instructions for use issued with the assay do not include a certain specimen type within the intended use, it means that the assay manufacturer has not validated that specimen type for use with that assay.

Specimen type	Time to processing/storage/time to testing
Venous whole blood Whole blood freshly collected by venepuncture	Use the specimen immediately.
Serum Freshly collected whole blood is allowed to coagulate, and the serum fraction is collected away from the clotted red blood cells.	Collect whole blood, mix by hand 4–5 times immediately, and let stand for the clot to form. Process within 30 minutes of collection. Store at 2–8 °C, and test within 5 days or as specified by the instructions for the assay to be used.
Plasma Freshly collected whole blood is added to the recommended anticoagulant, such as EDTA, heparin or citrate. After centrifugation, the plasma is separated. Use only anticoagulants validated by the assay manufacturer.	Collect whole blood, mix by hand 8–10 times immediately, and centrifuge for up to 10 minutes. Process within 6 hours of collection. Store at 2–8 °C, test within 5 days or as specified by the instructions for the assay to be used.
Capillary whole blood Capillary (finger-stick) whole blood is collected using a lancet and a specimen transfer device.	Use the specimen immediately, with the specimen transfer device recommended by the instructions for use. Note that the specimen transfer device may or may not include an anticoagulant. An anticoagulant contributes to accuracy. The hanging drop method, whereby blood is dropped directly from the fingertip onto the test device, is not recommended, as it does not ensure that the specimen volume is accurately added.
Oral fluid Oral mucosal transudate (not saliva) is collected from the gums using a collection device.	Use the specimen immediately, with the specimen transfer device recommended by the instructions for use.
Dried blood spot (DBS) Venous or capillary whole blood is applied to a filter paper by hanging drop or microcapillary. Whole blood is later eluted from the filter paper and used for the test procedure.	Store at 4 °C for up to 3 months, at –20 °C for longer. The use of specific assays with DBS should be validated by the manufacturer. When the manufacturer has not validated their assay for DBS, the use of DBS is considered "off-label", or unauthorized for returning medical results.

Table 7.4. Specimen types and processing requirements

7.1.6 HIV-2 diagnosis

Some assays can discriminate between HIV-1 and HIV-2 antibodies, but differentiation between dual infection and monoinfection remains challenging for HIV testing programmes. Dual infection with HIV-1 and HIV-2 in one individual is quite rare, but misclassification of HIV type can affect the efficacy of ART and so affect the health of the individual *(248, 249)*. Dual reactivity observed in any given discriminatory HIV-1/ HIV-2 assay is more likely to be caused by cross-reactivity than true dual infection. Recent data suggest that the amount of cross-reactivity between HIV-1 and HIV-2 may be significant. Evaluations conducted by the WHO Prequalification of In Vitro Diagnostics Programme observed rates of cross-reactivity between 3% and 57%, which would potentially incorrectly over-diagnose HIV-2 by a large degree *(250)*.

In settings where HIV-2 is present, to determine the virus type or diagnose coinfection, appropriate supplemental testing should be performed, including serological assays specific to HIV-1 and to HIV-2 and virological technologies.

7.1.7 Multiplex, multi-analyte, multi-module testing

Multiplex testing refers to testing using one specimen in the same test device for detection of HIV and other infections, for example, Treponema pallidum (syphilis), hepatitis C and hepatitis B. Offering combined or discriminatory detection of two or more analytes in one device has several advantages over separate tests. These include:

- less overall specimen volume needed and thus fewer finger-sticks
- · cost-savings through lower cost per analyte tested
- improved client flow, with both results available at the same time
- overall service delivery efficiencies, with less time required per analyte per visit.

Multiplex RDTs are in development for anti-HIV/HBsAg (hepatitis B), anti-HIV/anti-HCV, anti-HIV/anti-HCV/HBsAg and HIV/anti-Treponema pallidum (syphilis). Further data on their diagnostic accuracy and impact on outcomes important to clients are required.

Multi-analyte testing refers to a similar principle, whereby the same platform with different sets of serological reagents can be used to test one or more specimens for a wide variety of analytes – for example, anti-HIV/anti-HCV/HBsAg. Current multi-analyte platforms, in the form of simple immunoanalysers, and random access chemiluminescence and electrochemiluminescence immunoanalysers are best suited to facilities with medium to high throughput, that is, greater than 100 specimens per day. Typically, they are most suitable for district, provincial and national laboratories (levels 2, 3, 4), as the current platforms may require certain precision steps, utilize serum/plasma specimens and require constant electricity supply and regular maintenance.

Multi-module testing refers to testing a specimen with one testing system comprised of multiple modules (platforms) for each category of analyte. For example, serological testing can be performed with the same system (different platform) used for clinical chemistry and haematology. As with multi-analyte testing, current multi-module systems are usually best suited to medium to high throughput facilities located in district,

provincial and national laboratories (levels 2, 3, 4). The requirements of multi-module testing are similar to the requirements of multi-analyte platforms.

7.1.8 HIV self-testing

To date, three commercial HIV RDTs specifically labelled and packaged for self-testing are available; several others are in development. In general, these RDTs use oral fluid or capillary whole blood specimens. Development of assays for HIVST that meet regulatory standards is critical to both reducing the cost of and improving the quality of assays available for HIV self-testing. For more information see http://www.hivst.org. See section 7.3 for additional comments.

7.2 HIV testing strategies for diagnosis (after 18 months of age)

WHO recommends standardized testing strategies to maximize the accuracy of HIV diagnosis while minimizing cost and increasing simplicity (251). A testing strategy for diagnosis describes a testing sequence for the specific testing objective of diagnosis (as opposed to screening only) taking into consideration the presumed HIV prevalence in the population (19). In both high and low prevalence settings, three different assays may be required to establish the diagnosis of HIV infection.

The testing strategies for diagnosis described in this section have been developed assuming that all HIV serological assays used will have sensitivity of at least 99% (lower bound of the 95% confidence interval) and specificity of at least 98% (lower bound of the 95% confidence interval) and will aim to result in an overall positive predictive value for the testing strategy of 99% or higher (*44, 251*).

These testing strategies apply equally to facility-based testing (for example, in laboratories, standalone HIV testing sites, clinical facilities and other testing services) and non-facilitybased testing (for example, community-based testing conducted outside of conventional health facilities). Also, these testing strategies are applicable to all serological assay formats and combinations of assay formats. All personnel who perform testing, including specimen collection, the testing procedure and reporting of HIV status, should adhere to these testing strategies. This includes both laboratory personnel and other health workers who are trained for these tasks, including through task sharing. Annex 7 presents the mathematical model used as a rationale for development of these strategies.

7.2.1 Serological testing strategy for HIV diagnosis in high prevalence settings

The testing strategy depicted in Fig. 7.3 applies in high prevalence settings, that is, a national or subnational prevalence of \geq 5% in the population to be tested. These settings may include generalized HIV epidemics and epidemics concentrated in key populations. The figure describes the sequence of assays and the number of tests to be performed. Assay 1 (A1), Assay 2 (A2) and Assay 3 (A3) should be three different serological assays that do not share the same false reactivity. This testing strategy is intended for use with

serological assays. It would require adaptation if NAT technologies were used as A2 or A3.

All specimens are first tested with one assay (A1), and specimens that are non-reactive (A1–) are considered HIV-negative and reported as such. A1 should be the most sensitive assay available, taking into account diagnostic sensitivity, seroconversion sensitivity and analytical sensitivity.

Any specimens that are reactive on the first assay (A1+) should be reflexed (tested again) using a separate and distinct second assay (A2) comprising a different antigen preparation to avoid false cross-reactivity with A1. For specimens that are reactive both

Fig. 7.3. Testing strategy for HIV diagnosis in high prevalence settings



on the first-line assay and the second-line assay (A1+; A2+), HIV status should be reported as HIV-positive. All individuals that are diagnosed HIV-positive should be retested prior to starting ART to verify their HIV-positive status (see section 3.4).

Specimens that are reactive on the first-line assay but non-reactive on the second-line assay (A1+; A2–) should be repeated using the same specimen with the same two assays. When the test uses finger-stick whole blood, a new specimen will have to be taken and the same two assays repeated.

Following repeated testing, if the results remain discrepant (A1+; A2–), the specimen should be reflexed (further tested) using a separate and distinct third-line assay (A3).

- If the third assay is reactive (A1+; A2-; A3+), an HIV-inconclusive status is reported, and the client should be asked to return in 14 days for retesting.
- If the third-line assay is non-reactive (A1+; A2-; A3-), the HIV status is reported as HIV-negative. If the first-line assay (A1) is a fourth generation assay, however, the test result A1+; A2-; A3- should be reported as HIV-inconclusive, and the client should be asked to return for retesting in 14 days.

For individuals with A1+, then A2–, then A3+, **using the reactive test result from the third assay as a tiebreaker to rule in HIV infection and issue an HIV-positive diagnosis is not recommended**; it over-selects for false-positive results and, therefore, leads to greater potential for misdiagnosis of HIV infection (252–258).

In some settings where HIV testing is offered, it may not be feasible to conduct all three assays on the same day in the same facility, for a variety of reasons. Where the third-line assay is unavailable, any individual with an initially reactive result on A1 (A1+) or discrepant results on A1 and A2 (A1+; A2–) should be referred to a higher-level facility, with a record of their test results, for additional testing. Annex 7 presents the rationale for this testing strategy.

7.2.2 Serological testing strategy for HIV diagnosis in low prevalence settings

The testing strategy shown in Fig. 7.4 should be used for HIV testing in low prevalence settings, that is, with an HIV prevalence of <5% in the population to be tested. This includes settings with low-level HIV epidemics and testing of the general population in areas with concentrated HIV epidemics.

The figure describes the sequence of assays and number of tests to be performed. Assay 1 (A1), Assay 2 (A2) and Assay 3 (A3) should be three different serological assays that do not share the same false reactivity. This testing strategy is intended for use with serological assays and would require adaptation if NAT technologies were used as A2 or A3.

Fig. 7.4. Testing strategy for HIV diagnosis in low prevalence settings



All specimens are first tested with one assay (A1), and specimens that are non-reactive (A1–) are considered HIV-negative and reported as such. A1 should be the most sensitive assay available, taking into account diagnostic sensitivity, seroconversion sensitivity and analytical sensitivity.

Any specimens that are reactive on the first-line assay (A1+) should be retested using a separate and distinct second assay (A2) comprising a different antigen preparation to avoid false cross-reactivity with A1.

Specimens that are reactive on the first-line assay but nonreactive on the second-line assay (A1+; A2–) should be repeated using the same specimen with the same two

assays. When the assay uses finger-stick whole blood, a new specimen will have to be taken to be tested with the same two assays.

A specimen that remains reactive following repeat testing with the first assay but is non-reactive on the second assay (A1+; A2–) is considered HIV-negative and reported as an HIV-negative status. The negative predictive value of the test result of A2– is very high. If the first-line assay (A1) is a fourth generation assay, however, the test result A1+; A2– should be reported as an HIV-inconclusive status, and the client should be asked to return for retesting in 14 days.

In a low prevalence population, the positive predictive value based on two test results is too low to provide an HIV diagnosis. Therefore, for specimens that are reactive on the first and the second assays (A1+; A2+), a third separate and distinct assay (A3) should be used to confirm the results and issue an HIV-positive diagnosis.

- If the third test result is also reactive (A1+; A2+; A3+), the status is reported as HIV-positive. Retesting to verify the HIV diagnosis should be performed prior to enrolment in care or ART (see section 3.4).
- If the result of the third assay is non-reactive (A1+; A2+; A3–), then the test result is discrepant and inconclusive HIV status should be reported. The client should be asked to return in 14 days for additional HIV testing.

In low prevalence populations, for individuals with A1+, then A2– test results, an HIV-negative status should be reported. There is no need for specimens to be reflexed (tested again) on a third assay; the negative predictive value of A2 is high (\geq 99%), meaning the probably that the negative result observed on A2 is truly negative is \geq 99%.

In some settings where HIV testing is offered, it may not be feasible to conduct all three assays on the same day in the same facility. Any individual with an initially reactive result on A1 (A1+) or dual reactive results on A1 and A2 (A1+; A2+) should be referred to a higher-level facility, with a record of their test results, for additional testing. Annex 7 presents the rationale for this testing strategy.

7.3 HIV testing algorithms

1

An HIV testing algorithm describes the specific assays used in a given HIV testing strategy (19). Combinations of RDTs or combinations of RDTs and EIAs can provide results as reliable as, or even more reliable than, testing using the conventional EIA/ Western blot combination and at much lower cost when they are correctly chosen (251, 259).

7.3.1 Selecting assays for validation of testing algorithms

Order of assays to be used within a testing algorithm

A given testing strategy is populated with the assays available and is then called a testing algorithm. First-line assays should have the ability to identify any potential HIV-positive specimen and, thus, should have superior diagnostic sensitivity. These assays (sometimes referred to as screening assays) are likely to detect all true positive specimens as well as some specimens that are false-positive. Second-line and third-line assays are used to confirm the initial reactivity observed in the first-line assay, and so they should have superior diagnostic specificity, to rule out false reactivity.

It is essential to minimize the potential for shared false reactivity through careful selection of the combination of HIV assays used by validating testing algorithms. The choice of first-line (A1), second-line (A2) and third-line (A3) assays all must be validated. Where possible, assays based on different antigen preparations should be used in combination. Assays from different manufacturers are more likely to be made of different antigen preparations. Increasingly, however, WHO has noted that manufacturers sell finished or semi-finished products to other manufacturers under re-branding or re-labelling arrangements, making it difficult for the user to determine the antigen preparation used. In the absence of information about the antigen source, a validation study to determine the optimal testing algorithm should be conducted. If the validation panel is chosen carefully, this study provides data on the degree of cross-reactivity.

Performance characteristics

The following performance characteristics should be considered when selecting assays to validate as testing algorithms (see also Table 7.5):

- highest sensitivity (clinical, analytical, seroconversion) for first-line assay, irrespective of format
- highest specificity for second- and third-line assays, irrespective of format
- lowest invalid rate, irrespective of format
- lowest inter-reader variability, if a visually read assay, for example, an RDT or simple assay.

In resource-limited settings HIV testing services may use combinations of RDTs or combinations of RDTs/EIAs/supplemental assays rather than EIA/Western blot combinations¹ (251, 259, 260).

Annex 7 presents an example of validation of an HIV testing algorithm.

¹ In some countries immunofluorescence assays (IFAs) and Western blot are still used as supplemental assays. However, these assays are generally less sensitive, as they are first generation assays, and they can be expensive. They are being replaced by more specific supplemental rapid diagnostic tests that use recombinant proteins and/or peptides.

107

Operational characteristics

In addition to performance characteristics, various operational characteristics should be considered in the selection of assays. Performance evaluations, including the evaluation that is part of the assessment conducted by the WHO Prequalification of In Vitro Diagnostics Programme, take into account these characteristics in order to assess the suitability of assays for use in both facility-based and non-facility-based testing.

Due to differences in regional or country requirements for specific operational characteristics, testing algorithms should always be validated in the context in which they will be used before large-scale implementation. Table 7.5 lists these considerations.

Table 7.5. Specific considerations for selection of HIV diagnostics

Performance characteristics	Minimum requirements or	options				
Clinical sensitivity	1					
First-line assays	≥99% for RDTs, 100% for EIAs					
Second-line/third-line assays	≥99% for RDTs, 100% for EIAs					
Clinical specificity						
First-line assays	≥98% for RDTs and EIAs					
Second-line/third-line assays	≥99% for RDTs and EIAs					
Seroconversion sensitivity (wind	ow period)					
First-line assays	Best possible, that is, shortes	st window period				
Inter-reader variability (if a visua	illy read assay)					
Rate of variability when the same test result is read by more than one reader						
Invalid rate						
Rate of invalid test devices, if RDT or simple assay; rate of invalid test runs, if EIA	\leq 5% (Higher invalid rates lead to more wastage.)					
Operational characteristics						
Specimen type						
Are any specimen types excluded from use on the assay? (Strictly	Venous whole blood	Capillary whole blood				
observe the instructions for use of	Serum	Oral fluid				
each assay.)	Plasma (including specific an	nticoagulants)				
Detection type						
For second and third generation assays, does the assay detect each	Combined detection of HIV-1/2 antibodies					
analyte separately?	listic detect cut in Discriminatory (separate) detection of HIV-1 and HIV-2 antibodies. Additional HIV-2 supplemental testing should be available.					
For fourth generation assays, does the assay detect each analyte	Combined detection of HIV p24 antigen and HIV-1/2 antibodies					
separately?	Discriminatory (separate) detection of HIV p24 antigen and HIV-1/2 antibodies. <i>Utility depends on availability</i> <i>of additional p24 antigen supplemental testing. If not</i> <i>available, retest in 14 days.</i>					

Operational characteristics				
Subtype detection				
Relevant subtypes for testing population?	Groups M, N, O			
Does the assay exclude any subtypes?				
Time to result for 1 specimen (m	inimum reading time)			
Is shorter or longer incubation time desirable?	Immunofiltration RDT	Less than 5 minutes for batch of 5 specimens		
	Immunochromatographic RDT	Minimum of 15 minutes, maximum of 30 minutes for batch of 10 specimens		
	Agglutination	2 hours for batch of 15 specimens		
	EIA	2 hours for batch of 90 specimens		
Endpoint stability – maximum re	ading time			
How long is the test result stable? Is a longer or shorter reading time desirable?	May range from "read imme x minutes"	diately" to "stable for up to		
Ease of use				
Consider combination of the following aspects	Specimen collection requirements, for example, finger-stick whole blood or venous whole blood by venepuncture			
	Number of steps in the test procedure	Number of steps that require precision		
	Ease of reading the test band, line, spot, that is, few faint bands	Ease of interpretation of testing results, that is, more bands = more complicated		
Extent of infrastructure required	at testing sites			
Are there any infrastructure requirements that would prohibit use of certain assays?	Refrigeration for storage of test kits	Refrigeration of reconstituted reagents and controls		
	Electricity/generator	Temperature-controlled work space		
Storage/stability	·	·		
Transport requirements for test kits (temperature, humidity)	Any excursion ranges accept specialized shipping required			
In-use stability for specific reagents (temperature, humidity)	Any specific requirements once reagents are opened or once the specimen is added to test device/cartridge?			
Equipment/consumables required	d but not provided in the te	est kit		
Reasonable exclusions from the test kit. Can these be obtained from	Lancets, alcohol swabs, cotton wool for finger-stick whole blood			
the manufacturer/distributor or obtained separately?	Other general laboratory consumables: gloves, precision pipettes, etc.			

 \Box

Operational characteristics					
Specimen throughput and individual testing service delivery models					
Throughput per operator/provider	RDTs if \leq 10 specimens per hour per operator with limited laboratory infrastructure				
	EIAs if \geq 40 specimens per day per operator with standard laboratory infrastructure				
Technical skill of staff conducting	g testing				
Number of precision steps required	For example, counting of multiple drops, timing of steps required, use of precision pipette, interpretation of results				
Is phlebotomy required?					
Quality control					
Inclusion of procedural quality control	Control line appears when human specimen is added (that is, qualitative IgG control, likely not to indicate adequate volume of specimen) AND/OR Control line appears when reagents only are added (that is, does not indicate addition of human specimen)				
	Colour control upon addition of specimen and/or certain reagents with some EIAs				
Availability of internal test kit controls and external quality control specimens	Compatibility with quality control materials; some are available but separately from test kit.				

7.3.2 Rationale for validation of testing algorithms

The combination of assays used in a testing algorithm(s) should be validated at the national or regional level. It is suggested to select one testing algorithm, with a back-up assay for the first-line assay and a back-up assay that can serve as the second-line or third-line assay. The number of algorithms used in a country should be limited, with back-up assay options in the case of lot failures or stock-outs and to respond quickly to recalls or corrective actions recommended by the manufacturer.

National or regional validation is important to ensure that the chosen testing algorithms:

- are relevant in the testing population, for example, subtype distribution and interfering factors that might lead to cross-reactivity (see Table 7.3);
- do not involve assays that share high levels of the same false reactivity in the testing population, for example, especially avoid A1 and A2/A3 assays that falsely identify the same specimen as positive;
- are feasible to implement.

Regular review of the testing algorithm, every three to five years, will ensure that assays continue to perform adequately, that improved assays are introduced and that there is competition among manufacturers. It is critical that testing algorithm validation studies are well-conducted. The programmatic suitability of testing algorithms should be considered in any review of existing testing algorithms. Also worth consideration are rates of HIV-inconclusive status, rates of discrepant test results (A1+; A2–) and invalid rates, as well as needs for retraining and for revision of SOPs and job aids.

7.3.3 Suggested methodology for validation of testing algorithms

At the national or regional level, programmes should establish a working group consisting of diagnostic and programmatic experts to develop the validation study protocol, devise a list of candidate assays, conduct the study and analyse the results. For harmonization and standardization, programmes should inform implementing partners about the validation exercise and ask them to follow the resulting testing algorithms. Thus, the process consists of three phases:

- Phase 1: Identify candidate assays
- Phase 2: Conduct validation study according to the prescribed methodology
- Phase 3: Monitor implementation of the testing algorithm(s).

The aim of this study is not to reconfirm the diagnostic accuracy of the assays, for example, diagnostic sensitivity and diagnostic specificity, but rather to ensure that the most appropriate testing algorithm(s) is being used in the country or region. Annex 7 presents an example of validation of a testing algorithm.

7.4 Retesting to verify HIV status

Retesting refers to using the same testing algorithm on a second specimen from the same individual. *Supplemental testing* refers to further testing of the same specimens with additional assay(s) to obtain more information.

For information on messages for retesting, see Chapter 3.

7.4.1 Retesting of individuals who test HIV-negative

The vast majority of individuals do not require retesting to verify an HIV-negative status, particularly in the absence of any ongoing risk. However, it is important to accurately identify individuals who test HIV-negative and may require retesting in certain circumstances.

HIV-negative individuals with ongoing risk

Certain individuals who test HIV-negative warrant retesting:

- people from key populations
- people with a known HIV-positive partner
- people with known recent HIV exposure
- pregnant and breastfeeding women in high incidence/prevalence settings
- individuals seen for a diagnosis or treatment of STIs
- TB patients with a possible recent HIV exposure or who are at higher risk for HIV exposure
- outpatients with clinical conditions indicative of HIV infection
- individuals taking PEP or PrEP.

Annex 7 describes the intervals for retesting, in addition to other key information.

KUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKU

HIV-negative people taking PrEP

Optimal intervals for retesting individuals on PrEP have yet to be determined. HIV testing is required to identify individuals who are uninfected before starting PrEP, to minimize development of resistance. In addition, periodic retesting is needed for those on PrEP to identify new infections. Specific WHO guidance on the frequency of testing for those on PrEP is in preparation.

7.4.2 Retesting clients with HIV-inconclusive status

WHO recommends that clients with HIV-inconclusive status be retested in 14 days in order to:

- rule in seroconversion, if HIV reactivity evolves to concordant between A1 and A2, that is A1+; A2+;
- rule out seroconversion, if HIV reactivity remains unchanged, with likely non-specific false-positive reaction for A1 and A3 (the negative predictive value for A2 will be very high);
- rule out specimen mix-up, particularly if a unique client identifier and consecutive specimen identifiers are not assigned; or
- rule out random error, either user/operator error or test device error.

Specimens from individuals with clinical signs meeting the WHO criteria for stage III or IV may have discrepant test results and an HIV-inconclusive test result due to a decrease of HIV antibodies with advanced disease progression and/or impaired or reduced immune response.

If the HIV status is the same upon retesting, then the individual should be considered HIV-negative. If HIV status is not the same upon retesting, the individual or the specimen may be referred for additional testing at a higher-level facility.

7.4.3 Retesting to verify HIV-positive diagnoses before initiating care or ART

Since 2013 WHO has recommended initiation of ART for all people with CD4 counts of <500 cells/mL (*13*). Further, WHO recommends ART initiation based solely on HIV serological diagnosis, without additional immunological (CD4 count) or virological (NAT) testing, for certain populations, including all pregnant women, serodiscordant couples, people with TB or viral hepatitis (HBV or HCV) coinfection and children less than 5 years of age (but over 24 months of age) (*9*). Thus, it is critical that policy-makers, programme managers and providers be aware of and reduce the risk of misdiagnosis of HIV status.

To ensure that individuals are not needlessly placed on life-long ART (with potential side-effects, waste of resources, psychological impact of misdiagnosis), WHO recommends that all individuals be retested to verify their HIV status prior to enrolling in care and/or starting ART.



Misdiagnosis, irrespective of its scale, **is of critical importance**. Any incorrect diagnosis, whether a false-positive or a false-negative, has deleterious personal and public health consequences, often with severe repercussions.

As noted, *retesting* refers to the testing of a new specimen for each newly diagnosed individual, conducted by a different provider using the same testing algorithm, prior to initiation of ART. Retesting should be conducted at a different site, ideally the site where the decision about ART initiation will be made. Retesting according to this procedure aims to rule out possible technical or clerical errors, including specimen mix-up through mislabelling and transcription errors, as well as random error either by the provider or of the test device. Retesting will not exclude misdiagnosis related to poor choice of a testing algorithm. However, with adequate validation of the testing algorithm, this risk should be minimal.

Certain testing services, such as PMTCT services operating with Option B+, are programmatically organized to conduct HIV testing, provide a diagnosis and offer immediate initiation of ART irrespective of CD4 count. In these programmes it may not always be feasible to retest at a different site, although it should usually be feasible for a different provider to conduct retesting on a new specimen.

If the HIV status is the same upon retesting, the individual's HIV-positive status should be considered verified. If the status is not the same upon retesting, the individual or their specimen should be referred for additional testing at a higher-level facility.

WHO recommendation

Retest all clients diagnosed HIV-positive with a second specimen and a second operator using the same testing strategy and algorithm before enrolling the client in care and/or initiating ART, irrespective of whether or not ART initiation depends on CD4 count.

Source: WHO, 2014 (57).

7.4.4 Retesting people on ART

The effect of ART in suppressing viral replication may extend to suppression of the immune response and, thus, of antibody production. Therefore, non-reactive test results, particularly on assays using oral fluid, must be interpreted cautiously. Individuals undergoing HIV testing must be made aware of the risk of incorrect diagnosis if they do not disclose that they are on ART. All individuals receiving HIV testing should be asked if they have been tested previously and told they are HIV-infected and/or if they are now on ART or have ever received ART.

113

WHO recommendations

Retesting is warranted for the following populations:

Individuals testing HIV-negative who:

- have ongoing risk for HIV infection;
- can identify a specific incident of HIV exposure in the preceding four weeks; OR
- are pregnant, in high HIV prevalence settings; for those who test HIV-negative in the first trimester, retesting should be offered in the third trimester, during labour or shortly after delivery.

Individuals whose HIV status is inconclusive, irrespective of risk.

4054054074054054054074074054054054054054

Individuals diagnosed HIV-positive should be retested to verify their HIV diagnosis prior to initiation of care and/or treatment.

Retesting is **not** recommended for individuals on ART.

Source: WHO, 2010 (12, 57); WHO, 2014 (12, 57).

QUALITY ASSURANCE OF HIV TESTING

8

8.1	Assuring the quality of HIV testing results	116
8.2	Regulations for in vitro diagnostics	120
8.3	Quality management systems, irrespective of the testing setting	121
8.4	Quality improvement for HIV testing	131

KEY POINTS

- Quality assurance implemented through quality management systems is essential for any testing service, ranging from HIV testing conducted in laboratories and health facilities to community-based settings, including rapid diagnostic tests (RDTs) performed by lay providers.
- It is the ethical responsibility of all people conducting HIV testing (including lay providers) and all programmes or facilities offering HTS to conduct testing according to quality management system principles to ensure the highest level of quality and accuracy.
- All programmes should use the document entitled *Improving the quality of HIV-related point-of-care testing: ensuring reliability and accuracy of test results (121)* for guidance on **how to plan, implement and improve** the quality of HIV testing.
- In vitro diagnostics (IVDs) should meet regulatory standards according to national guidelines. In addition, WHO conducts an independent prequalification assessment of IVDs, with particular emphasis on HIV RDTs and IVDs intended for use at or near to the point of care in resource-limited settings.
- In certain situations providers may refer individuals to another site for additional testing to verify their HIV status. **Consistent, clear, confidential and accurate recordkeeping and communication are critical** at both the initial testing site and the referral centre.

B QUALITY ASSURANCE OF HIV TESTING

Definitions

Quality management system: a system to **direct and control an organization** with regard to quality.

Quality assurance (QA): a part of quality management focused on providing confidence that quality requirements will be fulfilled.

External quality assessment (including proficiency testing) (EQA): interlaboratory comparison to determine if the HIV testing service can provide the correct test status.

Quality control/process control (QC): a material or mechanism which, when used with or as part of a test system (assay), monitors the **analytical performance** of that test system (assay). It may monitor the entire test system (assay) or only one aspect of it.

Quality improvement (QI): a part of quality management focused on increasing the ability to fulfil quality requirements.

Source: WHO, 2010 (11).1

8.1 Assuring the quality of HIV testing results

Ensuring correct HIV test results is a priority and a crucial component of WHO's 5 Cs for HTS (44). Recent reports suggest that the quality of HIV testing may be suboptimal in many settings. Misdiagnosis of HIV status – both false-positive and false-negative results – has been reported (40, 42, 43, 238, 258, 261). It is a priority for ministries of health and national AIDS control programmes to implement robust quality management systems that deliver high-quality and accurate reporting of HIV status (262).

Any programme considering the expansion of HTS, including facility-based testing (laboratories, clinical facilities), community-based testing and testing conducted at point of care should have the following elements in place:

1. a national **HIV testing policy** that is regularly updated and linked to the national laboratory policy and strategic plan;

¹ See also, ISO 9000:2005. Quality management systems – Fundamentals and vocabulary. Geneva: International Organization for Standardization; 2005 (https://www.iso.org/obp/ui/#iso:std:iso:9000:ed-3:v1:en, accessed 30 June 2015).

117

- access to quality-assured in vitro diagnostics with adequate pre-market and post-market regulatory controls;
- 3. validated **national testing algorithm(s)** with back-up options in accordance with the appropriate WHO-recommended **testing strategy** (44);
- 4. **quality management systems** for all HIV testing, irrespective of where testing takes place;
- 5. adequate **training and supportive supervision** of HIV testing providers, with requirement for certification;
- 6. accreditation (or registration/certification) of testing sites, where applicable;
- 7. accurate **forecasting** and, therefore, quantification, with **procurement systems** in place to avoid stock-outs of test kits and critical consumables (44, 97).

Countries implementing HIV testing should ensure that a comprehensive training package has been developed and training conducted that focuses on ensuring the competency of HIV testing providers. All providers should have adequate hands-on training on the requisite SOPs in order to perform individual assays and follow national testing algorithms. In addition to training on specific test procedures and testing algorithms, training should also include (1) how to keep testing records as standardized logbooks or testing registers, (2) an understanding of the importance of QC, (3) an understanding of the importance of EQA schemes (proficiency testing programmes) and of the role of providers who perform HIV testing in these schemes and (4) how to respond to site supervisory visits and any recommended corrective actions.

At the country level the national reference laboratory, with mandate from the ministry of health, should plan and implement a variety of quality assurance activities to monitor and improve the quality of testing. These activities may be decentralized at the provincial or district level depending on the scope of the activities. These activities include promoting the use of standardized logbooks or registers, implementing EQA schemes, extraction and analysis of EQA data and implementation of corrective actions. These key activities should be systematically planned and implemented to maximize their impact on the accuracy of HIV testing (Fig. 8.1).

A quality management system requires a continuous cycle of quality assurance regardless of where HIV testing is carried out or the type of assays used. It is critical that quality assurance is not seen as a one-off activity or an activity that is undertaken by one person only. Instead, quality assurance should be seen as an integral part of the continuing roles and responsibilities of each and every staff member. Through this framework countries can **plan**, **implement**, **evaluate**, **improve and sustain** quality assurance activities. Such frameworks and provisions apply not only to test accuracy but also to ensuring the quality of pre-test information and post-test counselling.

Planning focuses on planning for QA through engaging leadership, establishing a national QA coordination team, defining roles and responsibilities, reviewing and developing policies that include QA and financing and staffing for QA.

Implementing focuses on implementing QA through training of HIV testing providers and their certification, site accreditation (may also be called site registration or

Fig. 8.1. Quality assurance cycle: a continuous quality assurance and improvement process



Source: WHO, 2015 (97).

certification), supportive supervision, adequate quality/process control, documentation and record-keeping and ensuring a robust supply chain.

Monitoring focuses on evaluating quality through post-market surveillance and EQA, using data for decision-making, making improvements, undertaking advocacy and communication, and increasing country ownership.

For information on how to implement a quality system, particularly for HIV testing at the point of care, see WHO/CDC guidance on this topic, *Improving the quality of HIV-related point-of-care testing: ensuring reliability and accuracy of test results (97)* and *Guidelines for assuring the accuracy and reliability of HIV rapid testing: applying a quality system approach (263)* (http://www.who.int/diagnostics_laboratory/publications/ HIVRapidsGuide.pdf).

The responsibility for ensuring the quality of testing should be seen as a continuum throughout each tier of the health system. Users of HTS should also demand quality in the testing services provided to them, in both community-based and facility-based HTS. Table 8.1 details roles and responsibilities of HTS staff.

119

Level	Where	Counselling	Testing	Records	Supplies		
0 Community	Outside of facilities (home-based, mobile, outreach)	Monitor own performance Adhere to SOPs Conduct client exit interviews Participate in EQA schemes		Keep accurate testing records	Ensure sufficient test kits and supplies		
1 Primary	Facility-based (stand-alone, clinical, laboratories)						
2 District	Clinical facilities, district laboratories	Monitor own performance Conduct client exit	Adhere to SOPs Conduct QC Participate in	Aggregate data (EQA schemes, NCs) on a	Order test kits/supplies from national level		
3 Provincial	Clinical facilities, provincial laboratories	interviews Provide supportive supervision of counselling in levels 0, 1, 2 Suggest corrective actions	Participate in EQA schemes Provide supportive supervision of testing processes in levels 0, 1, 2 Suggest corrective actions	monthly basis	Distribute QC specimens & EQA scheme panels		
Level	Where	General roles	/responsibilitie	s			
4 National	National reference laboratory	Validate natior Perform lot ver Produce QC sp Evaluate data (on a monthly b Develop site SC	te national testing algorithms m lot verification testing for post-market surveillanc ce QC specimens and EQA scheme panels ate data (EQA schemes, NCs) from all districts/provir nonthly basis, suggest corrective actions op site SOPs and job aids uct training using standardized hands-on curriculum				
Ministry of healthEnsure testing sites' readiness for accredit clinical facilities) or site registration (stand community programmes)Establish national HIV testing policy that i Establish national QA coordination team Allocate resources for QA Procure, store and distribute test kits/supp					nd-alone sites, ıt includes QA n		
	Regulatory bodies Set national regulatory standards for IVDs Set standards for accreditation/certification of testin Respond to field safety notices arising from post-masurveillance						

Table 8.1. Roles and responsibilities for all staff to ensure the quality of HIV testing services

SOP: standard operating procedure; EQA scheme: external quality assessment scheme; NC: nonconformance; IVDs: in vitro diagnostics.

Sources: Taegtmeyer et al., 2003 (264); WHO, 2010 (11); WHO, 2015 (97).

8.2 Regulations for in vitro diagnostics

Before an HIV assay is marketed and after it is on the market, its quality must be assured. In vitro diagnostics (5) (hereafter referred to as diagnostics) are classified by regulatory authorities according to the risk they may pose to public health and individual health, taking into account the potential outcomes and impact if the result is incorrect. Diagnostics for HIV usually attract the highest level of scrutiny in their pre-market assessment review, given the high impact of an incorrect result on individual and public health in terms of HIV transmission.

The WHO Prequalification of In Vitro Diagnostics Programme promotes and facilitates access to safe, appropriate and affordable diagnostics of good quality (265). The current state of regulation for diagnostics in many countries is less than optimal, both for pre-market assessment and post-market surveillance. Therefore, WHO independently reviews the quality, safety and performance of diagnostics that are available in markets in resource-limited settings.

8.2.1 Pre-market assessment of diagnostics

WHO conducts the prequalification assessment of diagnostics using a standardized procedure to determine if the product meets WHO prequalification requirements. The assessment consists of three key components:

- review of safety, quality and performance of the assay as presented in a **product dossier** prepared by the manufacturer
- desk review of the quality management systems applied during production, followed by a site inspection
- independent laboratory evaluation of performance and operational characteristics.

The publication *Overview of the prequalification of in vitro diagnostics assessment (265)* provides further information. Annex 8 provides additional details about how the WHO prequalification assessment is conducted.

8.2.2 Post-market surveillance of diagnostics

Once a product is placed on the market, its quality, safety and performance must be monitored to ensure that diagnostics continue to meet standards. WHO has established a system for post-market surveillance of diagnostics that supplements the obligations of manufacturers, who must also conduct their own post-market evaluation activities.

In this context post-market surveillance consists of:

- proactive post-market surveillance (to identify any problem before use) through in-country lot verification testing, both before and after distribution of test kits to testing sites; and
- **reactive post-market surveillance** (when a problem has been identified during use of the diagnostic) through reporting and evaluation of complaints, including reports of adverse events, and any required actions to correct the problem and prevent recurrence.

KUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKU
WHO's *Guidance for post-market surveillance of in vitro diagnostics* provides further information (http://www.who.int/diagnostics_laboratory/postmarket/150210_pms_ivds_guidance.pdf?ua=1).

Annex 8 provides a detailed description of activities that contribute to post-market surveillance.

8.3 Quality management systems, irrespective of the testing setting

A quality management system can be implemented to varying degrees, but the basic principles still apply to any service providing HIV testing results. Any site conducting HIV testing should implement a quality management system that incorporates the elements summarized in Fig. 8.2 and detailed in the following pages.

The WHO *Laboratory quality management system: handbook (266)* (http://www.who.int/ ihr/publications/lqms/en/) provides further guidance on quality management systems.



Fig. 8.2. The 12 components of a quality management system



Irrespective of their location, both facility-based testing services (laboratories and clinical facilities) and community-based testing services should have a commitment to assure quality. All testing services should have a quality policy that specifies the following aspects of the quality of HTS:

- ensuring that competent staff (including lay providers) are employed (see "Personnel" below)
- ensuring purchase of quality-assured test kits, equipment and consumables (see "Equipment" and "Purchasing and inventory")
- ensuring QC of testing processes (see "Quality control")
- creating and managing documents (see "Information management")
- keeping records confidential (see "Information management")
- recording and following up on complaints (see "Occurrence management")
- evaluating and following up on results of EQA schemes/proficiency testing and on-site supervision (see "Assessment").

A generic quality policy may be developed nationally for all types of testing sites that are similar on the basis of, for example, assay formats used, infrastructure available and type of testing providers. These policies may require adaptation, based on input from management and other staff and volunteers, to ensure that they are appropriate to the specific site.

How to implement

- Ensure that **policies**, **processes** and **procedures** are relevant for the specific type of testing service.
- Ensure that there is **professional commitment** to the quality of the HTS, with regular management review of the quality policy.
- Assign one staff member in each HTS site as the quality representative, who champions the quality of all aspects of the HTS.



All testing services must employ the number of trained, certified and supported personnel to conduct each of the elements of HIV testing that is adequate for the expected number of tests conducted and the number of people being served. To assess and manage human resource planning, tools such as the WHO Workload Indicator for Staffing Need (WISN) (http://www.who.int/hrh/resources/wisn_user_manual/en/) can be useful to calculate the number of health workers and lay providers needed to provide adequate HTS.

All personnel, including those taking specimens, conducting testing, providing reports of HIV status and data clerks and other auxiliary staff, must be trained adequately. All staff

members should have appropriate qualifications, such as certifications according to national guidelines, and demonstrated proficiency in performing the tasks within their scope of work.

Both pre-service and **in-service training**, including periodic refresher trainings, should be part of the training requirements for all testing services. This is particularly important for sites with very low specimen throughput or where HIV testing is performed occasionally. In addition, regular **supportive supervision** and ongoing **mentoring** of all staff are essential. Ensuring the psychological and physical well-being of HIV testing providers is critical. In particular, good vision is required for visually read assays.

How to implement

- Develop a site **organogram** that describes the roles and responsibilities of all staff members in the testing service, including those who may collect specimens, who may perform testing, who may report HIV status and who may double-check test results and HIV status reports.
- Maintain training checklists for all staff members.
- Encourage a yearly **bidirectional performance appraisal** to discuss any issues that may affect a provider's ability to perform his or her assigned tasks.

Furthermore, at a national level, it is critical to have:

- national human resources planning and management systems, including human resource information systems;
- strong pre-service education institutions;
- standardized and coordinated in-service training (with hands-on practicum and competency-based assessment);
- an inclusive national policy that supports task sharing, with scope for lay providers to conduct testing and issue test reports;
- recruitment and retention strategies, especially for rural and underserved areas;
- advancement of health worker regulation and policy, including capacity-building of regulatory bodies and professional associations.



Regardless of where testing takes place and whether it is performed using HIV RDTs or laboratory-based diagnostics, it is critical to have appropriate equipment available and fully functional.

For testing services using primarily RDTs, it is important to have **timers** and access to **refrigerators** if ambient temperatures will exceed the manufacturer's recommended storage temperatures.

For HTS that rely on laboratory-based techniques, **calibration and maintenance of equipment** is paramount for providing accurate testing results.

How to implement

- Maintain an inventory of all equipment.
- Ensure that all equipment in the inventory is subject to **preventive and corrective maintenance** on an appropriate cycle, depending on throughput.
- Ensure that equipment that is not working is prominently labelled as such and, therefore, not used in any process to provide testing results.
- Ensure that **SOPs** exist for all equipment, with instructions, for example, on how to turn on and off, how to clean and any calibration that the user must make.



Purchasing and inventory

Purchasing refers to activities that must be undertaken at the programmatic level to ensure that adequate supplies of test kits and other items required for the testing process are available on-site.

Stock-outs of HIV test kits or any essential consumables, such as lancets, alcohol swabs or specimen transfer devices, are one of the biggest sources of poor quality and client dissatisfaction with HTS. Lack of the first-line assay (A1) may lead to use of a less sensitive assay instead (A2 or A3 instead of A1). The lack of single-use specimen transfer devices will lead to an incorrect specimen volume added, which will increase the risk of an inaccurate test result.

It is necessary to ensure that an adequate system is in place at the testing service site to **track procurement of test kits, reagents and consumables** (venous or capillary blood collection supplies) when they are ordered and when received. Each HIV testing service should then track consumption of all test kits and consumables so that they can inform the central medical stores (or other purchasing body) when they need to replenish stock. As stocks are received, it is critical to take special note of expiry dates and to order ahead, allowing adequate time for the next delivery.

Further information is available in *WHO manual for procurement of diagnostics and related laboratory items and equipment* (http://www.who.int/diagnostics_laboratory/ procurement/en/). A second edition is planned for 2015.

How to implement

- Maintain a list of inventory requirements, for example, assays, consumables or additional supplies such as gloves, lancets, alcohol swabs and disposal containers.
- Ensure adequate physical **space to store test kits** (including refrigeration if room temperature is above manufacturer's recommended storage conditions) and record storage temperatures.
- Do not split larger test kits into smaller quantities.

It is critical at the national level to have regulatory processes and procedures that support the procurement of quality-assured diagnostics, equipment and other items required for providing HTS.

For additional information see Annex 8.

Quality control

Quality control, also known as process control, refers to processes and activities to ensure that **testing procedures** are performed correctly, that **environmental conditions** are suitable and that the **assay** works as expected. QC intends to detect, evaluate and correct errors due to assay failure, environmental conditions or operator performance before test results are reported as the HIV status. Hence, QC is a multi-step process with certain checkpoints throughout the testing process.

- Before testing (pre-analytical):
 - Check that the temperature of the testing area is within the manufacturer's recommendations and record the temperatures.
 - Check that stocks of test kits and required consumables are on hand.
- While testing (analytical):
 - Ensure that any QC specimens have been run (for example, test kit controls and/or external QC specimens) and that the results are within QC acceptance criteria.
 - Ensure that a second reader will reread (double-check) all visually read assays.
- After testing (post-analytical):
 - Double-check the report of the test status to the client.

Ideally, a **second reader** should make a blinded rereading of any visually read assay. This is standard practice for visually read assays, both for HIV and for other conditions. The second reader needs to be trained only on how to read the assay, not necessarily on the test procedure itself. If the two readers interpret the test results the same way, then an HIV status is reported as is. If the two readers do not agree, HIV testing should be repeated using a new specimen and a new test device. Interreader disagreement for RDTs ranges from 0 to 1.6% (*9, 250*).

Internal QC refers to processes within the assay that check whether the test procedure is working; the appearance of a control line for HIV RDTs is an example of internal QC.

Only a few RDTs contain a control line that indicates that the specimen has been added. Instead, most RDTs contain a control line that indicates only the flow of liquid, rather than that the specimen has been added or that the correct volume of specimen has been added.

Test kit controls (known as positive and negative controls) may be supplied by the manufacturer. They are standard for most assay formats, with the exception of RDTs. Few HIV RDTs have accompanying test kit controls, making QC problematic.

As an addition to or even a substitute for the test kit controls, **external quality control specimens** may be produced. These are prepared and validated by the QC specimen provider (usually the national reference laboratory or a commercial entity) for the assay separately from the manufacturer. The dried tube specimen methodology is useful in this regard. See Annex 8 for information about the preparation of QC specimens for RDTs.

Any test kit controls should be run according to the manufacturer's instructions, and external QC specimens should be run:

- once weekly, preferably at the beginning of the week
- for any new operator (including trained staff members who have not conducted testing for some time)
- for each new lot of test kits
- for each new shipment of test kits
- when any environmental conditions (for example, temperature and humidity) fall outside the range recommended by the manufacturer.

How to implement

- Establish criteria for **specimen acceptance or rejection** and specimen storage, retention, disposal and referral of the specimen to another site for testing.
- Establish criteria for QC of qualitative and quantitative assays with established limits of acceptability.

Information management

Information management consists of the **paper-based and electronic systems** for storing records and documents, including emails or text messages that provide testing results or reminders to clients. It is closely linked to documentation and record-keeping.

To assure the quality and integrity of the test status given to a client, HTS must minimize the risk of transcription errors. Assigning client identification numbers and specimen identification numbers to each subsequent specimen received from the same individual will reduce the possibility of transcription errors. It will also protect the confidentiality of people undergoing HIV testing. Linking a series of HIV test results also is critical when retesting is used to verify a client's HIV-positive diagnosis or to resolve a client's HIV-inconclusive status.

It is critical that all information be kept **confidential**, with access restricted to qualified staff.

Automated electronic RDT readers that can accommodate one or many brands of RDTs are increasingly becoming available. Many of these RDT readers can connect to 3G or 4G wireless networks. Such connectivity also can be useful for quality assurance, for procurement and for data management.

How to implement

- Each client who enters the service should be assigned a **unique client identifier** so that the results of each subsequent specimen tested from the same person can be tracked. An identifier number comprised of three letters and three numbers could be used for the client identifying number, for example, AAA 000, AAA 001, etc.
- Each specimen should be assigned a unique specimen identifying number. An 8-digit consecutively assigned number is sufficient for the specimen identifying number, for example, 0000 0001, 0000 0002, etc.

Documents and records

Documentation is critical to ensure that a correct HIV status goes back to the correct individual undergoing testing. **Documents** are policy, process and procedural documentation for all aspects of the testing service and its quality management system. It is critical that documents are approved prior to use, revised when necessary and removed from circulation when they become obsolete.

Job aids are useful tools for HTS. These are short, concise documents that describe each test procedure, how to interpret test results according to the validated testing algorithm and how to refer for retesting. Annex 8 presents an example of a generic job aid for an HIV RDT.

Records are generated as a result of performing testing activities. It is critical that these are filed correctly and stored for up to five years. Records are particularly important for retesting referrals to rule in or rule out HIV infection and community-based testing services where the results may be confirmed at another testing facility.

The types of records required for a quality system are:

- specimen request forms
- testing/laboratory logbook
 - The logbook should record details to identify the person undergoing testing (client identifier, name [optional], date of birth [optional]), the assays used (with lot numbers and expiry dates), the test results (preferably, band intensity when using RDTs), both readers' results (when using RDTs), date of test run, name of operator and QC results.
- overall status as given to the individual
- · referral slips for retesting or other post-test services
- · staff training records and other personnel records
- internal and external audit reports
- non-conformance and complaint records, with action taken

KUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKUKU

• equipment maintenance records and inventory charts.

How to implement

- Ensure that SOPs exist for all procedures, including specimen collection and processing requirements, testing algorithms and all test procedures, with QC and final reporting (in accordance with a validated testing algorithm).
- Keep equipment maintenance records and temperature records for refrigerators, freezers and the testing room.
- Keep laboratory notebooks, testing registers and forms used to record testing results.

For an example of a standardized testing register, or logbook, see *Improving the quality* of *HIV-related point-of-care testing: ensuring reliability and accuracy of test results (97)* or *Guidelines for assuring the accuracy and reliability of HIV rapid testing: applying a quality system approach (263)* (http://www.who.int/diagnostics_laboratory/publications/ HIVRapidsGuide.pdf).

Occurrence management

Occurrence management refers to processes for detecting and documenting nonconformances and then implementing any necessary corrections. A **non-conformance is something that went wrong**; a problem has occurred and needs to be addressed. A non-conformance might be a lack of documented processes or procedures or when documented processes or procedures are not followed. For occurrence management to have a meaningful effect, it must be investigated and the problem corrected.

The following sources of data may be used to check if there are problems or potential mistakes made:

- internal audit reports
- supervisory visit reports
- QC data, including higher than expected rates of invalid results (for example, when using RDTs, if no control line appears or a high background on the test strip obscures the reading window)
- results of EQA schemes (proficiency testing)
- a higher than expected rate of discrepant test results.

How to implement

- Establish a system to immediately **capture quality issues or problems**, and then identify the root cause and implement corrective action.
- To identify non-conformance, routinely monitor indicators, such as turnaround times for each assay, turnaround time for an overall testing report, rate of discrepant results, rate of invalid results, rate of specimen rejection, rate of test kit stock-outs, rate of supplies stock-outs and frequency of expiration of test kits.

Assessment

Testing services should undertake both internal and external assessment to assure the quality of testing. Internal assessment usually takes the form of an **internal audit**, by either a site supervisor or a district health management team, that observes testing practices at least annually but preferably every three to six months. For certain tasks an internal audit may be performed by another staff member who does not usually perform the task but has enough familiarity with the process to conduct an audit.

External quality assessment assures that assays are performed accurately, results are reproducible, and errors are detected and corrected to avoid misclassification or incorrect diagnosis. EQA usually takes the form of participation in EQAs (also called proficiency testing), which include following up any unacceptable EQA results with corrective actions.

The objectives of participating in EQA schemes are to:

- evaluate testing competence
- assess performance of specific testing providers
- evaluate the reliability of HIV testing procedures
- establish the accuracy of reports of HIV status
- provide information for self-evaluation.

Annex 8 presents additional details on how to implement EQA schemes.

Rechecking specimens using dried blood spots (DBS) as an EQA mechanism is no longer recommended, given the recommendation to retest all HIV-positive individuals prior to starting ART.

Another form of external assessment is **accreditation** of testing sites (may be referred to as registration or certification) by an external certification body.

How to implement

- All testing sites (facility- and community-based) should participate in EQA schemes.
- All testing sites (facility- and community-based) should receive support through **on-site supervision**.
- All testing sites (facility- and community-based) should be **registered**, **certified or accredited**, according to national guidelines.

Process improvement

Testing services need to identify areas requiring improvement, plan and undertake improvements and evaluate their effect. This is sometimes referred to as **quality improvement** (QI). Depending on the improvement suggested, programmes can improve processes at the site level or at the district or national level. Local factors, which may not be predicted at the national level, may define site-level improvements such as changes to opening hours or changes to the flow of clients through the testing site. Programmes may use data from internal audits, participation in EQA schemes and on-site supportive supervision to improve testing processes.

A **corrective action** is an action taken to address a problem, removing its root cause or reducing or eliminating its recurrence. A **preventive action** is an action taken to avoid a possible problem or reduce the likelihood that it will happen. Data from EQA activities and process control can guide corrective and preventive actions in the framework of continued process improvement.

Process management links closely with activities associated with occurrence management.

How to implement

 Site supervisors should proactively identify opportunities for improvement of services and then relay these to a higher level of management for implementation of better working practices.

🖌 Client service

Programmes need to ensure client (customer) satisfaction with the testing service. This includes both so-called internal clients, such as doctors, nurses, counsellors and other health-care workers, and external clients, such as individuals undergoing testing, professional associations and regulatory agencies. Ensuring client satisfaction means meeting their expectations of quality, for example, delivering **accurate results in a timely manner**.

How to implement

- Seek feedback from clients through, for example, **periodic exit interviews**. Feedback may focus on such aspects as convenience of opening hours, friendliness of the testing environment and satisfaction with post-test counselling.
- Establish a client suggestion box for anonymous reporting, including complaints.

Facilities and safety

 \sim

It is critical that testing facilities are well-designed and maintained. The testing site, including where counselling takes place, where specimens are taken and where the test is performed, should be clean and comfortable, with adequate lighting (for reading visually read assays) and free of any potential hazards.

It is imperative to follow the assay manufacturer's recommendation for the ambient temperature of areas where testing is performed. Where possible, testing should take place in climate-controlled areas. There must be proper **waste disposal** for biological (infectious and non-infectious), chemical and paper waste and sharps.

Facilities should be organized to protect the **confidentiality of clients**, including a separate waiting room for those requiring additional testing, as how long a person stays in the same waiting room or how often a person leaves and returns may imply the result of their first assay (A1).

It is critical to guard against harm to any client, HIV testing provider or other person at the testing site. This means that a **safe working environment** must be maintained by and for all staff, with necessary procedures in place. These procedures include universal precautions (assuming that all specimens are potentially infectious), prevention of and/or response to needle-stick injuries or other occupational exposures, chemical and biological safety, spill containment, waste disposal and use of personal protective equipment.

For HIV testing that takes place outside of a facility, programmes must ensure that the providers can conduct the testing without hazard to themselves or to the clients. Providers must observe universal precautions and appropriate waste disposal procedures. In addition, providers must make all efforts to protect clients' confidentiality and privacy.

How to implement

- All staff should be trained on biological and chemical safety measures.
- One staff member at each testing site should act as a safety champion.

8.4 Quality improvement for HIV testing

Quality assurance is not a once-and-done occurrence. Testing providers and managers must continually monitor and evaluate their programme and improve the quality of services. To maintain a coherent, functioning quality management system that addresses national, subnational, facility and community concerns, all stakeholders must be involved at every level to monitor quality and make improvements. Middle- and low-income countries have applied a range of QI methods in health care over the past two decades. Deciding which method to use for HTS will depend on the country context, the commitment of policy-makers and programme managers and the complexity of the problems that need to be addressed.

HIV TESTING IN THE CONTEXT OF SURVEILLANCE

9.1	Overview	134
9.2	Populations selected for biological surveillance	135
9.3	Returning HIV test results to participants in biological surveillance.	137
9.4	Approaches for HIV testing in the context of surveillance	137
9.5	Using PMTCT programme data to replace ANC sentinel surveillance data	139
9.6	HIV case reporting	141

- In light of the individual and public health benefits of widely available ART, WHO and UNAIDS recommend that countries work toward enabling all participants in biological surveillance to receive their HIV status.
- Key populations and vulnerable groups should be prioritized in HIV surveillance activities. In generalized epidemics additional periodic national population-based surveys are recommended.
- HIV surveillance activities that issue results back to participants should use the same testing strategies (tailored to HIV prevalence) and testing algorithms as used for HIV diagnosis (see Chapter 7).
- HIV surveillance systems **should use programmatic data whenever possible**, particularly data from PMTCT programmes and HIV diagnosis.
- HIV surveillance activities are encouraged to collaborate with biological surveillance activities for other, overlapping epidemics such as TB, STIs and viral hepatitis. This collaboration expands monitoring and enhances the efficiency of the HIV response.
- Providers of HTS are encouraged to participate in HIV case reporting, which should be part of a country's national HIV surveillance system. Case reporting data are used to assess the number of people in need of treatment and care and to inform the planning and allocation of resources.

9 HIV TESTING IN THE CONTEXT OF Surveillance

9.1 Overview

HUHOH

The surveillance of HIV is essential for monitoring epidemic trends and evaluating the effectiveness of a country's response. HIV sentinel surveillance and population-based and community surveys that include HIV testing are important components of HIV surveillance. They are used to estimate the prevalence and geographical distribution of infection, identify and characterize key populations at risk for HIV infection and track trends over time. Countries need these data to inform effective policies, strategic plans and programmes and to set evidence-based programme targets.

HIV testing is a component of HIV surveillance. The type of testing strategy and algorithm applied affects biological surveillance results. This chapter updates previously published WHO/UNAIDS guidelines for HIV testing in the context of surveillance, last revised in 2009 (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/surveillance/hiv_testing_technologies_ surveillance.pdf) (267). Advances in HIV testing, treatment and care have prompted this update. In particular, the wide availability of treatment, increasing evidence of the patient-level and public health benefits of treatment and an unmet demand for HIV testing have propelled a move away from surveillance using unlinked anonymous testing (UAT), in which remnant specimens that cannot be linked back to the study participant are tested for HIV. In the current context the use of UAT raises ethical concerns (268–270). In addition, opportunities to use leftover specimens from testing for other analytes (infections) for HIV biological surveillance are diminishing, as RDTs are more commonly being used, which leave no remnant specimen.

As HIV programmes evolve, countries increasingly want to use programme data to complement or to replace data generated from sentinel sites. ANC clinics with PMTCT services, in particular, may seek to use programme data in place of conducting annual sentinel surveys. As biological surveillance is not the primary purpose of testing in programmes, any use of these data requires a thorough assessment of the potential impact that a transition from HIV sentinel surveillance to the use of programmatic data may have on national estimates, given the potential bias introduced by a different sampling frame.

The aim of this chapter is to help countries with different epidemic contexts (generalized or concentrated) and populations to adopt an appropriate approach to HIV testing in the context of biological surveillance (99, 271–274). The chapter provides technical information for providing HTS and for HIV surveillance systems in the following areas: (1) populations selected for biological surveillance; (2) approaches for HIV testing in the context of surveillance; (3) the use of programme data for biological surveillance; and (4) HIV case reporting.

With an extensive consultative and review process by international experts and WHO regional offices, the UNAIDS/WHO Working Group on Global HIV/AIDS/STI Surveillance developed, reviewed and revised the guidance included in this chapter.

9.2 Populations selected for biological surveillance

The populations selected for HIV biological surveillance depend on the state of the epidemic. For low-level and concentrated epidemics, HIV infection is mainly confined to key populations, as well as context-specific subgroups. Key populations include men who have sex with men, people in prisons or other closed settings, people who inject drugs, sex workers and transgender people. Other groups at high risk for HIV, depending on country context, may include: long-distance truck drivers, military personnel, and in sub-Saharan Africa young women. Children and adolescents from key populations and vulnerable groups are at increased risk for HIV, and their inclusion in surveillance is important. Countries must take into account, however, domestic laws governing child protection in addition to ethical considerations for conducting research among children. UNICEF provides further guidance on these issues (275). Surveillance activities among key groups must not place new burdens on these populations and must undergo appropriate ethical review (273, 276). Specific guidance has been developed to ensure that surveillance adequately covers these populations, as these populations are often underserved and their access to HTS is often insufficient (277).

In generalized epidemics, where HIV transmission is established among the general population, national population-based biological surveys are used to obtain estimates of HIV prevalence (272). Additionally, sentinel surveillance may be conducted among attendees (pregnant women) in ANC services (271). It is recommended that programmes shift from using ANC surveillance data to PMTCT data. For further information, see section 9.5 and *Guidelines for assessing the utility of data from prevention of mother-to-child transmission* (http://who.int/hiv/pub/surveillance/2013package/module3/en/).

In some regions HIV presents a significant challenge to the control of TB and, likewise, TB is a major burden among people with HIV. HIV testing for biological surveillance should include people with diagnosed or presumed TB and, where feasible and appropriate, HIV biological surveillance should incorporate TB screening as routine practice among those found to be HIV-positive (278).

HIV testing for surveillance should also include people at risk of other STIs, including HCV and HBV infections. The management of infections diagnosed as part of HIV surveillance should follow WHO guidelines (279–282).

Given the overlap of the HIV and TB epidemics, and the shared risk factors for HIV, STIs, HCV and HBV infections, countries should seize any opportunity to integrate biological surveillance activities. This integration can both expand epidemic monitoring and response and enhance efficiency. For all these closely linked diseases, WHO recommends that HIV biological surveillance activities adopt a collaborative approach to maximize the return on investment and meet programme objectives (*279, 283*).

WHO recommendations

- HIV surveillance should prioritize key populations as well as other vulnerable groups.
- Biological surveillance should be conducted among people with presumed or diagnosed TB or at high risk for other STIs, including HBV and HCV infections.
- WHO recommends a collaborative approach to surveillance of HIV and closely linked infections to expand epidemic monitoring and response and enhance efficiency. Any of these infections that are diagnosed as part of HIV surveillance activities should be managed according to WHO guidelines.
- It is recommended that programmes move from using ANC surveillance data to PMTCT programmatic data. However, WHO still recommends regular, national population-based surveys and sentinel surveillance among ANC clinics in countries with generalized epidemics.
- WHO recommends that surveillance systems use the same testing strategy (tailored to HIV prevalence; see Chapter 7) and the validated national testing algorithm recommended for HIV diagnosis. This is particularly critical when test results and an HIV status are reported back to an individual.

Sources: UNAIDS/WHO, 2003 (*271*); UNAIDS/WHO, 2005 (*272*); UNAIDS/WHO, 2011 (*273*); WHO, 2013 (*274*); UNICEF, 2013 (*275*), WHO, 2013 (*275*); UNAIDS/WHO, 2015 (*277*); WHO, 2012 (278); UNAIDS/WHO, 1999 (*279*); WHO, 2003 (*280*); WHO, 2003 (*281*); WHO, 2015 (*282*); UNAIDS/WHO, 2004 (*283*); WHO, 2014 (*284*).

Case examples: Test result discrepancies between surveillance and programmatic data in antenatal care services

Across nine countries with generalized HIV epidemics, substantial discrepancies in HIV test result were reported between on-site PMTCT diagnostic testing and central-level testing done for ANC sentinel surveillance. The reasons for these discrepancies are unknown. Discrepant results may be caused by suboptimal stock management, operation or interpretation of field-based HIV rapid tests or suboptimal operation or interpretation of laboratory-based EIA tests. Suboptimal testing strategies and algorithms for surveillance and diagnosis may be one factor contributing to the difference in test results. To prevent such discrepancies, it is important not only to monitor and improve the quality of diagnostic and surveillance testing, but also to encourage programmes and countries to use a testing strategy and a validated national testing algorithm that are suitable for both HIV diagnosis and biological surveillance.

THTHUHU

Source: CDC, unpublished, 2014.

CHOHOH

9.3 Returning HIV test results to participants in biological surveillance

In the past HIV surveys that collected biomarkers typically did not return test results to study participants. The 2009 WHO guidance on ethical principles in HIV surveillance stated that participants in surveillance must be given the opportunity to learn their status (276). At a September 2014 WHO/UNAIDS global meeting to update the *Guidelines for using HIV testing technologies in surveillance*, the group further discussed ethical considerations concerning returning HIV status to participants in surveys.

The group reached consensus on the importance of surveillance systems' assuring that all participants receive their HIV status and that this should be prioritized in any biological surveillance activity. At the same time, all efforts must be made to prevent any adverse consequences of informing participants of their status, especially in surveys that collect biomarkers among marginalized or criminalized populations. Any consideration of potential additional costs should factor in returns in life-years saved due to earlier diagnosis and treatment.

Details on the meeting discussion and conclusions can be found in *Routine feedback of test results to participants in HIV clinic-based surveillance and surveillance surveys: WHO and UNAIDS meeting on HIV testing in surveillance (268).*

WHO recommendation

HIV surveillance systems should work toward assuring that all participants in biological surveillance receive their HIV status to further facilitate appropriate linkage to care. However, all efforts must be made to prevent any adverse consequences of informing participants of their HIV status, especially in surveys among marginalized and criminalized populations.

Sources: WHO/UNAIDS (276); Baggaley et al., 2015 (268).

9.4 Approaches for HIV testing in the context of surveillance

Linked testing is the HIV testing approach used in surveillance that enables participants to receive their HIV status. Linked testing can be **confidential** (using personally identifiable information) or **anonymous** (using only a code or number as a unique identifier). This approach contrasts with **unlinked anonymous surveillance**, which is no longer recommended. With linked HIV testing, the participants should receive pre-test information and post-test counselling as well as their test results and their HIV status (see Chapter 3). Chapter 7 provides details on HIV testing strategies and algorithms for linked testing.

In **linked confidential testing**, the participants agree to be tested for HIV with the assurance that their HIV status will remain confidential and will be available only to the participant and, on a need-to-know basis, to health-care staff. As with all HIV testing, the staff member must obtain the participant's consent before collecting the specimen

and conducting HIV testing (see box). The consent process must inform the person how the data are to be used, including security details of any registry where the data are maintained. The staff member collects the demographic details of the participant (for example, age, sex, marital status, geographical area of residence, parity, education and medical history) at the time the specimen is obtained and records this information on a surveillance form (either paper or electronic). The surveillance form should be indexed with an identifying code or other details (for example, the participant's name or the clinic's client/patient identification number) that can be used to match the form to the specimen. On completion of HIV testing, the demographic details collected on the surveillance form are linked to the result.

Consenting to HIV testing for biological surveillance

Informed consent is an essential part of HIV testing, including testing for surveillance. Consent should always be obtained individually and in private. To give informed consent, the participant must have an adequate understanding of the HIV testing process. Health workers should ensure that no one is coerced into testing, and participants must understand that they have the right to opt out at any point. Under no circumstance should HIV testing be mandatory. See Chapter 3 for details on obtaining consent for HIV testing.

In **linked anonymous** testing only the participant with knowledge of his or her unique study code can link himself or herself to the test result when provided with a list of results and study codes. The same methods are used for collecting and processing the specimen as for linked confidential testing, except that the specimen is labelled with an anonymous, unique study code. No personally identifiable information should be recorded. With this approach it is important not to collect too much information, which could identify the client through a combination of their characteristics. It is not possible to add participants in anonymous linked testing to a registry.

The variables to be collected for biological surveillance should be listed clearly on standardized surveillance forms. These variables may include results of other tests related to the HIV diagnosis (for example, CD4 cell count and viral load), results of tests for recent HIV infection, any STI diagnoses or diagnoses of co-morbidities including TB and information on previous use or exposure to ARVs. Which variables to include will depend on the setting, collaboration with other programmes and the intended outputs of biological surveillance.

The choice of confidential or anonymous linked testing will depend on the setting and the population to be surveyed. Linked anonymous testing may be preferred by surveillance system staff for hard-to-reach or marginalized populations, as participants may not want personally identifiable information to be linked to information on their risk behaviours, which may be stigmatized (for example, same-sex sexual partners). Confidential testing has the advantage of enabling health workers to refer positive participants to care promptly. However, confidential testing could introduce participation bias if the request for personally identifiable information deters people from participating.

WHO recommendations

Linked HIV testing approach for biological surveillance

 A linked HIV testing approach for biological surveillance, either confidential (using personally identifiable information) or anonymous (using unique study codes) should be used. This allows test results to be readily accessible to the survey participant, either during the study period or at a later date.

Source: UNAIDS/WHO, 2014 (285).

 Increasingly, countries are attempting to measure HIV incidence – the rate of new infections – through surveys that collect biomarkers, using assays that can distinguish recently acquired infections from established ones. Currently, these HIV incidence assays are intended only for population-level incidence estimates and not for individual disease staging, as they are not sufficiently accurate. Consequently, returning these test results to participants is **not recommended**.

Sources: UNAIDS/WHO, 2011 (286); UNAIDS/WHO, 2015 (287); UNAIDS/WHO, 2015 (288).

9.5 Using PMTCT programme data to replace ANC sentinel surveillance data

With the expansion of HIV testing, PMTCT services, and HIV prevention, treatment and care services, there are increasing opportunities to use data from HIV programmes along with or in place of HIV sentinel biological surveillance. In particular, as PMTCT programmes expand and evolve, the data that they routinely collect are increasingly robust and may be able to provide the same information as that collected through ANC surveys. PMTCT sites that endeavour to use routine programme data for surveillance should be high-performing, meeting the following criteria:

- high coverage of services, that is, >80% of the pregnant women in the population to be surveyed use these services;
- high data quality; for example, sites use routine data collection tools, collect all the variables needed for surveillance outputs and have high data completion rates (>90%);
- high uptake of HIV testing (>90%);
- high quality of HIV testing, supported by a quality management system (see Chapter 8).

HIV surveillance systems must assess the suitability of programme data for biological surveillance before using them. In PMTCT settings, for example, this assessment involves evaluating the likely impact of switching from ANC sentinel data to programme data on surveillance outputs; this can be assessed by comparing HIV prevalence estimates based on both PMTCT programme and ANC sentinel data. Any differences should be investigated to determine likely sources of error, which could be in record-keeping or in conducting assays, including interpretation of test results or using a different testing strategy and/or algorithm. Any differences in the populations included in the survey and programme data should also be examined.

Further guidance on methods for conducting this assessment in PMTCT sites can be found in WHO guidelines for assessing the utility of data from PMTCT programmes for surveillance among pregnant women (192). Detailed guidance on conducting ANC surveillance using PMTCT data can be found in *Conducting HIV surveillance among pregnant women attending antenatal clinics based on routine prevention of mother-to-child transmission of HIV (PMTCT) programme data (289)*.

Advantages of using PMTCT programme data for biological surveillance include:

- Ideally, HIV-testing is undertaken as part of routine clinical practice.
- Participants have the choice and opportunity to opt out of testing.
- Participants receive their HIV status.
- HIV testing is conducted in a setting where the infrastructure and resources for pre-test information and post-test counselling already exist.
- Ideally, HIV-positive participants can be linked to HIV treatment and care services.
- HIV-negative participants with ongoing high risk of infection can be linked to HIV prevention services.
- HIV testing and the collection of demographic data are already being performed at these sites.
- Geographical coverage is broader, sample sizes are larger, and the surveillance period is longer.
- Data are collected annually.

Limitations of using PMTCT programme data for biological surveillance include:

- There is potential participation bias:
 - People obtaining HTS may not be representative of the larger population. For example, key groups may be underrepresented or overrepresented depending on the setting, or certain groups may not use health-care services.
 - People may opt out of HIV testing in a non-random pattern.
- Data quality is lower or varies among sites.
- The quality of HIV testing may differ among sites.
- Historical trend data are lacking.

The records of people testing as part of HIV programmes contain personally identifiable information (for example, client/patient identifier, name, date of birth, place or area of residence, clinic number) and sensitive medical data (for example, the results of medical testing, including HIV testing). Thus, to ensure confidentiality, the information needed for surveillance should be recorded onto specific surveillance forms without any identifiers. Unique study codes can be used to index surveillance participants' details (see section 9.3). In some instances, however, personally identifiable information may be needed for surveillance data processing, for example, to identify duplicates or to match records to other data (such as an HIV laboratory logbook or testing register) in order to

complete the surveillance dataset. In these circumstances the personally identifiable information should be permanently removed once the final dataset has been created.

Data from HIV testing records may be transferred to surveillance forms either manually or electronically. When it is done manually, a person on site copies data from routine data tools (for example, registers) onto paper or electronic forms (for example, using computers, tablets or other digital devices). When it is done electronically, the site may elect to send a digital image of the data (such as a scan or photo) to a central location for data management. If routine data are captured as a digital image, personally identifying information can be excluded by physically covering this information before making the digital image. Data security and confidentiality must be ensured throughout this process.

WHO provides further guidance on data confidentiality in *Guiding principles on ethical issues in HIV surveillance (276)*. UNAIDS provides guidance on maintaining health identifiers and confidentiality in *Considerations and guidance for countries adopting national health identifiers (290)*.

9.6 HIV case reporting

WHO recommends that HIV case reporting form part of a comprehensive national HIV surveillance system (274). HIV case-based surveillance entails reporting all new HIV diagnoses (including those diagnosed at death) to a designated central monitoring body.

Information collected for case reporting should include the clinical stage of the infection, demographic characteristics of the client (for example, sex, age, risk group), date of diagnosis, place of diagnosis and the date and source of the report. Other information collected may include results of routine baseline testing, such as measures of CD4 cell count and viral load, or the results of a biomarker test for recent HIV infection. Programmes must use the validated national testing algorithm for all HIV case reports (see Chapter 7).

Countries that undertake case reporting should provide HTS with protocols detailing how and where to report a diagnosis. Requirements for the confidentiality and security of case reporting data are the same as described in section 9.3. Where case reporting systems retain identifiers to aid in deduplication, enhanced data security may be needed. **Deduplication is essential to any case reporting system**. Systems that do not collect names must use a client/patient identification system, which will allow deduplication. Using a Soundex code, which is created by an indexing system for names,

WHO recommendation

HIV case reporting should form part of a comprehensive national HIV surveillance system. This entails the reporting of all new HIV diagnoses to a designated central monitoring body by HTS providers. Deduplication of case reports is essential to any case reporting system.

0404204204040404042042040404

Sources: WHO, 2006 (292); UNAIDS/WHO, 2011 (293); UNAIDS/WHO, 2013 (274).

may be an alternative to using a name (291). A Soundex code can be used alongside other demographic information to generate unique identifiers of records.

Further guidance on the definition of a case and on clinical staging for surveillance purposes can be found in *WHO case definitions of HIV for surveillance and revised clinical staging and immunological classification of HIV-related disease in adults and children (292).*

MONITORING AND EVALUATION

10.1	Background and key issues.	144
10.2	Selection and use of indicators	145

- Monitoring and evaluation of HTS has expanded from measuring numbers such as the number of people tested to **measure HTS effectiveness and outcomes**. The focus is on the proportion of people with HIV who know their status, particularly among those at highest risk, including people from key populations.
- In most settings key population-specific data cannot be collected from routine programme monitoring; therefore, WHO recommends investing in special surveys in addition to strengthening routine surveillance.
- Analysing the proportion of people diagnosed HIV-positive by type of site is critical for determining where national programmes should allocate resources. HTS programmes should ensure a good balance between facility and community outreach testing strategies.
- In addition to attaining high coverage rates and identifying a high proportion of HIVpositive cases, the quality of HTS depends on accurate diagnosis and effective linkage to HIV prevention, treatment and care services. It is important to document SOPs, QC results and results of EQA (such as proficiency testing) and to monitor and measure linkage to prevention, treatment and care. Linkage of clients to HIV prevention, treatment and care services is a key measure of HTS.

IO MONITORING AND EVALUATION

10.1 Background and key issues

Depending on epidemiological and social context, as well as available resources, countries can utilize multiple HTS approaches. Using strategic information, programmes can tailor service delivery approaches to maximize HTS coverage and uptake and so

Disaggregating service statistics can help countries set targets for HTS and better link and align HTS with enrolment in prevention, treatment, care and support services. diagnose more people with HIV. Disaggregating service statistics by HIV diagnosis, by service delivery point and/or by population subgroups can help countries set targets for HTS and better link and align HTS with enrolment in prevention, treatment, care and support services (44).

Adjusting for retesting in HTS coverage estimates. There are three different type of retesting that WHO recommends within HIV programmes: (1) retesting people at on-going risk for HIV infection (for example, retesting pregnant women in settings of high HIV incidence/prevalence in their third trimester and in the breastfeeding/postnatal period, and retesting among populations at high ongoing risk for HIV infection, for example, key populations, at least annually); (2) retesting people with HIV-inconclusive test results; and (3) retesting to verify HIV-positive diagnosis before initiating care and/or ART (10, 12). Several HTS indicators are more meaningful as measures of access and coverage if they count the number of individuals who have been tested rather than the number of tests performed. When using *routinely collected programme data* to determine coverage, counting unique individuals over the period of a year as well as across many potential HTS sites can be challenging. Using unique client identifiers for individuals is one way to keep track of retesting and avoid double reporting, if electronic systems are available to easily link data through these unique client identifiers. Another approach is to record information about prior testing in the HIV testing register. Then, repeat testing and retesting can be counted and subtracted from the total number of tests performed for the same individual. Population-based surveys asking if a person has ever tested for HIV are another method that minimizes risk of double-counting people who retest. Surveys are particularly helpful to determine testing coverage among hard-to-reach populations. For most settings WHO recommends investing in surveys to estimate service use that are representative and appropriately powered (277).

Handling disaggregation by several variables. Disaggregation of HTS data at the national level is important to ensure that critical populations are accessing HTS (see box). The optimal examination of HTS strategic information requires simultaneously disaggregating service statistics by multiple dimensions, such as numbers of individuals tested by age, sex, test result, diagnosis (HIV-positive or HIV-negative), service delivery point and key population status. Computers can make such multiple disaggregations fairly easy, but tabulating these figures from paper-based registers is time-consuming.

Special efforts are needed to design paper-based tools that support disaggregation of these data without placing an undue burden on those responsible for collecting and analysing the information.

Categories to consider for disaggregation of variables

Below is a list of variables to be considered for disaggregating HTS data depending on strategic information analysis and intended use of the information:

- Age: <1, 1-9, 10-14, 15-19, 20-24, 25-49, 50+
- Sex: male, female, transgender
- Test result: HIV-positive, HIV-negative, inconclusive, unknown (not confirmed)
- Population: pregnant or breastfeeding women, partners, key populations (men who have sex with men, people in prisons and other closed settings, people who inject drugs, sex workers, transgender people), serodiscordant couples, infants and children, adolescents, TB clients/patients, hepatitis patients
- Geographic area: district, region, province, facility, other
- Service delivery point:
 - facility-based, for example, ANC clinics, outpatient care, inpatient care, TB clinics, STI clinics, HTS clinics, integrated HTS
 - community-based, for example, home-based, door-to-door, mobile outreach
 - other, for example, HIV self-testing
- **Retesting status:** new testers, type of retesters (HIV-negative at on-going risk; retester after discrepant result (HIV-inconclusive); retester (HIV-positive) to verify diagnosis before starting ART)
- **CD4 count at diagnosis**, where CD4 testing is routinely available: <200; 200–349; 350–500; >500 cells/mm³.

10.2 Selection and use of indicators

Monitoring and evaluation of HTS has expanded and evolved from measuring coverage in terms of the number of tests performed to measuring knowledge of HIV status among different populations and estimating the proportion of people with HIV who know their status. There is increasing focus on determining what populations are underserved by HTS as well as how programmes can engage people from populations at highest risk who do not know their HIV status.

Thus, the increased effectiveness of HTS is measured not only in terms of the number of people tested for HIV but also more people knowing their status, particularly those with HIV and those at highest risk. The most critical outcome indicator is the number and proportion of people with HIV who are aware of their status (indicator HTS.1; see Table 10.1). This indicator reports on the first 90 of the 90–90–90 programme target – that is,

G
<u>.</u>
2
Se
20
sti
ĕ
5
Ę.
for HIV
for
Ξ.
2
9
. ∺
Ľ
<u> </u>
J a
0
60
D
8
comment
ne
L L
Ы
S
2
Ņ
N
Ň
1
Table 10
ld
13

 \mathcal{T}

	0		0	
Indicator	Numerator (N)/ Denominator (D)	Disaggregation	Measurement method	Programme relevance and interpretation
HTS.1 People with HIV diagnosed % of people living with HIV who have been tested HIV- positive	N: Number of people with HIV who have been diagnosed and received their results D: Number of people with HIV	Sex, age (<1, 1–4, 5–9, 10–19, 15–19, years), key population, other target populations	 Best estimate based on available data sources, e.g.: 1. Based on facility data: N: Cumulative number of reported new HIV diagnoses minus deaths; D: national estimate of people with HIV based on internationally consistent modelled estimates, e.g. Spectrum AIM. 2. Based on population-based surveys collecting HIV status and with a question to assess whether respondents know their positive status. The indicator will be calculated as people with HIV who report knowing their status. 3. Based on population-based surveys collecting HIV status without a question to assess whether respondents know their positive status. Construct a plausible range and midpoint based on: the higher value of (the percentage of survey respondents with HIV who have been tested in the past 12 months and received the results) and (the percentage of all people with HIV on care) as the lower end of the range, and the percentage of people with HIV ever tested as the upper end of the range. Other surveys, related programme data and modelled estimates can be used as additional data sources for developing and triangulating estimates. 	Critical to determine the proportion of people living with HIV who know their HIV status, as this knowledge is the entry point to the continuum of care. Disaggregated estimates can reveal gaps in diagnosing people with HIV. The proportion of people with HIV who know their HIV- HIV who know their HIV- positive status should also be globally reported for target populations where these are collected as national indicators, including: 1. % of key populations 2. % of pregnant women who have been tested in the past 12 months and know their status.
Source: WHO, 2015 (95).				

 Γ

that 90% of people with HIV are diagnosed. This information might be obtained from representative sample surveys. Other indicators, based on programme data or special surveys, also can help assess and guide a country's testing strategy by measuring the proportion who know their status among specific priority groups – pregnant women and key populations, for example. More efforts to measure these populations are needed, especially where new HIV infections are common in these groups.

As for priority populations, people with HIV who are already receiving services for other reasons (for example, pregnancy or TB) are more accessible for HIV testing, and their data are relatively easily captured. In contrast, data are scarce on the proportions of key populations and adolescents with HIV who are aware of their status. More efforts to measure these populations are needed, especially where new HIV infections are common in these groups. It may also be useful to track knowledge of HIV status in populations that are eligible for ART regardless of CD4 count, as recommended in WHO's consolidated ART guidelines (*13*).

HIV testing is the gateway to the HIV services cascade. Thus, the strength of linkages to prevention and care services should be measured.

In addition to attaining high coverage rates, the quality of HTS depends on accurate diagnosis and effective linkage to HIV prevention, treatment and care services. The monitoring of HTS quality starts with the review of national testing policies and standards, the quality of test kits and testing strategies/testing algorithms being used, the

accuracy of diagnoses and the quality of counselling and referrals provided. Also, the laboratory-based aspects of HTS need to demonstrate quality, as measured through documentation, SOPs, QC results, and the results of external quality assessments (such as proficiency testing). As HIV testing is the gateway to the HIV services cascade, the strength of linkages to prevention and care services should be measured (*95*). Finally, monitoring should assess the alignment of HTS policies, programmes and practices with human rights norms and standards, especially in HTS services for key populations.

Analysing HTS coverage and quality data further, by type of site, is critical for determining where national programmes should allocate resources. As described in Chapter 6, site-specific coverage data can be compared with epidemiologic information about the site's catchment area or intended clientele to gauge how resources might need to be reallocated to match coverage with need.

A full listing and descriptions of WHO-recommended indicators for HTS appear in *Consolidated strategic information guidelines for HIV in the health sector* (www.who.int/hiv/topics/me/en/). Reference sheets for these indicators appear in Annex 13.

Case example: Testing changes to strengthen linkage to care, Ministry of Health Uganda

Quality improvement requires the identification of relevant and specific interventions followed by a tracking period to determine which are most successful at resolving the issues identified. Uganda adopted this approach to improve linkage and enrolment from HTS into care and treatment.

In Uganda people diagnosed HIV-positive are linked to care and treatment within the facility or at other facilities based on clients' preferences. Staff members who conduct PITC at three health facilities in Uganda proposed several interventions that could be implemented in facilities to improve linkage to care. These included: (1) changing the HIV testing point from the laboratory to a designated room, (2) visual reminders for staff to update HTS registers, (3) slips to refer newly diagnosed clients to the ART clinic, (4) providing HIV-positive peer escorts to the ART clinic, (5) enrolling HIV-positive clients into care on the same day.

When assessed, two of the five interventions – peer escorts and same-day enrolment – proved to significantly improve linkage. When these improvements were introduced, the percentage of HIV-positive clients linked to care rose from 58% in August 2013 to 89% in April 2014.

Source: Annex 3.

REFERENCES

- Rosenberg NE, Pilcher CD, Busch MP, Cohen MS. How can we better identify early HIV infections? Curr Opin HIV AIDS. 2015;10(1):61-8.
- Diagnosis of HIV infection in infants and children: WHO recommendations. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2010 (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/paediatric/diagnosis/en/, accessed 1 April 2015).
- Suthar A, Ford N, Bachanas P, Wong V, Rajan J, Saltzman A et al. Towards universal voluntary HIV testing and counselling: a systematic review and meta-analysis of community-based approaches. PLoS Med. 2013;10(8):e1001496.
- Sullivan AK, Raben D, Reekie J, Rayment M, Mocroft A, Esser S et al. Feasibility and effectiveness of indicator condition-guided testing for HIV: results from HIDES I (HIV indicator diseases across Europe study). PLoS One. 2013;8(1):e52845.
- Study Group 1 of the Global Harmonization Task Force. Definition of the terms 'medical device' and 'in vitro diagnostic (IVD) medical device'. Global Harmonization Task Force; 2012 (http://www.imdrf.org/ docs/ghtf/final/sg1/technical-docs/ghtf-sg1-n071-2012-definition-of-terms-120516.pdf, accessed 25 June 2015).
- Optimizing health worker roles to improve access to key maternal and newborn health interventions through task-shifting. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014 (http://apps.who.int/iris/ bitstream/10665/77764/1/9789241504843_eng.pdf, accessed 17 March 2015).
- Multi-analyte testing for HIV and other infections: UN meeting with manufacturers, 23-25 Sept 2013. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2013 (http://apps.who.int/prequal/trainingresources/pq_pres/ meeting_WHO_UNICEF_UNFPA_2013/Day_3/32_Vercauteren.pdf, accessed 13 March 2015).
- Guidelines for using HIV testing technologies in surveillance: selection, evaluation and implementation. Geneva: World Health Organization, Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS 2009 (http://data. unaids.org/Publications/IRC-pub02/jc602-hivsurvguidel_en.pdf, accessed 2 April 2015).
- HIV assays operational characteristics: HIV rapid diagnostic tests (detection of HIV-1/2 antibodies): report 17. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2013 (http://apps.who.int/iris/ bitstream/10665/93679/1/9789241506472_eng.pdf?ua=1, accessed 9 March 2015).
- Consolidated guidelines on HIV diagnosis, prevention and treatment among key populations. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014 (http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/128048/1/9789241507431_ eng.pdf?ua=1&ua=1, accessed 14 March 2015).
- 11. A handbook for improving testing and counselling services field test version. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2010 (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/vct/9789241500463/en/, accessed 22 May 2015).
- 12. Delivering HIV test results and messages for re-testing and counselling in adults. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2010 (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/vct/hiv_re_testing/en/, accessed 22 May 2015).
- Consolidated guidelines on the use of antiretroviral drugs for treating and preventing HIV infection: recommendations for a public health approach. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2013 (http://www. who.int/hiv/pub/guidelines/arv2013/en/, accessed 22 May 2015).
- 14. March 2014 supplement to the consolidated HIV guidelines on the use of antiretroviral therapy: recommendations for a public health approach. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014 (http://www. who.int/hiv/pub/guidelines/arv2013/arvs2013upplement_march2014/en/, accessed 22 May 2015).
- Methodology understanding the HIV estimates. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/ AIDS; 2013 (http://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/en/media/unaids/contentassets/documents/ epidemiology/2013/gr2013/20131118_Methodology.pdf, accessed 26 May 2015).
- Guidance on couples HIV testing and counselling including antiretroviral therapy for treatment and prevention in serodiscordant couples: recommendations for a public health approach. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2012 (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/guidelines/9789241501972/en/, accessed 22 May 2015).

- Task shifting: rational redistribution of tasks among health workforce teams: global recommendations and guidelines. Geneva: World Health Organization, The United States President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief, Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2008 (http://www.who.int/healthsystems/TTR-TaskShifting.pdf, accessed 3 March 2015).
- Baggaley R, Curran K, Johnson C, Sands A, Brostrom M, Andreeva V. Test for triage: a new approach to community-based testing and counselling. Paper presented at: HIV Research for Prevention; 2014 October 30; Cape Town, South Africa.
- 19. Constantine N, Saville R, Dax E. Retroviral testing and quality assurance: essentials for laboratory diagnosis. Halifax, Canada: MedMira Laboratories educational grant; 2005.
- 90–90–90. Ambitious treatment targets: writing the final chapter of the AIDS epidemic a discussion paper. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2014 (http://www.unaids.org/en/resources/ documents/2014/90–90–90, accessed 3 March 2015).
- Hensen B, Baggaley R, Wong VJ, Grabbe KL, Shaffer N, Lo YR et al. Universal voluntary HIV testing in antenatal care settings: a review of the contribution of provider-initiated testing & counselling. Trop Med Int Health. 2012;17(1):59-70.
- Kennedy CE, Fonner VA, Sweat MD, Okero FA, Baggaley R, O'Reilly KR. Provider-initiated HIV testing and counseling in low- and middle-income countries: a systematic review. AIDS Behav. 2013;17(5):1571-90.
- Cohen MS, Chen YQ, McCauley M, Gamble T, Hosseinipour MC, Kumarasamy N et al. Prevention of HIV-1 infection with early antiretroviral therapy. N Engl J Med. 2011;365(6):493-505.
- Progress report on the global health sector response. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014 (http:// www.who.int/hiv/pub/progressreports/update2014/en/, accessed 22 May 2015).
- 25. Staveteig S, Wang S, Head SK, Bradley SEK, Nybro E. Demographic patterns of HIV testing uptake in sub-Saharan Africa. Calverton (MD): ICF International, 2013.
- The gap report: no one left behind. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2014 (http:// www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/en/media/unaids/contentassets/documents/unaidspublication/2014/ UNAIDS_Gap_report_en.pdf, accessed 13 March 2015).
- Kankasa C, Carter RJ, Briggs N, Bulterys M, Chama E, Cooper ER et al. Routine offering of HIV testing to hospitalized pediatric patients at university teaching hospital, Lusaka, Zambia: acceptability and feasibility. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 2009;51(2):202-8.
- 28. Wanyenze RK, Nawavvu C, Ouma J, Namale A, Colebunders R, Kamya MR. Provider-initiated HIV testing for paediatric inpatients and their caretakers is feasible and acceptable. Trop Med Int Health. 2010;15(1):113-9.
- Rollins N, Mzolo S, Moodley T, Esterhuizen T, van Rooyen H. Universal HIV testing of infants at immunization clinics: an acceptable and feasible approach for early infant diagnosis in high HIV prevalence settings. AIDS. 2009;23(14):1851-7.
- 30. Boender TS, Sigaloff KC, Kayiwa J, Musiime V, Calis JC, Hamers RL et al. Barriers to initiation of pediatric HIV treatment in Uganda: a mixed-method study. AIDS Res Treat. 2012;2012:817506.
- 31. Motswere-Chirwa C, Voetsch A, Letsholathebe V, Lekone P, Machakaire E, Legwaila K et al. Follow-up of infants diagnosed with HIV early infant diagnosis program, Francistown, Botswana, 2005-2012. Atlanta: Center of Disease Control and Prevention. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2014;Feb 21;63(7):158-60.
- Global report: UNAIDS report on the global AIDS epidemic. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2013 (http://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/en/media/unaids/contentassets/documents/ epidemiology/2013/gr2013/UNAIDS_Global_Report_2013_en.pdf, accessed 3 March 2015).
- Philbin MM, Tanner AE, DuVal A, Ellen JM, Xu J, Kapogiannis B et al. Factors affecting linkage to care and engagement in care for newly diagnosed HIV-positive adolescents within fifteen adolescent medicine clinics in the United States. AIDS Behav. 2014;18(8):1501-10.
- Global update on HIV treatment 2013: results, impact and opportunities. Geneva: World Health Organization, United Nations Children's Fund, Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2013 (http:// apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/128048/1/9789241507431_eng.pdf?ua=1, accessed 5 March 2015).
- 35. Kerr T, Hayashi K, Ti L, Kaplan K, Suwannawong P, Wood E. The impact of compulsory drug detention exposure on the avoidance of healthcare among injection drug users in Thailand. Int J Drug Policy. 2014;25(1):171-4.
- 36. Access to HIV prevention and treatment for men who have sex with men: findings from the 2012 Global

Men's Health and Rights Study (GMHR). Oakland (CA): Global Forum on MSM & HIV; 2012 (http://www. msmgf.org/files/msmgf/documents/GMHR_2012.pdf, accessed 3 March 2015).

- 37. Kranzer K, Govindasamy D, Ford N, Johnston V, Lawn SD. Quantifying and addressing losses along the continuum of care for people living with HIV infection in sub-Saharan Africa: a systematic review. J Int AIDS Soc. 2012;15(2):17383.
- 38. Rosen S, Fox MP. Retention in HIV care between testing and treatment in sub-Saharan Africa: a systematic review. PLoS Med. 2011;8(7):e1001056.
- Siedner MJ, Ng CK, Bassett IV, Katz IT, Bangsberg DR, Tsai AC. Trends in CD4 count at presentation to care and treatment initiation in sub-Saharan Africa, 2002-2013: a meta-analysis. Clin Infect Dis. 2015;60(7):1120-7.
- 40. Johnson C, Sands A, Fonner V, Tsui S, Wong V, Obermeyer C et al. Are we delivering the wrong results?: examining misclassification of HIV status and false positive test results. Paper presented at: African Society for Laboratory Medicine; 2014 Nov 30–Dec 5; Cape Town, South Africa.
- 41. Flynn D, Johnson C, Sands A, Wong V, Baggaley R. A global analysis of the role of lay providers in national HIV testing and counseling policies. Paper presented at: 8th International AIDS Society Conference on HIV Pathogenesis, Treatment and Prevention; 2015 July 19-22; Vancouver, Canada.
- 42. Shanks L, Klarkowski D, O'Brien DP. False positive HIV diagnoses in resource limited settings: operational lessons learned for HIV programmes. PLoS One. 2013;8(3):e59906.
- Integrated HIV program report January–March 2014. Lilongwe: Goverment of Malawi Ministry of Health; 2014.
- 44. Service delivery approaches for HIV testing and counselling: a strategic framework. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2012 (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/vct/htc_framework/en/, accessed 3 March 2015).
- Handbook for guideline development. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014 (http://www.who.int/ kms/handbook_2nd_ed.pdf, accessed 22 March 2015).
- 46. Operational guidelines on HIV testing and counselling of infants, children and adolescents for service providers in the African region. Brazzaville: WHO Regional Office for Africa; 2014 (http://www.afro.who. int/en/clusters-a-programmes/dpc/acquired-immune-deficiency-syndrome/features/2883-operational-guidelines-on-hiv-testing-and-counselling-of-infants-children-and-adolescents-for-service-providers-in-the-african-region.html, accessed 3 March 2015).
- 47. Vidanapathirana J, Absrmson M, Formes A, Fairley C. Mass media interventions for promoting HIV testing. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2005;3(CD004775).
- 48. Marum E, Morgan G, Hightower A, Ngare C, Taegtmeyer M. Using mass media campaigns to promote voluntary counseling and HIV-testing services in Kenya. AIDS. 2008;22(15):2019-24.
- Guideline on HIV disclosure counselling for children up to 12 years of age. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2011 (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/hiv_disclosure/en/, accessed 22 May 2015).
- 50. Community service organizations in action: scaling up HIV testing and counselling among key populations in Asia and the Pacific. Phnom Penh: Khmer HIV/AIDS NGO Alliance (KHANA); 2014.
- 51. Marum E, Baggaley R. Less and more: condensed HIV counselling and enhanced connection to care. Lancet Glob Health. 2013;1(3):e117-8.
- 52. Wanyenze RK, Kamywa MR, Fatch R, Mayanja-Kizza H, Baveewo S, Szekeres G et al. Abbreviated HIV counselling and testing and enhanced referral to care in Uganda: a factorial randomised controlled trial. Lancet Glob Health. 2013;1(3):e137-45.
- Revised national TB control programme, India annual status report. New Dehli: TB India; 2014 (http:// www.tbcindia.nic.in/pdfs/TB%20INDIA%202014.pdf, accessed 25 March 2015).
- HIV and adolescents: guidance for HIV testing and counseling and care for adolescents living with HIV. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2013 (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/guidelines/adolescents/en/, accessed 5 March 2015).
- Adolescent HIV testing, counselling and care: implementation for health providers and planners. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2013 (http://apps.who.int/adolescent/hiv-testing-treatment/page/Informed_ consent_and_HIV_testing, accessed 20 April 2015).
- Metsch LR, Feaster DJ, Gooden L, Schackman BR, Matheson T, Das M et al. Effect of risk-reduction counseling with rapid HIV testing on risk of acquiring sexually transmitted infections: the AWARE randomized clinical trial. JAMA. 2013;310(16):1701-10.

- 57. WHO reminds national programmes to retest all newly diagnosed people with HIV. WHO information note 22 October 2014. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014 (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/vct/ retest-newly-diagnosed-plhiv-full/en/, accessed 18 March 2015).
- Brief sexuality-related communication: recommendations for a public health approach. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2015 (http://www.who.int/reproductivehealth/publications/sexual_health/sexualityrelated-communication/en/, accessed 2 April 2015).
- 59. Shamu S, Zarowsky C, Shefer T, Temmerman M, Abrahams N. Intimate partner violence after disclosure of HIV test results among pregnant women in Harare, Zimbabwe. PLoS One. 2014;9(10):e109447.
- 60. Wagman JA, Gray RH, Campbell JC, Thoma M, Ndyanabo A, Ssekasanvu J et al. Effectiveness of an integrated intimate partner violence and HIV prevention intervention in Rakai, Uganda: analysis of an intervention in an existing cluster randomised cohort. Lancet Global Health. 2015;3(1):23-33.
- 61. Hagan H, Pouget ER, Des Jarlais DC. A systematic review and meta-analysis of interventions to prevent hepatitis C virus infection in people who inject drugs. J Infect Dis. 2011;204(1):74-83.
- Milloy MJ, Montaner J, Wood E. Barriers to HIV treatment among people who use injection drugs: implications for 'treatment as prevention'. Curr Opin HIV AIDS. 2012;7(4):332-8.
- Essential prevention and care interventions for adults and adolescents living with HIV in resource-limited settings. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2008 (http://www.who.int/hiv/topics/prevention_and_care/ en/, accessed 3 March 2015).
- 64. Retention in HIV programmes: defining the challenges and identifying solutions: meeting report. Geneva: World Health Organization, 2012.
- 65. Govindasamy D, Ford N, Kranzer K. Risk factors, barriers and facilitators for linkage to antiretroviral therapy care: a systematic review. AIDS. 2012;26(16):2059-67.
- 66. Johnson C, Wong V, Baggaley R, Thaddeus S, Brown C. Three delays and linkage to care: a systematic review of barriers affecting initial enrolment in care among HIV diagnosed persons. Paper presented at: International Conference on AIDS and STIs in Africa; 2013 December 7-11; Cape Town, South Africa.
- Hallett TB, Eaton JW. A side door into care cascade for HIV-infected patients? J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 2013;63 Suppl 2:S228-32.
- Barnabas R, van Rooyen H, Tumwesigye E, Murane P, Baeten J, Humphries H et al. Initiation of antiretroviral therapy and viral suppression after home HIV testing and counselling in KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa, and Mbarara district, Uganda: a prospective, observational intervention study. Lancet HIV. 2014;1:e68-76.
- 69. MacPherson P, Lalloo DG, Webb EL, Maheswaran H, Choko AT, Makombe SD et al. Effect of optional home initiation of HIV care following HIV self-testing on antiretroviral therapy initiation among adults in Malawi: a randomized clinical trial. JAMA. 2014;312(4):372-9.
- 70. van Rooyen H, Barnabas R, Baeten JM, Phakathi Z, Joseph P, Krows M, Hong T et al. High HIV testing uptake and linkage to care in a novel program of home-based HIV counseling and testing with facilitated referral in KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 2013;64(1):e1-e8.
- Larson BA, Schnippel K, Ndibongo B, Xulu T, Brennan A, Long L et al. Rapid point-of-care CD4 testing at mobile HIV testing sites to increase linkage to care: an evaluation of a pilot program in South Africa. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 2012;61(2):e13-7.
- 72. Hyle EP, Jani I, Lehe J, Su AE, Wood R, Quevedo J et al. The clinical and economic impact of point-of-care CD4 testing in Mozambique and other resource-limited settings: a cost-effectiveness analysis. PLoS Med. 2014;11(9):e1001725.
- Jani IV, Sitoe NE, Alfai ER, Chongo PL, Quevedo JI, Rocha BM et al. Effect of point-of-care CD4 cell count tests on retention of patients and rates of antiretroviral therapy initiation in primary health clinics: an observational cohort study. Lancet. 2011;378(9802):1572-9.
- Wynberg E CG, Shroufi A, Reid SD, Ford N. Impact of point-of-care CD4 testing on linkage to HIV care: a systematic review. J Int AIDS Soc. 2014(17):18809.
- 75. Nsigaye R, Wringe A, Roura M, Kalluvya S, Urassa M, Busza J et al. From HIV diagnosis to treatment: evaluation of a referral system to promote and monitor access to antiretroviral therapy in rural Tanzania. J Int AIDS Soc. 2009;12:31.
- Decroo T, Rasschaert F, Telfer B, Remartinez D, Laga M, Ford N. Community-based antiretroviral therapy programs can overcome barriers to retention of patients and decongest health services in sub-Saharan Africa: a systematic review. Int Health. 2013;5(3):169-79.

- Hatcher AM, Turan JM, Leslie HH, Kanya LW, Kwena Z, Johnson MO et al. Predictors of linkage to care following community-based HIV counseling and testing in rural Kenya. AIDS Behav. 2012;16(5):1295-307.
- McCollum ED, Preidis GA, Kabue MM, Singogo EB, Mwansambo C, Kazembe PN et al. Task shifting routine inpatient pediatric HIV testing improves program outcomes in urban Malawi: a retrospective observational study. PLoS One. 2010;5(3):e9626.
- Wouters E, Van Damme W, van Rensburg D, Masquillier C, Meulemans H. Impact of community-based support services on antiretroviral treatment programme delivery and outcomes in resources-limited countries: a systematic review. BMC Health Serv Res. 2012;12:194.
- Pop-Eleches C, Thirumurthy H, Habyarimana JP, Zivin JG, Goldstein MP, de Walque D et al. Mobile phone technologies improve adherence to antiretroviral treatment in a resource-limited setting: a randomized controlled trial of text message reminders. AIDS. 2011;25(6):825-34.
- Ivers LC, Chang Y, Gregory Jerome J, Freedberg KA. Food assistance is associated with improved body mass index, food security and attendance at clinic in an HIV program in central Haiti: a prospective observational cohort study. AIDS Res Ther. 2010;7:33.
- Lester RT, Ritvo P, Mills EJ, Kariri A, Karanja S, Chung MH et al. Effects of a mobile phone short message service on antiretroviral treatment adherence in Kenya (WelTel Kenya1): a randomised trial. Lancet. 2010;376(9755):1838-45.
- Craw J, Gardner L, Rossman A, Gruber D, Noreen O, Jordan D et al. Structural factors and best practices in implementing a linkage to HIV care program using the ARTAS model. BMC Health Serv Res. 2010;10:246.
- Willis S, Castel AD, Ahmed T, Olejemeh C, Frison L, Kharfen M. Linkage, engagement, and viral suppression rates among HIV-infected persons receiving care at medical case management programs in Washington, DC. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 2013;64(1).
- Bocour A, Renaud T, Udeagu C, Shepard C. HIV partner services are associated with earlier diagnosis and linkage to HIV medical care. Paper presented at: 19th International AIDS Conference; 2012 July 22-27; Washington, DC, USA.
- Mtambalike T. Elizabeth Glaser Pediatric AIDS Foundation (EGPAF): improving the continuum of care by promoting male involvement in PMTCT in Nzega District, Tanzania. Paper presented at: 19th International AIDS Conference; 2012 July 22-27; Washington, DC, USA.
- Brown LB, Miller WC, Kamanga G, Nyirenda N, Mmodzi P, Pettifor A et al. HIV partner notification is effective and feasible in sub-Saharan Africa: opportunities for HIV treatment and prevention. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 2011;56(5):437-42.
- Henley C, Forgwei G, Welty T, Golden M, Adimora A, Shields R et al. Scale-up and case-finding effectiveness of an HIV partner services program in Cameroon: an innovative HIV prevention intervention for developing countries. Sex Transm Dis. 2013;40(12):909-14.
- Finitsis DJ, Pellowski JA, Johnson BT. Text message intervention designs to promote adherence to antiretroviral therapy (ART): a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. PLoS One. 2014;9(2):e88166.
- Medley A, Bachanas P, Grillo M, Hasen N, Amanyeiwe U. Integrating prevention interventions for people living with HIV into care and treatment programs: a systematic review of the evidence. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 2015;68 Suppl 3:S286-96.
- HIV test-treat-retain cascade analysis: guide and tools. Cairo: WHO Regional Office for the Eastern Mediterranean; 2014 (http://applications.emro.who.int/dsaf/EMROPUB_2014_EN_1639.pdf?ua=1, accessed 21 March 2015).
- Positive health, dignity and prevention: operational guidelines. Amsterdam, Geneva: The Global Network of People Living with HIV, Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS;2013 (http://www.unaids. org/sites/default/files/media_asset/20130802_Positive_Health_Dignity_Prevention_Operational_ Guidelines_0.pdf, accessed 12 March 2015).
- 93. Coma J, Macarringue L, Mahomed M, Bossemeyer D, Necochea E, Cummings B et al. Referrals by community-based lay counselors in Mozambique increase utilization of voluntary medical male circumcision (VMMC) services. Paper presented at: 7th International AIDS Society Conference on HIV pathogenesis, treatment and prevention; 2013 June 30–July 3; Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia.
- Strategic framework for referral and linkages between HCT and chronic HIV care services in Ethiopia. Addis Ababa: Federal HIV/AIDS Prevention and Control Office; 2009 (http://www.etharc.org/index.php/ resources/download/finish/33/420, accessed 3 April 2015).

- Consolidated strategic information guide for HIV in the health sector. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2015 (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/guidelines/strategic-information-guidelines/en/, accessed 22 May 2015).
- Metrics for monitoring the cascade of HIV testing, care and treatment services in Asia and the Pacific. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014 (http://www.wpro.who.int/hiv/hiv_metrics.pdf, accessed 21 March 2015).
- 97. The quality of HIV-related point-of-care testing: ensuring reliability and accuracy of test results. Geneva: World Health Organization; (in press).
- 98. International Planned Parenthood Federation, United Nations Population Fund, World Health Organization, Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS, Global Network of People Living with HIV, International Community of Women with HIV/AIDS, Young Positives. Rapid assessment tool for sexual & reproductive health and HIV linkages: a generic guide. London: International Planned Parenthood Federation; 2009 (http://www.unfpa.org/resources/rapid-assessment-tool-sexual-reproductive-health-andhiv-linkages, accessed 22 May 2015).
- World Health Organization, United Nations Population Fund, Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS, Global Network of Sex Work Projects, The World Bank. Implementing comprehensive HIV/STI programmes with sex workers: practical approaches from collaborative interventions. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2013 (http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/90000/1/9789241506182_eng. pdf?ua=1, accessed 9 March 2015).
- 100. Walensky R, Reichmann W, Arbelaez C, Wright E, Katz J, Seage G et al. Counselor- versus provider-based HIV screening in the emergency department: results from the universal screening for HIV Infection in the Emergency Room (USHER) randomized controlled trial. Ann Emerg Med. 2011;58(Suppl 1):S126-S32.
- Champenois K, Le Gall JM, Jacquemin C, Jean S, Martin C, Rios L et al. ANRS-COM'TEST: description of a community-based HIV testing intervention in non-medical settings for men who have sex with men. BMJ Open. 2012;2(2):e000693.
- 102. Lorente N, Preau M, Vernay-Vaisse C, Mora M, Blanche J, Otis J et al. Expanding access to nonmedicalized community-based rapid testing to men who have sex with men: an urgent HIV prevention intervention (the ANRS-DRAG study). PLoS One. 2013;8(4):e61225.
- 103. Molesworth AM, Ndhlovu R, Banda E, Saul J, Ngwira B, Glynn JR et al. High accuracy of home-based community rapid HIV testing in rural Malawi. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 2010;55(5):625-30.
- 104. Bemelmans M, van den Akker T, Ford N, Philips M, Zachariah R, Harries A et al. Providing universal access to antiretroviral therapy in Thyolo, Malawi through task shifting and decentralization of HIV/AIDS care. Trop Med Int Health. 2010;15(12):1413-20.
- 105. Jackson D, Naik R, Tabana H, Pillay M, Madurai S, Zembe W et al. Quality of home-based rapid HIV testing by community lay counsellors in a rural district of South Africa. J Int AIDS Soc. 2013;16:18744.
- 106. Fylkesnes K, Sandoy IF, Jurgensen M, Chipimo PJ, Mwangala S, Michelo C. Strong effects of home-based voluntary HIV counselling and testing on acceptance and equity: a cluster randomised trial in Zambia. Soc Sci Med. 2013;86:9-16.
- Iwu EN, Holzemer WL. Task shifting of HIV management from doctors to nurses in Africa: clinical outcomes and evidence on nurse self-efficacy and job satisfaction. AIDS Care. 2014;26(1):42-52.
- Jurgensen M, Sandoy IF, Michelo C, Fylkesnes K. Effects of home-based voluntary counselling and testing on HIV-related stigma: findings from a cluster-randomized trial in Zambia. Soc Sci Med. 2013;81:18-25.
- 109. Leon N, Naidoo P, Mathews C, Lewin S, Lombard C. The impact of provider-initiated (opt-out) HIV testing and counseling of patients with sexually transmitted infection in Cape Town, South Africa: a controlled trial. Implement Sci. 2010;5:8.
- 110. Kanal K, Chou TL, Sovann L, Morikawa Y, Mukoyama Y, Kakimoto K. Evaluation of the proficiency of trained non-laboratory health staffs and laboratory technicians using a rapid and simple HIV antibody test. AIDS Res Ther. 2005;2(1):5.
- 111. What do we know about them? The state of evidence on programmes, activities, costs and impact on health outcomes of using community health workers. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2007 (http://www.hrhresourcecenter.org/node/1587, accessed 22 May 2015).
- 112. Lewin SA, Dick J, Pond P, Zwarenstein M, Aja G, van Wyk B et al. Lay health workers in primary and community health care. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2005(1):CD004015.

113. Laurant M, Reeves D, Hermens R, Braspenning J, Grol R, Sibbald B. Substitution of doctors by nurses in primary care. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2005(2):CD001271.

- 114. Callaghan M, Ford N, Schneider H. A systematic review of task-shifting for HIV treatment and care in Africa. Hum Resour Health. 2010;8:8.
- 115. Donnell-Fink L, Reichmann WM, Arbelaez C, Case AL, Katz JN, Losina E et al. Patient satisfaction with rapid HIV testing in the emergency department. Ann Emerg Med. 2011;58(1 Suppl 1):S49-52.
- 116. Hecht CR, Smith MD, Radonich K, Kozlovskaya O, Totten VY. A comparison of patient and staff attitudes about emergency department-based HIV testing in 2 urban hospitals. Ann Emerg Med. 2011;58(1 Suppl 1):S28-32 e1-4.
- 117. Chirawu P, Langhaug L, Mavhu W, Pascoe S, Dirawo J, Cowan F. Acceptability and challenges of implementing voluntary counselling and testing (VCT) in rural Zimbabwe: evidence from the Regai Dzive Shiri Project. AIDS Care. 2010;22(1):81-8.
- 118. deGraft-Johnson J, Paz-Soldan V, Kasote A, Tsui A. HIV voluntary counseling and testing service preferences in a rural Malawi population. AIDS Behav. 2005;9(4):475-84.
- 119. Ledikwe JH, Kejelepula M, Maupo K, Sebetso S, Thekiso M, Smith M et al. Evaluation of a well-established task-shifting initiative: the lay counselor cadre in Botswana. PLoS One. 2013;8(4):e61601.
- 120. Tucker J, Muessig K, Cui R, Bien C, Lo E, Lee R et al. Organizational characteristics of HIV/syphilis testing services for men who have sex with men in South China: a social entrepreneurship analysis and implications for creating sustainable service models. BMC Infect Dis. 2015;14(601).
- 121. Bien CH, Muessig KE, Lee R, Lo EJ, Yang LG, Yang B et al. HIV and syphilis testing preferences among men who have sex with men in South China: a qualitative analysis to inform sexual health services. PLoS One. 2015;10(4):e0124161.
- 122. Regional report: MSM and HIV counselling and testing in Asia and the Pacific. Bangkok: Asia Pacific Coalition on Men's Sexual Health; 2014 (http://www.apcom.org/printpdf/28983, accessed 2 March 2015).
- 123. Grabbe KL, Menzies N, Taegtmeyer M, Emukule G, Angala P, Mwega I et al. Increasing access to HIV counseling and testing through mobile services in Kenya: strategies, utilization, and cost-effectiveness. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 2010;54(3):317-23.
- 124. McConnel CE, Stanley N, du Plessis JA, Pitter CS, Abdulla F, Coovadia HM et al. The cost of a rapid-test VCT clinic in South Africa. S Afr Med J. 2005;95(12):968-71.
- 125. Menzies NA, Homsy J, Chang Pitter JY, Pitter C, Mermin J, Downing R et al. Cost-effectiveness of routine rapid human immunodeficiency virus antibody testing before DNA-PCR testing for early diagnosis of infants in resource-limited settings. Pediatr Infect Dis J. 2009;28(9):819-25.
- 126. Guidance on provider-initiated HIV testing and counselling in health facilities. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2007 (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/vct/pitc2007/en/, accessed 22 March 2015).
- 127. Mocroft A, Lundgren JD, Sabin ML, Monforte A, Brockmeyer N, Casabona J et al. Risk factors and outcomes for late presentation for HIV-positive persons in Europe: results from the Collaboration of Observational HIV Epidemiological Research Europe Study (COHERE). PLoS Med. 2013;10(9):e1001510.
- 128. d'Almeida K, Kierzek G, de Truchis P, Le Vu S, Pateron D, Renaud B et al. Modest public health impact of nontargeted human immunodeficency screening in 29 emergency departments. Arch Intern Med. 2011;172(1):12-20.
- 129. HIV indicator conditions: guidance for implementing HIV testing in adults in health care settings. Copenhagen: HIV in Europe; 2012 (http://hiveurope.eu/Portals/0/Guidance.pdf.pdf, accessed 22 March 2015).
- 130. Systematic screening for active tuberculosis: principles and recommendations. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2013 (http://www.who.int/tb/tbscreening/en/, accessed 7 March 2015).
- 131. Corneli A, Jarrett NM, Sabue M, Duvall S, Bahati E, Behets F et al. Patient and provider perspectives on implementation models of HIV counseling and testing for patients with TB. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis. 2008;12(3 Suppl 1):79-84.
- Global tuberculosis report. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014 (http://apps.who.int/iris/ bitstream/10665/137094/1/9789241564809_eng.pdf?ua=1, accessed 20 March 2015).
- 133. Dalal S, Lee CW, Farirai T, Schilsky A, Goldman T, Moore J et al. Provider-initiated HIV testing and counseling: increased uptake in two public community health centers in South Africa and implications for scale-up. PLoS One. 2011;6(11):e27293.
- 134. Socias ME, Hermida L, Singman M, Kulgis G, Diaz Armas A, Cando O et al. Routine HIV testing among hospitalized patients in Argentina. Is it time for a policy change? PLoS One. 2013;8(7):e69517.

- 135. Walensky R, Losina E, Steger-Craven K, Freedberg K. Identifying undiagnosed human immunodeficiency virus: the yield of routine, voluntary inpatient testing. Arch Intern Med. 2002;2002(162):8.
- 136. Devi P, Arora U, Yadav S, Malhotra S. Seroprevalence of HIV infection among the patients attending various emergency departments in a tertiary care hospital. Indian J Sex Transm Dis. 2010;31(1):27-9.
- 137. Sengayi M, Babb C, Egger M, Urban MI. HIV testing and burden of HIV infection in black cancer patients in Johannesburg, South Africa: a cross-sectional study. BMC Cancer. 2015;15(1):144.
- Mutanga JN, Raymond J, Towle MS, Mutembo S, Fubisha RC, Lule F et al. Institutionalizing providerinitiated HIV testing and counselling for children: an observational case study from Zambia. PLoS One. 2012;7(4):e29656.
- 139. Kranzer K, Meghji J, Bandason T, Dauya E, Mungofa S, Busza J et al. Barriers to provider-initiated testing and counselling for children in a high HIV prevalence setting: a mixed methods study. PLoS Med. 2014;11(5):e1001649.
- 140. Progress in voluntary medical male circumcision service provision Kenya, 2008-2011. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2012;61(47):957-61.
- 141. Integration of provider initiated testing and counselling for HIV with voluntary medical male circumcision services. Washington (DC): Project SEARCH; 2013 (http://www.jhsph.edu/research/centers-and-institutes/ research-to-prevention/publications/Integration-hiv-vmmc.pdf, accessed 22 March 2015).
- 142. Guidelines for intensified tuberculosis case-finding and isoniazid preventive therapy for people living with HIV in resource-constrained settings. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2011 (http://www.who.int/tb/ challenges/hiv/ICF_IPTquidelines/en/, accessed 4 March 2015).
- 143. Shetty PV, Granich RM, Patil AB, Sawant SK, Sahu S, Wares DF et al. Cross-referral between voluntary HIV counselling and testing centres and TB services, Maharashtra, India, 2003-2004. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis. 2008;12(3 Suppl 1):26-31.
- 144. Ramachandran R, Chandrasekaran V, Muniyandi M, Jaggarajamma K, Bagchi A, Sahu S. Cross-referral between HIV counselling and testing centres and smear microscopy centres in Tamil Nadu. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis. 2009;13(2):221-5.
- 145. Kalichman SC, Pellowski J, Turner C. Prevalence of sexually transmitted co-infections in people living with HIV/AIDS: systematic review with implications for using HIV treatments for prevention. Sex Transm Infect. 2011;87(3):183-90.
- 146. Guidelines for the management of sexually transmitted infections. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2004 (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/sti/pub6/en/, accessed 2 March 2015).
- Dukers-Muijrers NH, Niekamp AM, Vergoossen MM, Hoebe CJ. Effectiveness of an opting-out strategy for HIV testing: evaluation of 4 years of standard HIV testing in a STI clinic. Sex Transm Infect. 2009;85(3):226-30.
- 148. Elimination of mother-to-child transmission (EMTCT) of HIV and syphilis: global guidance on criteria and processes for validation. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014 (http://apps.who.int/iris/ bitstream/10665/112858/1/9789241505888_eng.pdf?ua=1&ua=1, accessed 23 March 2015).
- Mwapasa V, Rogerson SJ, Kwiek JJ, Wilson PE, Milner D, Molyneux ME et al. Maternal syphilis infection is associated with increased risk of mother-to-child transmission of HIV in Malawi. AIDS. 2006;20(14):1869-77.
- Investment case for EMTCT of syphilis Geneva: World Health Organization; 2013 (http://apps.who.int/iris/ bitstream/10665/75480/1/9789241504348_eng.pdf, accessed 22 April 2015).
- 151. Treat train retain. Task shifting: global recommendations and guidelines. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2007 (http://www.who.int/healthsystems/task_shifting/en/, accessed 3 March 2015).
- 152. Labhardt ND, Motlomelo M, Cerutti B, Pfeiffer K, Kamele M, Hobbins MA et al. Home-based versus mobile clinic HIV testing and counseling in rural Lesotho: a cluster-randomized trial. PLoS Med. 2014;11(12):e1001768.
- 153. Van Handel M, Mulatu M. Effectiveness of the U.S. national HIV testing day campaigns in promoting HIV testing: evidence from CDC-funded HIV testing sites, 2010. Public Health Rep. 2014 129(5):446-54.
- 154. Chamie G, Kwarisiima D, Clark TD, Kabami J, Jain V, Geng E et al. Uptake of community-based HIV testing during a multi-disease health campaign in rural Uganda. PLoS One. 2014;9(1):e84317.
- 155. Lugada E, Millar D, Haskew J, Grabowsky M, Garg N, Vestergaard M et al. Rapid implementation of an integrated large-scale HIV counseling and testing, malaria, and diarrhea prevention campaign in rural Kenya. PLoS One. 2010;5(8):e12435.

- 156. Corbett EL, Dauya E, Matambo R, Cheung YB, Makamure B, Bassett MT et al. Uptake of workplace HIV counselling and testing: a cluster-randomised trial in Zimbabwe. PLoS Med. 2006;3(7):e238.
- 157. Collier AC, Van der Borght SF, Rinke de Wit T, Richards SC, Feeley FG. A successful workplace program for voluntary counseling and testing and treatment of HIV/AIDS at Heineken, Rwanda. Int J Occup Environ Health. 2007;13(1):99-106.
- 158. Charalambous S, Innes C, Muirhead D, Kumaranayake L, Fielding K, Pemba L et al. Evaluation of a workplace HIV treatment programme in South Africa. AIDS. 2007;21 Suppl 3:S73-8.
- 159. Hermez J, Petrak J, Karkouri M, Riedner G. A review of HIV testing and counseling policies and practices in the Eastern Mediterranean region. AIDS. 2010;24 Suppl 2:S25-32.
- 160. Counselling and testing children for HIV in South Africa. Lancet. 2013;381(9865):424.
- 161. Patel D, Matyanga P, Nyamundaya T, Chimedza D, Webb K, Engelsmann B. Facilitating HIV testing, care and treatment for orphans and vulnerable children aged five years and younger through communitybased early childhood development play centres in rural Zimbabwe. J Int AIDS Soc. 2012;15 Suppl 2:17404.
- 162. Ortega-Peluso C, Akkaya-Hocagil T, Leung SY, Rowe KA, Zielinski M, Tallon T et al. Routine HIV testing capacity, practices, and perceptions among school-based health center providers in New York State after enactment of the 2010 amended HIV testing law. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 2015;68 Suppl 1:S30-6.
- 163. Frohlich JA, Mkhize N, Dellar RC, Mahlase G, Montague CT, Abdool Karim Q. Meeting the sexual and reproductive health needs of high-school students in South Africa: experiences from rural KwaZulu-Natal. S Afr Med J. 2014;104(10):687-90.
- 164. Abdool Karim Q, Kharsany AB, Leask K, Ntombela F, Humphries H, Frohlich JA et al. Prevalence of HIV, HSV-2 and pregnancy among high school students in rural KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa: a bio-behavioural cross-sectional survey. Sex Transm Infect. 2014;90(8):620-6.
- 165. Choko A. One year outcomes following community-based HIV self-testing: a prospective study in Malawi. Paper presented at: Conference on Retroviruses and Opportunistic Infections; 2014 March 3-6; Boston (MA), USA.
- Preparedness for HIV/AIDS service delivery: the 2005 Kenya health worker survey. Nairobi: National AIDS and STIs Control Programme; 2006 (http://pdf.usaid.gov/pdf_docs/pnadk460.pdf, accessed 22 April 2015).
- 167. Health worker access to HIV/TB prevention, treatment and care services in Africa: situational analysis and mapping of routine and current best practices. Geneva: World Health Organization, Global Health Workforce Alliance; 2007.
- 168. Kebede B, Abate T, Mekonnen D. HIV self-testing practices among health care workers: feasibility and options for accelerating HIV testing services in Ethiopia. Pan Afr Med J. 2013;15:50.
- 169. Kalibala S, Tun W, Cherutich P, Nganga A, Oweya E, Oluoch P. Factors associated with acceptability of HIV self-testing among health care workers in Kenya. AIDS Behav. 2014;18 Suppl 4:S405-14.
- 170. Pant Pai N, Sharma J, Shivkumar S, Pillay S, Vadnais C, Joseph L et al. Supervised and unsupervised selftesting for HIV in high- and low-risk populations: a systematic review. PLoS Med. 2013;10(4):e1001414.
- 171. Krause J, Subklew-Sehume F, Kenyon C, Colebunders R. Acceptability of HIV self-testing: a systematic literature review. BMC Public Health. 2013;13:735.
- 172. Figueroa C, Johnson C, Verster A, Baggaley R. Attitudes, values and preferences among key populations on HIV self-testing. AIDS Behav. 2015. (http://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10461-015-1097-8#, accessed 09 June 2015).
- 173. Klausner J. Innovations in HIV self-testing delivery: vending machines, vouchers and US mail. Paper presented at: Pre-Conference on Retroviruses and Opportunistic Infections: Innovations in HIV Selftesting; 2015 February 23-26; Seattle, WA, USA.
- 174. Choko AT, Desmond N, Webb EL, Chavula K, Napierala-Mavedzenge S, Gaydos CA et al. The uptake and accuracy of oral kits for HIV self-testing in high HIV prevalence setting: a cross-sectional feasibility study in Blantyre, Malawi. PLoS Med. 2011;8(10):e1001102.
- 175. Okal J, Obare F, Matheka J, Tun W. Assessment of possible outlets for distribution of HIV oral self-test kits in Kenya. Paper presented at: 20th International AIDS Society Conference; 2014 July 20-25; Melbourne, Australia.
- 176. Dong M, Regina R, Hlongwane S, Ghebremichael M, Wilson D, Dong K. Can laypersons in high-prevalence South Africa perform an HIV self-test accurately? Paper presented at: 20th International AIDS Conference; 2014 July 20-25; Melbourne, Australia.

- 177. Lee VJ, Tan SC, Earnest A, Seong PS, Tan HH, Leo YS. User acceptability and feasibility of self-testing with HIV rapid tests. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 2007;45(4):449-53.
- 178. Peck RB, Lim JM, van Rooyen H, Mukoma W, Chepuka L, Bansil P et al. What should the ideal HIV self-test look like? A usability study of test prototypes in unsupervised HIV self-testing in Kenya, Malawi, and South Africa. AIDS Behav. 2014;18 Suppl 4:S422-32.
- 179. Mavedezenge S, Cowan F. HIV self-testing among sex workers. Paper presented at: 8th International AIDS Society Conference on HIV Pathogenesis, Treatment and Prevention; 2015 July 19-24; Vancouver, Canada.
- 180. Jaspard M, Le Moal G, Saberan-Roncato M, Plainchamp D, Langlois A, Camps P et al. Finger-stick whole blood HIV-1/-2 home-use tests are more sensitive than oral fluid-based in-home HIV tests. PLoS One. 2014;9(6):e101148.
- 181. Cambiano V, Ford D, Mabugu T, Napierala Mavedzenge S, Miners A, Mugurungi O et al. Assessment of the potential impact and cost-effectiveness of self-testing for HIV in low-income countries. J Infect Dis. 2015.
- 182. Brown AN, Djimeu EW, Cameron DB. A review of the evidence of harm from self-tests. AIDS Behav. 2014;18 Suppl 4:S445-9.
- 183. Kenya AIDS Indicator Survey: final report. Nairobi: National AIDS and STI Control Programme; 2014 (http://www.nacc.or.ke/attachments/article/403/KAIS_II_2014_Final_Report.pdf, accessed 20 March 2015).
- Summary of safety and effectiveness. Rockville (MD): United States Food and Drug Administration; 2012 (http://www.fda.gov/downloads/BiologicsBloodVaccines/BloodBloodProducts/ApprovedProducts/ PremarketApprovalsPMAs/UCM312534.pdf, accessed 22 May 2015).
- 185. Seronet [website]. Autotests VIH: la DGS s'explique [Self-tests HIV: the DGS explains] (http://www.seronet. info/article/autotests-vih-la-dgs-sexplique-71823, accessed 31 May 2015).
- BioSure HIV self test [website]. Essex: BioSure (UK) Ltd; 2015 (http://hivselftest.co.uk/, accessed 31 May 2015).
- New progress and guidance on HIV diagnosis and treatment for infants and children. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2010 (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/paediatric/Paediatricfactsheet/en/, accessed 22 May 2015).
- Ahmed S, Kim M, Sugandhi N, Phelps B, Sabelli R, Young P et al. Beyond early infant diagnosis: case finding strategies for identification of HIV-infected infants and children. AIDS. 2013;27(2):S235-45.
- Matida LH, Santos NJ, Ramos AN, Jr., Gianna MC, da Silva MH, Domingues CS et al. Eliminating vertical transmission of HIV in Sao Paulo, Brazil: progress and challenges. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 2011;57 Suppl 3:S164-70.
- Resolution on involuntary sterilization and the protection of human rights in access to HIV services. Banjul: African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights; 2013 (http://www.achpr.org/sessions/54th/ resolutions/260/, accessed 7 March 2015).
- 191. Gupta A, Bhosale R, Kinikar A, Gupte N, Bharadwaj R, Kagal A et al. Maternal tuberculosis: a risk factor for mother-to-child transmission of human immunodeficiency virus. J Infect Dis. 2011;203(3):358-63.
- 192. Guidelines for assessing the utility of data from prevention of mother-to-child transmission. Geneva: World Health Organization, Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS Working Group on Global HIV/ AIDS and STI Surveillance; 2013 (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/surveillance/2013package/module3/en/, accessed 6 March 2015).
- 193. Maman D, Huerga H, Etard J-F, Chilima B, Ellman T, Mukui I et al. Most breastfeeding women with high viral load are still undiagnosed in sub-Saharan Africa. Paper presented at: Conference on Retroviruses and Opportunistic Infections; 2015 February 21-23; Seattle (WA), USA.
- 194. Statement on HIV testing and counseling: WHO, UNAIDS re-affirm opposition to mandatory HIV testing. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2012 (http://www.who.int/hiv/events/2012/world_aids_day/hiv_ testing_counselling/en/, accessed 4 March 2015).
- 195. Desmond N, Corbett L. HIV self-testing for couples in resource-poor contexts in urban Malawi. Paper presented at: 20th International AIDS Conference; 2014 July 20-25; Melbourne, Australia.
- 196. Kumwenda M, Munthali A, Phiri M, Mwale D, Gutteberg T, MacPherson E et al. Factors shaping initial decision-making to self-test amongst cohabiting couples in urban Blantyre, Malawi. AIDS Behav. 2014;18 Suppl 4:S396-404.

- 197. Carballo-Dieguez A, Frasca T, Dolezal C, Balan I. Will gay and bisexually active men at high risk of infection use over-the-counter rapid HIV tests to screen sexual partners? J Sex Res. 2012;49(4):379-87.
- 198. Were WA, Mermin J, Wamai N, Awor AC, Bechange S, Moss S et al. Undiagnosed HIV infection and couple HIV discordance among household members of HIV-infected people receiving antiretroviral therapy in Uganda. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 2006;43(1):91-5.
- 199. Piot P, Bartos M, Larson H, Zewdie D, Mane P. Coming to terms with complexity: a call to action for HIV prevention. Lancet. 2008;372(9641):845-59.
- 200. Kaiser R, Bunnell R, Hightower A, Kim AA, Cherutich P, Mwangi M et al. Factors associated with HIV infection in married or cohabitating couples in Kenya: results from a nationally representative study. PLoS One. 2011;6(3):e17842.
- De Walque D. Sero-discordant couples in five African countries: implications for prevention strategies. Popul Dev Rev. 2007;33(3):501-23.
- 202. Cornell M, McIntyre J, Myer L. Men and antiretroviral therapy in Africa: our blind spot. Trop Med Int Health. 2011;16(7):828-9.
- Druyts E, Dybul M, Kanters S, Nachega J, Birungi J, Ford N et al. Male sex and the risk of mortality among individuals enrolled in antiretroviral therapy programs in Africa: a systematic review and meta-analysis. AIDS. 2013;27(3):417-25.
- Hensen B, Taoka S, Lewis JJ, Weiss HA, Hargreaves J. Systematic review of strategies to increase men's HIV-testing in sub-Saharan Africa. AIDS. 2014;28(14):2133-45.
- 205. Doherty T, Tabana H, Jackson D, Naik R, Zembe W, Lombard C et al. Effect of home based HIV counselling and testing intervention in rural South Africa: cluster randomised trial. BMJ. 2013;346:f3481.
- 206. Sweat M, Morin S, Celentano D, Mulawa M, Singh B, Mbwambo J et al. Community-based intervention to increase HIV testing and case detection in people aged 16-32 years in Tanzania, Zimbabwe, and Thailand (NIMH Project Accept, HPTN 043): a randomised study. Lancet Infect Dis. 2011;11(7):525-32.
- 207. Mohlala BK, Boily MC, Gregson S. The forgotten half of the equation: randomized controlled trial of a male invitation to attend couple voluntary counselling and testing. AIDS. 2011;25(12):1535-41.
- Byamugisha R, Astrom AN, Ndeezi G, Karamagi CA, Tylleskar T, Tumwine JK. Male partner antenatal attendance and HIV testing in eastern Uganda: a randomized facility-based intervention trial. J Int AIDS Soc. 2011;14:43.
- 209. Ditekemena J, Matendo R, Koole O, Colebunders R, Kashamuka M, Tshefu A et al. Male partner voluntary counselling and testing associated with the antenatal services in Kinshasa, Democratic Republic of Congo: a randomized controlled trial. Int J STD AIDS. 2011;22(3):165-70.
- 210. Sabapathy K, Van den Bergh R, Fidler S, Hayes R, Ford N. Uptake of home-based voluntary HIV testing in sub-Saharan Africa: a systematic review and meta-analysis. PLoS Med. 2012;9(12):e1001351.
- 211. Gordon MS, Kinlock TW, McKenzie M, Wilson ME, Rich JD. Rapid HIV testing for individuals on probation/ parole: outcomes of an intervention trial. AIDS Behav. 2013;17(6):2022-30.
- 212. Beckwith CG, Nunn A, Baucom S, Getachew A, Akinwumi A, Herdman B et al. Rapid HIV testing in large urban jails. Am J Public Health. 2012;102 Suppl 2:S184-6.
- 213. Mathews R, Johnson C, Verster A, Baggaley R. Review of community-based HIV testing and counselling among key populations (unpublished data).
- Kane S, Dewan PK, Gupta D, Wi T, Das A, Singh A et al. Large-scale public-private partnership for improving TB-HIV services for high-risk groups in India. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis. 2010;14(8):1066-8.
- 215. Evidence for action series: effectiveness of interventions to address HIV in prisons. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2007 (http://www.who.int/hiv/idu/OMS_E4Acomprehensive_WEB.pdf, accessed 22 April 2015).
- 216. Policy statement on HIV testing and counselling for refugees and other persons of concern to UNHCR. Geneva: United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, World Health Organization, Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2014 (http://www.unhcr.org/53a816729.pdf, accessed 23 March 2015).
- 217. South African national HIV prevalence, incidence and behaviour survey, 2012. Cape Town: Human Sciences Research Council; 2014 (http://www.hsrc.ac.za/uploads/pageContent/4565/SABSSM%20IV%20 LEO%20final.pdf, accessed 26 March 2015).

- 218. Kenya HIV estimates. Nairobi: National AIDS and STI Control Programme; 2014 (http://healthservices. uonbi.ac.ke/sites/default/files/centraladmin/healthservices/HIV%20estimates%20report%20Kenya%20 2014.pdf, accessed 08 June 2015).
- 219. Baggaley R, Henson B, Ajose O, Grabbe K, Wong V, Schilsky A. From caution to urgency: the evolving response to HIV testing. Bull World Health Organ. 2012;90:652-8B.
- 220. Menzies N, Abang B, Wanyenze R, Nuwaha F, Mugisha B, Coutinho A et al. The costs and effectiveness of four HIV counseling and testing strategies in Uganda. AIDS. 2009;23(3):395-401.
- 221. Topp SM, Li MS, Chipukuma JM, Chiko MM, Matongo E, Bolton-Moore C et al. Does provider-initiated counselling and testing (PITC) strengthen early diagnosis and treatment initiation? Results from an analysis of an urban cohort of HIV-positive patients in Lusaka, Zambia. J Int AIDS Soc. 2014;15(2):17352.
- 222. Becker S, Taulo FO, Hindin MJ, Chipeta EK, Loll D, Tsui A. Pilot study of home-based delivery of HIV testing and counseling and contraceptive services to couples in Malawi. BMC Public Health. 2014;14:1309.
- 223. Parker LA, Jobanputra K, Rusike L, Mazibuko S, Okello V, Kerschberger B et al. Feasibility and effectiveness of two community-based HIV testing models in rural Swaziland. Trop Med Int Health; 2015.
- 224. Smith JA, Sharma M, Levin C, Baeten JM, van Rooyen H, Celum C et al. Cost-effectiveness of communitybased strategies to strengthen the continuum of HIV care in rural South Africa: a health economic modelling analysis. Lancet HIV. 2015;2(4):e159-e68.
- 225. Stover J, Andreev K, Slaymaker E, Gopalappa C, Sabin K, Velasquez C et al. Updates to the spectrum model to estimate key HIV indicators for adults and children. AIDS. 2014;28 Suppl 4:S427-34.
- 226. Drummond M, Sculpher M, Torrance G, O'Brien BJ, Stoddart G. Methods for the economic evaluation of health care programmes. Oxford: Oxford University Press; 2005.
- 227. The costs of HIV testing and counseling services in Botswana. Washington (DC): Futures Group; 2014.
- 228. Mulogo EM, Batwala V, Nuwaha F, Aden AS, Baine OS. Cost effectiveness of facility and home based HIV voluntary counseling and testing strategies in rural Uganda. Afr Health Sci. 2013;13(2):423-9.
- Koller M, Patel K, Chi BH, Wools-Kaloustian K, Dicko F, Chokephaibulkit K et al. Immunodeficiency in children starting antiretroviral therapy in low-, middle-, and high-income countries. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 2015;68(1):62-72.
- 230. Avila D, Althoff KN, Mugglin C, Wools-Kaloustian K, Koller M, Dabis F et al. Immunodeficiency at the start of combination antiretroviral therapy in low-, middle-, and high-income countries. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 2014;65(1):e8-16.
- Short, medium and long term product development priorities in HIV-related diagnostics. WHO expert meeting report. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2012 (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/meetingreports/ hiv_diagnostics/en/, accessed 22 May 2015).
- 232. Pant Pai N, Balram B, Shivkumar S, Martinez-Cajas JL, Claessens C, Lambert G et al. Head-to-head comparison of accuracy of a rapid point-of-care HIV test with oral versus whole-blood specimens: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet Infect Dis. 2012;12(5):373-80.
- 233. Stekler JD, O'Neal JD, Lane A, Swanson F, Maenza J, Stevens CE et al. Relative accuracy of serum, whole blood, and oral fluid HIV tests among Seattle men who have sex with men. J Clin Virol. 2013;58 Suppl 1:e119-22.
- 234. O'Connell RJ, Merritt TM, Malia JA, VanCott TC, Dolan MJ, Zahwa H et al. Performance of the OraQuick rapid antibody test for diagnosis of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection in patients with various levels of exposure to highly active antiretroviral therapy. J Clin Microbiol. 2003;41(5):2153-5.
- 235. O'Connell RJ, Agan BK, Anderson SA, Malia JA, Michael NL. Sensitivity of the Multispot HIV-1/HIV-2 rapid test using samples from human immunodeficiency virus type 1-positive individuals with various levels of exposure to highly active antiretroviral therapy. J Clin Microbiol. 2006;44(5):1831-3.
- 236. Aghokeng AF, Mpoudi-Ngole E, Dimodi H, Atem-Tambe A, Tongo M, Butel C et al. Inaccurate diagnosis of HIV-1 group M and O is a key challenge for ongoing universal access to antiretroviral treatment and HIV prevention in Cameroon. PLoS One. 2009;4(11):e7702.
- 237. Klarkowski D, O'Brien DP, Shanks L, Singh KP. Causes of false-positive HIV rapid diagnostic test results. Expert Rev Anti Infect Ther. 2014;12(1):49-62.
- Klarkowski D, Glass K, O'Brien D, Lokuge K, Piriou E, Shanks L. Variation in specificity of HIV rapid diagnostic tests over place and time: an analysis of discordancy data using a Bayesian approach. PLoS One. 2013;8(11):e81656.

- 239. Doran TI, Parra E. False-positive and indeterminate human immunodeficiency virus test results in pregnant women. Arch Fam Med. 2000;9(9):924-9.
- 240. Gasasira AF, Dorsey G, Kamya MR, Havlir D, Kiggundu M, Rosenthal PJ et al. False-positive results of enzyme immunoassays for human immunodeficiency virus in patients with uncomplicated malaria. J Clin Microbiol. 2006;44(8):3021-4.
- 241. Lejon V, Ngoyi DM, Ilunga M, Beelaert G, Maes I, Buscher P et al. Low specificities of HIV diagnostic tests caused by Trypanosoma brucei gambiense sleeping sickness. J Clin Microbiol. 2010;48(8):2836-9.
- 242. Sands A, Vercauteren G, Fransen K, Beelaert G. Poor antigen sensitivity of three innovative rapid diagnostic tests (RDTs) for detection of HIV-1 p24 antigen and HIV-1/2 antibodies. Paper presented at: 19th International AIDS Conference; 2012 July 22-27; Washington (DC), USA.
- 243. Taegtmeyer M, MacPherson P, Jones K, Hopkins M, Moorcroft J, Lalloo DG, Chawla A. Programmatic evaluation of a combined antigen and antibody test for rapid HIV diagnosis in a community and sexual health clinic screening programme. PLoS One. 2011;6(11):e28019.
- 244. Conway DP, Holt M, McNulty A, Couldwell DL, Smith DE, Davies SC et al. Multi-centre evaluation of the Determine HIV Combo assay when used for point of care testing in a high risk clinic-based population. PLoS One. 2014;9(4):e94062.
- 245. Duong YT, Mavengere Y, Patel H, Moore C, Manjengwa J, Sibandze D et al. Poor performance of the determine HIV-1/2 Ag/Ab combo fourth-generation rapid test for detection of acute infections in a national household survey in Swaziland. J Clin Microbiol. 2014;52(10):3743-8.
- 246. Sherman GG, Lilian RR, Coovadia AH. The performance of 5 rapid HIV tests using whole blood in infants and children: selecting a test to achieve the clinical objective. Pediatr Infect Dis J. 2012;31(3):267-72.
- 247. Pinowar-Manning E, James M, Johnson-Lewis L, Sun J, Hoover D, Richardson P et al. Evaluation of a rapid point-of-care test to screen for HIV infection in infants. Paper presented at: 19th International AIDS Conference; 2012 July 22-27; Washington, DC, USA.
- 248. Tchounga B, Inwoley A, Coffie P, Minta D, Messou E, Bado G et al. Re-testing and misclassification of HIV-2 and HIV-1&2 dually reactive patients among the HIV-2 cohort of The West African Database to evaluate AIDS collaboration. J Int AIDS Soc. 2014;17(1):19064.
- Singh L, Parboosing R, Manasa J, Moodley P, de Oliveira T. High level of HIV-2 false positivity in KwaZulu-Natal province: a region of South Africa with a very high HIV-1 subtype C prevalence. J Med Virol. 2013;85(12):2065-71.
- 250. HIV assays: laboratory performance and other operational characteristics: rapid diagnostic tests (combined detection of HIV-1/2 antibodies and discriminatory detection of HIV-1 and HIV-2 antibodies): report 18. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2015 (http://www.who.int/diagnostics_laboratory/ publications/15032_hiv_assay_report18.pdf?ua=1, accessed 30 March 2015).
- 251. Revised recommendations for the selection and use of HIV antibody tests. Geneva: World Health Organization; 1997 (http://www.who.int/diagnostics_laboratory/publications/en/Selection_HIV_tests.pdf, accessed 3 March 2015).
- 252. Gray R, Makumbi F, Serwadda D, Lutalo T, Nalugoda F, Opendi P et al. Limitations of rapid HIV-1 tests during screening for trials in Uganda: diagnostic test accuracy study. BMJ. 2007;335(7612):188.
- 253. da Costa Ferreira Junior O, Ferreira C, Riedel M, Visinoni W, Sasazawa I, Westman S et al. Field evaluation of an HIV rapid test algorithm for the rapid diagnosis of HIV infection in Brazil. Paper presented at: 4th International AIDS Society Conference on HIV Pathogenesis, Treatment and Prevention; 2007 July 22-25; Sydney, Australia.
- 254. Boeras D, Luisi N, Karita E, McKinney S, Sharkey T, Keeling M et al. Indeterminate and discrepant rapid HIV test results in couples' HIV testing and counselling centres in Africa. J Int AIDS Soc. 2011;14(18):14-8.
- Crucitti T, Taylor D, Beelaert G, Fransen K, Van Damme L. Performance of a rapid and simple HIV testing algorithm in a multicenter phase III microbicide clinical trial. Clin Vaccine Immunol. 2011;18(9):1480-5.
- 256. Baveewo S, Kamya MR, Mayanja-Kizza H, Fatch R, Bangsberg DR, Coates T et al. Potential for false positive HIV test results with the serial rapid HIV testing algorithm. BMC Res Notes. 2012;5:154.
- 257. Fogel JM, Piwowar-Manning E, Donohue K, Cummings V, Marzinke MA, Clarke W et al. Determination of HIV status in African adults with discordant HIV rapid tests. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 2015.
- 258. Shanks L, Siddiqui MR, Kliescikova J, Pearce N, Ariti C, Muluneh L et al. Evaluation of HIV testing algorithms in Ethiopia: the role of the tie-breaker algorithm and weakly reacting test lines in contributing to a high rate of false positive HIV diagnoses. BMC Infect Dis. 2015;15(1):39.

- 259. Sato P, Maskill W, Tamashiro H, Heymann D. Strategies for laboratory HIV testing: an examination of alternative approaches not requiring Western blot. Bull World Health Org. 1994;72(1):129-34.
- 260. Brattegaard K, Kouadio J, Adom M, Doorly R, George J, De Cock K. Rapid and simple screening and supplemental testing for HIV-1 and HIV-2 infections in West Africa. AIDS. 1993;7(6):883-5.
- 261. Klarkowski DB, Wazome JM, Lokuge KM, Shanks L, Mills CF, O'Brien DP. The evaluation of a rapid in situ HIV confirmation test in a programme with a high failure rate of the WHO HIV two-test diagnostic algorithm. PLoS One. 2009;4(2).
- 262. WHO reminds national programmes to retest all newly diagnosed people with HIV. WHO information note – 22 October 2014. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014 (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/vct/ retest-newly-diagnosed-plhiv-full/en/, accessed 22 May 2015).
- 263. Guidelines for assuring the accuracy and reliability of HIV rapid testing: applying a quality system approach. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2005 (http://www.who.int/diagnostics_laboratory/ publications/HIVRapidsGuide.pdf, accessed 7 June 2015).
- 264. Quality assurance resource pack for voluntary counselling and testing service providers. Nairobi: Liverpool VCT and Care, Kenya; 2003 (http://www.who.int/hiv/topics/vct/toolkit/components/training/en/index1. html, accessed 3 March 2015).
- 265. Overview of the prequalification of in vitro diagnostics assessment. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014 (http://www.who.int/diagnostics_laboratory/evaluations/140530_pqdx_overview_doc_007.pdf, accessed 29 March 2015).
- Laboratory quality management system: handbook. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2011 (http:// www.who.int/ihr/publications/lqms/en/, accessed 22 May 2015).
- 267. Guidelines for using HIV testing technologies in surveillance: selection, evaluation and implementation – 2009 update. Geneva: World Health Organization, Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2009 (http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/164358/1/9789241598057_eng.pdf?ua=1, access 30 June 2015).
- 268. Baggaley R, Johnson C, Garcia J, Sabin K, Zaba B, Obermeyer C et al. Routine feedback of test results to participants in clinic- and survey-based surveillance of HIV. Bull World Health Organ. 2015.
- 269. Maher D. The ethics of feedback of HIV test results in population-based surveys of HIV infection. Bull World Health Org. 2013;91(12):950-6.
- Rennie S, Turner AN, Mupenda B, Behets F. Conducting unlinked anonymous HIV surveillance in developing countries: ethical, epidemiological and public health concerns. PLoS Med. 2009;6(1).
- 271. Guidelines for conducting HIV sentinel serosurveys among pregnant women and other groups. Geneva: World Health Organization, Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2003 (http://data.unaids.org/ Publications/IRC-pub06/JC954-ANC-Serosurveys_Guidelines_en.pdf, accessed 1 March 2015).
- 272. Guidelines for measuring national HIV prevalence in population-based surveys. Geneva: World Health Organization, Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2005 (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/ surveillance/measuring/en/, accessed 16 March 2015).
- 273. Guidelines on surveillance among populations most at risk for HIV. Geneva: World Health Organization, Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2011 (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/surveillance/most_at_ risk/en/, accessed 21 April 2015).
- 274. Guidelines for second generation HIV surveillance: an update: know your epidemic. Geneva: World Health Organization, Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2013 (http://apps.who.int/iris/ bitstream/10665/85511/1/9789241505826_eng.pdf?ua=1, accessed 10 March 2015).
- 275. Making the case with strategic information: young key populations at higher risk of HIV in Asia and the Pacific. Bangkok: United Nations Children's Fund; 2013 (http://www.unicef.org/eapro/Young_key_populations_at_high_risk_of_HIV_in_Asia_Pacific.pdf accessed 8 March 2015).
- Guiding principles on ethical issues in HIV surveillance. Geneva: World Health Organization, Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2013 (http://apps.who.int/iris/ bitstream/10665/90448/1/9789241505598_eng.pdf, accessed 11 March 2015).
- 277. Tool for setting and monitoring targets for HIV prevention and diagnosis, treatment and care for key populations. Geneva: World Health Organization; (in press).
- WHO policy on collaborative TB/HIV activities: guidelines for national programmes and other stakeholders. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2012 (http://www.who.int/tb/publications/2012/tb_hiv_ policy_9789241503006/en/, accessed 5 March 2015).

- Guidelines for sexually transmitted infections surveillance. Geneva: World Health Organization, Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 1999 (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/sti/pubstiguidelines/en/, accessed 10 March 2015).
- 280. Guidelines for the management of sexually transmitted infections. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2003 (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/sti/pub6/en/, accessed 2 March 2015).
- WHO-recommended standards for surveillance of selected vaccine-preventable diseases. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2003 (http://whqlibdoc.who.int/hq/2003/who_v&b_03.01.pdf, accessed 22 April 2015).
- Guidance on prevention of hepatitis B and hepatitis C among people who inject drugs. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2015 (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/guidelines/hepatitis/en/, accessed 29 March 2015).
- Guidelines for HIV surveillance among tuberculosis patients. Geneva: World Health Organization, Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2004 (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/tb/guidelines/en/, accessed 3 March 2015).
- 284. Guidelines for the screening, care and treatment of persons with hepatitis C infection. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014 (http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/111747/1/9789241548755_eng. pdf?ua=1, accessed 24 March 2015).
- 285. Consultative meeting on HIV testing in the context of HIV surveillance. Geneva: World Health Organization, Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2014.
- 286. When and how to use assays for recent infection to estimate HIV incidence at a population level. Geneva: World Health Organization, Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS 2011 (http://www.who.int/hiv/ pub/surveillance/sti_surveillance/en/, accessed 22 May 2015).
- WHO/UNAIDS annual meeting of the Technical Working Group on HIV Incidence Assays. Geneva: World Health Organization, Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2014 (http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/ meetingreports/twg-hiv-incidence-assays/en/, accessed 22 May 2015).
- 288. Technical update on HIV incidence assays for surveillance and monitoring purposes. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS, World Health Organization; 2015 (http://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/HIVincidenceassayssurveillancemonitoring_en.pdf, accessed 1 April 2015).
- 289. Guidelines for conducting HIV surveillance among pregnant women attending antenatal clinics based on routine prevention of mother-to-child transmission of HIV (PMTCT) programme data. Geneva: World Health Organization, Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2015 (http://apps.who.int/iris/ bitstream/10665/85512/1/9789241505611_eng.pdf, accessed 22 May 2015).
- Considerations and guidance for countries adopting national health identifiers. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2014 (http://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/JC2640_ nationalhealthidentifiers_en.pdf, accessed 4 June 2015).
- 291. Mortimer JY, Salathiel JA. 'Soundex' codes of surnames provide confidentiality and accuracy in a national HIV database. Commun Dis Rep CDR Rev. 1995;5(12):R183-6.
- 292. WHO case definitions of HIV for surveillance and revised clinical staging and immunological classification of HIV-related disease in adults and children. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2006 (http://www.who. int/hiv/pub/guidelines/hivstaging/en/, accessed 22 May 2015).
- 293. Surveillance of HIV infection using case notification. Recommendations for improving and strengthening HIV surveillance systems. Geneva: World Health Organization, Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/ AIDS; 2011 (http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/90893/1/9789241506298_eng.pdf, accessed 1 April 2015).

For more information, contact:

World Health Organization Department of HIV 20, avenue Appia 1211 Geneva 27 Switzerland

E-mail: hiv-aids@who.int

http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/vct/en/

